



# **Master Thesis**

# Assessment of cropping risks in Austria under climate change

submitted by

# Albert Elias Øhrman WELLENDORF

in the framework of the international Master programme

# Natural Resources Management and Ecological Engineering (NARMEE)

in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the academic degree

# Master of Science

Vienna, October 2022

Co-Supervisor:

Dr. Ing. Martin Možný

Dept. of Agroecology and Crop Production Faculty of Agrobiology, Food and Natural Resources

Czech University of Life Sciences Prague (CZU)

Main Supervisor:

Univ.Prof. Dipl.-Ing. Dr.nat.techn. Josef Eitzinger Institute of Meteorology & Climatology

Dept. of Water, Atmosphere and Environment Univ. of Natural Resources and Life Sciences, Vienna Affidavit

I hereby declare that I am the sole author of this work. No assistance other than that which is permitted has been used. Ideas and quotes taken directly or indirectly from other sources are identified as such. This written work has not yet been submitted in any part.

Gothenburg (Sweden), 13/9/22 (handwritten)

Signature

# Abstract

Among socio-economic and other factors, especially the impacts of climate change and extreme weather events can lead to increasing food risks. However, these impacts are uncertain and depend on regional factors, choice of crop and various adaptation options. The aim of the present study was to assess how the impact of climate change, expressed in the form of cropping risks, can differ for three Austrian study sites, characterized by different climates, such as the effects on local yields and yield variability. Furthermore, another aim was to assess the effect of irrigation as an important adaptation option, i.e. to differentiate between rainfed and irrigated agriculture and winter and summer crops, respectively. Agrometeorological indices, which represent key cropping risks for the three study sites as well as a crop model (AquaCrop) were applied to assess and correlate the potential impacts at each site and under different conditions (including two climate scenarios). It is shown that semi-arid areas such as Poysdorf are expected to experience more rainfed crop failures under the future climate scnearios applied and will benefit preferably from irrigation and water saving strategies. The warm-humid case study areas areas like Bad Gleichenberg in our case, can expect to be less impacted by rainfed crop failures in the future due to drought but be affected by other cropping risks and extreme events (for instance from heavy or to high precipitation which can make adaptation more complex). Humid areas can also experience less field working days, which makes timing for field operations (by machinery) more difficult in the future. The achieved results are more optimistic than earlier studies in the area, based on other global circulation models, whereas our scenarios show more precipitation especially in early summer for Central Europe. This highlights the need to use more precise data bases in future adaptation studies at the local level.

# Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisor Prof. Josef Eitzinger for his help and patience during the completion of this thesis. His expertise and in the field and preparedness to help at all times was very appreciated.

Furthermore, thanks to Dr. Martin Možný for agreeing to be my co-supervisor.

# Conventions and abbreviations in this study

WHC	Water holding capacity
EGD	Effective growing day
GCM	Global circulation model
GDD	Growing degree days
Obs.	Observed (weather data)
First climatic period	The years 2030-2059
Second climatic period	The years 2060-2089
Sowing days	early spring = March $1^{st}$ to April $25^{th}$ , late spring = April $26^{th}$ to May $20^{th}$
Baseline	The years 1981-2010
Wheat	Always refers to winter wheat

All the baseline calculations are made with observed weather data for 1981-2010 for the three study sites apart from in the bias and trend analysis where also climate scenario data for the baseline years are used. This will be described under the relevant chapters as well.

The chosen agrometeorological indices were written in italics and with capital first letter to be able to distinguish them in the text.

# Contents

Abstracti
Acknowledgementsii
Conventions and abbreviations in this studyii
List of figures viii
List of tables viii
1. Introduction1
1.1 Motivation and problem statement1
1.1.1. Yield trends
1.1.2. Productivity
1.1.3 Other reasons for stagnating yields2
1.1.4 The role of climate change3
1.2 Aims and objectives of the study4
1.3 Climate change and cropping risks5
1.3.1 The complexity of climate change5
1.3.2 Climates in Central Europe5
1.3.3 Cropping risks6
1.3.4 Crop responses to climate change7
1.3.5 Crop characteristics of the investigated crops (wheat and maize) and selected cropping risks related to climate change
1.3.6 Increase of ambient CO <sub>2</sub> -level9
1.3.7 Impact of soil conditions9
1.3.8 Impact of crop management conditions10
2. Materials and methods
2.1 Data base
2.2 The motivation behind the choice of emission scenarios12
2.3 Comparing climate scenario and observed weather data13
2.4 Study sites
2.5 Agrometeorological indices applied18
2.5.1 AGRICLIM software

2.5.3 Working steps in AGRICLIM	21
2.6 Crop modelling	22
2.6.1 The crop model – AQUACROP	22
2.6.2 Preparation of data in AQUACROP	24
2.6.3 Crop files in AQUACROP	24
2.6.4 Soil data inputs	26
2.6.5 The high underground table and groundwater files in AQUACROP	27
2.6.6 Crop management	27
2.6.7 AQUACROP simulation runs	28
2.6.8 Evaluation of simulations	
2.7 Why it makes sense to include both calculation approaches	31
2.8 Correlations and extreme events	31

Results	33
3.1 Climate change at the three study sites	33
3.1.1 Projected changes	36
3.2 Bias and trend analysis (observed vs. climate scenario weather data for the baseline period	ł) 37
3.2.1 Bias analysis	37
3.2.2 Trend analysis	37
3.2.3 The verdict	38
3.3 Agrometeorological indices	38
3.3.2 Temperature indices	39
3.3.3 Soil-dependent indices	43
3.4 Extreme weather events	49
3.4.1 Bad Gleichenberg	50
3.4.2 Kremsmünster	51
3.4.3 Poysdorf	52
3.5 Winter wheat and maize grain yields	54
3.5.1 Bias analysis for crop yields in the baseline period	54
3.5.2 Rainfed grain yields	57
3.5.3 Yields under management (irrigation and mulches)	58
3.6 Correlations between rainfed yields and agrometeorological indices	61
3.6.1 Wheat	61
3.6.2 Maize	64
3.7 Correlations between irrigated yields and agrometeorological indices	74
	Results   3.1 Climate change at the three study sites   3.1.1 Projected changes   3.2 Bias and trend analysis (observed vs. climate scenario weather data for the baseline period   3.2.1 Bias analysis   3.2.2 Trend analysis   3.2.3 The verdict   3.3 Agrometeorological indices   3.3.3 Soil-dependent indices   3.4.1 Bad Gleichenberg   3.4.2 Kremsmünster   3.4.3 Poysdorf   3.5 Winter wheat and maize grain yields   3.5.1 Bias analysis for crop yields in the baseline period   3.5.2 Rainfed grain yields   3.5.3 Yields under management (irrigation and mulches)   3.6 Correlations between rainfed yields and agrometeorological indices   3.6.1 Wheat   3.6.2 Maize   3.7 Correlations between irrigated yields and agrometeorological indices

3. 8 Correlations rainfed yields vs. extreme weather events	75
4. Discussion	76
4.1 Limitations of the study	76
4.1.1 Uncertainties in crop model and climate change studies	76
4.1.2 Other limitations of the study	77
4.1.3 Global circulation models	78
4.2 Wheat and maize yields	78
4.3 Irrigated vs. rainfed yields	80
4.4 Adaptation requirements at the three study sites	82
5. Conclusions	85
References	86
Appendix A: Bias and trend tests for the weather data	91
Information regarding the tables in appendix A	91
Bias tests	91
All days	91
January	92
July	92
Trend tests	93
All days	93
January	94
July	94
Appendix B: Soil indices	96
Information regarding the tables in Appendix B	96
Field indices	96
Drought	
Effective growing days	
Appendix C: Yield and statistics	
Information regarding the tables in Appendix C	
Rainfed yields	
Irrigated yields	

Net irrigation requirements	109
Bias test for baseline yields (based on scenario vs. observed weather data) calculated in AQUACROP	110
Wheat	110
Rainfed baseline vs. future yields – testing both mean and variance	112
Wheat	112
Maize	113
Rainfed vs. irrigated yields statistics	114
Wheat	114
Maize	115

Appendix D: Management and mulch runs	116
Wheat	116
Maize	117

Appendix E	118
Information regarding the table in Appendix E	118
Correlations for irrigated yields	118

Appendix F: CO <sub>2</sub> -resp	oonse for the two crops	
Winter wheat		
Maize		

# List of figures

Figure 1. Map showing the weather stations and Austrian borders	14
Figure 2. Climate clusters	15
Figure 3. Baseline (obs.) climate graph, Bad Gleichenberg (1981-2010)	16
Figure 4. Baseline (obs.) climate graph, Poysdorf (1981-2010)	17
Figure 5. Baseline (obs.) climate graph, Kremsmünster (1981-2010)	18
Figure 6. Climate graphs, Bad Gleichenberg	33
Figure 7. Climate graphs, Kremsmünster	34
Figure 8. Climate graphs, Poysdorf	35
Figure 9. Extreme dry days	44
Figure 10. Very extreme dry days	45
Figure 11. Sowing days	46
Figure 12. Harvest days	47
Figure 13. Effective growing days	48
Figure 14. Extreme years under climate change	49
Figure 15. Most frequent indices in extreme years, Bad Gleichenberg	51
Figure 16. Most frequent indices in extreme years, Kremsmünster	52
Figure 17. Most frequent indices in extreme years, Poysdorf	53
Figure 18. Rainfed wheat grain yields	55
Figure 19. Rainfed grain maize yields	56
Figure 20. Irrigated wheat yields	60
Figure 21. Irrigated maize yields	60

# List of tables

Table 1. Overview of agrometeorological indices calculated in AGRICLIM	21
Table 2. The wheat crop characteristics inputs	25
Table 3. The maize crop characteristics inputs	26
Table 4. Soil characteristics	27
Table 5. Baseline (obs.) AQUACROP runs	29
Table 6. Future AQUACROP runs	30
Table 7. Projected changes in agrometeorological indices	42
Table 8. Significant correlations between agrometeorological indices and wheat yields for Bad	
Gleichenberg	68
Table 9. Significant correlations between agrometeorological indices and wheat yields for	
Kremsmünster	69
Table 10. Significant correlations between agrometeorological indices and wheat yields for Poysde	orf.
	70
Table 11. Significant correlations between agrometeorological indices and maize yields for Bad	
Gleichenberg	71
Table 12. Significant correlations between agrometeorological indices and maize yields for	
Kremsmünster	72
Table 13. Significant correlations between agrometeorological indices and maize yields for Poysdo	orf.
	73

# 1. Introduction

# 1.1 Motivation and problem statement

One of the big questions regarding food production and food safety in the future is whether agricultural output can keep up with the increasing demand especially under climate change that could have a negative impact on crop yields.

There are indications that yields are stagnating for some of the most important crops such as wheat and rice. Even though there is a great uncertainty and debate on the relative effect of climate change and its impact on stagnating yields, there is a consensus that climate change will affect future yields, both positively and negatively depending on the region and time scale considered.

In light of stagnating yields, increasing global food demand, and the hint that climate is already now negatively affecting yields, it is relevant to assess how climate change could impact agriculture in the future. Even though food security is a global problem, there is a lot to be gained from zooming in and assessing more regional and local situations, since climate change is expected to have a spatial gradient.

This study was aimed to complement different studies that have already been conducted in the field and focused on the regional and local scales. Earlier studies have varied in their choice of time period assessed, methodology and scale. Many studies have used historical data to assess how climate change could impact crop yields in the future. Some studies have looked at the last decades (Finger, 2010; Lobell, Schlenker & Costa-Roberts, 2011) whereas others have gone back even further to assess the relationship between climate and agricultural yields before the warming trends started in the second half of the 20<sup>th</sup> century (Trnka et al., 2012, 2016a). One problem with these types of studies, especially the latter, has been the lack of available data (Trnka et al., 2012).

Related studies have used process-based crop models focusing on specific aspects such as different crops or single meteorological and climatic variables and how these will be affected under climate, for instance evapotranspiration (Trnka et al., 2011b). Another method that has been used is agrometeorological indices to understand some of the complex relationships between climate and crops (Eitzinger et al., 2013; Trnka et al., 2010a). They have the potential to incorporate aspects that often are not integrated in crop models such as extreme events (Lalić et al., 2014). These can also be used to assess the potential impacts of climate change on a greater scale and work as a great compliment to crop models.

Larger scale studies both on global level and across multiple countries are rare (Ray et al., 2012; Trnka et al., 2010a). Apart from the lack of data in larger scale studies, there are other good reasons to do more regional studies. As already said, climate change will have different impacts in different areas and regions, and therefore it can be useful for adaptation purposes to focus on single locations or smaller regions. The message and information from climate change studies are still not reached by all farmers due to too long time horizons and high complexity (Trnka et al., 2011b).

### 1.1.1. Yield trends

In developed areas of the world such as Austria and Europe a steady growth trend has been seen in the second part of the 20<sup>th</sup> century (Brisson et al., 2010; Ewert et al., 2005). The use of irrigation, chemical inputs, modern high-yielding crop varieties, higher level of plant protection, pest and disease management have all contributed to higher yields (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012a; Supit et al., 2010).

Many areas characterized by high yields are now experiencing decreasing yield growth (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012a). Yields have been stagnating, beginning in the 1990's, in many areas such as Europe and the US (Brisson et al., 2010; Ma et al., 2016; Ray et al., 2012; Supit et al., 2010; Trnka et al., 2016a; Zimmermann et al., 2017). There are also indications that interannual yield variabilities have increased, especially in absolute terms which is also a logical consequence of higher yields (Finger, 2010; Trnka et al., 2012).

### 1.1.2. Productivity

In light of population growth, dietary changes and the uncertainty of climate change there is a possibility of a food crisis and food scarcities if productivity is not increased (Ray et al., 2012; Sakschewski et al., 2014).

There are two general ways to increase agricultural production – increase in production per area, hence productivity, and expansion of agricultural lands (Sakschewski, Von Bloh, Huber, Müller, & Bondeau, 2014). Agricultural lands diminished by 13% in Europe in the last decades of the 20th century, and this trend is expected to continue due to a higher demand for other land uses such as urban expansion, bioenergy, and carbon sequestration (Ewert et al., 2005; D. B. Lobell & Gourdji, 2012). The needed increase in future supply will have to come mainly from an increase in productivity.

### 1.1.3 Other reasons for stagnating yields

In light of stagnating yields and future crop demand, there is a great interest in knowing what drivers have caused these stagnations and what the situation in the future will be. Due to the great increase in demand, global prices and food security are highly influenced by even small fluctuations in supply that could potentially be caused by climate change (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012b).

In spite of this, the relative importance of the different drivers have not been assessed thoroughly (Moore & Lobell, 2015). Observed yield trends are often seen solely as a result of technological growth and a logical explanation is that the high-input systems have reached their potential and the marginal yield improvement from more fertilizer and other intensification practices is decreasing.

Yield gap is a measurement of the difference between actual yields and the potential yields that can be obtained with an adapted crop variety grown under optimal conditions with no yield-limiting factors (Ma et al., 2016). The stagnating yields can be the result of two different things in relation to yield gaps. Either actual yields are approaching potential yields due to technical advancements or else, the potential yields have decreased as a result of other factors, for instance changing climate (Supit et al., 2010). Yield gaps were found to be smaller in advanced agricultural systems such as in Western Europe, for instance in Germany and France, compared to in Eastern Europe (Ma et al., 2016). There are no substantial differences between the potential yields between Western and Eastern Europe, which indicates a higher potential for yield increases in Eastern Europe in the future (Ma et al., 2016).

Another explanation for stagnating yields is environmental regulations that have resulted in less areas under intensive agricultural practices with less use of fungicides, plant growth regulators, fertilizers etc. (Finger, 2010; Peltonen-sainio, Salo & Jauhiainen, 2015; Trnka et al., 2016b). This also happened in the European Union in the 1990's with the introduction of policies that for instance restricted fertilizer levels and also subsidy payments that were first coupled to the production level of the farm, and from 2004 decoupled form production levels (Moore & Lobell, 2015). If subsidies are not linked to agricultural output, it can reduce the incentive for intense production and lead to more areas under extensive production, and thus lead to lower yields.

Fluctuating prices can also result in lower yields if the crop prices decline thereby making it more economically sound to reduce inputs and not produce the highest possible output. The opening to the free-market economy and the increased competition has meant that the highest yields was not always the best option to obtain the highest possible profit (Trnka et al., 2012).

There might also be agronomic reasons for the yield trend, such as increasing disease frequency, nitrogen requirements and crop cycles (Brisson et al., 2010).

### 1.1.4 The role of climate change

There is now a growing awareness that climate change plays a part in stagnating yield trends but it is often only mentioned marginally and mainly responsible for year-to-year variability, while rarely seen as a cause for stagnating yields (Brisson et al., 2010). Many studies report that climate change is a plausible cause for stagnating yields (Brisson et al., 2010; Moore & Lobell, 2015; Trnka et al., 2016a).

Climate change impact studies are based on complex relationships and since the expected response to variabilities in climate forcings is based on a response function that is uncertain, the results have to be treated with caution. Secondly farmer may or may not be adapting to climate change thereby masking the effect it has (Moore & Lobell, 2015).

Climate change impact might be rather marginal compared to other drivers and also coupled with great uncertainties. Climate change could explain around 10% of the yield stagnation in the last couple of decades whereas agricultural and environmental policies were the main driver for the remainder (Moore & Lobell, 2015). It was estimated that climate change have resulted in yield decreases of about 0.02 - 0.05 t/ha/year in France compared to for instance genetic progress that has resulted in yield increases between 0.1 - 0.12 t/ha/year (Brisson et al., 2010).

Even though climate change may only have had a marginal effect on absolute yields, climate variability may have increased the variability of crop yields. Climatic factors were found to explain between 18 and 71% of wheat yield variability in Europe in the years 1991-2012 and it has been suggested that climate trends are becoming as important as technology for yield variability (Trnka et al., 2016a).

Climate change seems to still only have a marginal influence on yield trends. It is important to note that this is based on observed trends and coupled to many uncertainties as it is difficult to separate the relative importance of different factors on yield trends. Yields are stagnating, and climate change is one of different possible explanations for this.

As global food demand has increased rapidly in the last couple of decades, even small fluctuations in supply can influence food security and result in fluctuations in food prices (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012a). Areas under intensified agriculture tend to be more sensitive to weather and climate changes, for instance due to higher fertilization rates (Lobell, Schlenker & Costa-Roberts, 2011), and many of these high-yielding areas is exactly where most stagnating yields are being found (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012a).

Yield trends on a global scale will continue to be mainly shaped by technological and agronomic advancements, and it is not likely that climate change will result in a decline in global yields, but the question is to what degree climate change will counteract yield increases (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012a).

Even though some studies have found the relative role of climate change on yield levels to be relatively negligible in the last decades, there is a consensus that the adverse effects of climate change on crop risks and yields are expected to increase in the future (Eitzinger et al., 2013; Trnka et al., 2011c). Agriculture in Europe is highly sophisticated with a high level of inputs and therefore likely to be more sensitive to changing climate and weather in the future due to the complex relationships with technology (Lobell, Schlenker & Costa-Roberts, 2011; Trnka et al., 2012). Because of stagnating yields, it is important to assess future European yields under climate change.

# 1.2 Aims and objectives of the study

The aim of this study was to assess the potential impacts of climate change on cropping risks and how this could impact future crop yields in different Central European, more precisely Austrian climates. Two aspects should be assessed to fulfil the main aim:

- Assess what cropping risks are most likely to affect maize and wheat yields in Austria and how these will differ for three different climates/study sites
- Assess to what degree the risks will differ for rainfed and irrigated agriculture and for winter (winter wheat) and summer (maize) crops

Due to the shortcomings of single crop models that are not able to incorporate important processes, and with inspiration from earlier studies in the field, this study used both crop models to estimate maize and wheat yields and agrometeorological indices to make the assessments. The study stands between studies working on a bigger scale such as pan-European studies and single-location studies.

There are still many research gaps and uncertainties in this field since many processes are not sufficiently understood. By making a thorough regional study, using data from different study sites, located in different climates, this study could help to gain important insights to how climate change impacts will differ regionally. By considering the regional climates and using regional data, it could be easier to propose adaptation strategies that take the local conditions into account (Eitzinger et al., 2013).

# 1.3 Climate change and cropping risks

### 1.3.1 The complexity of climate change

It is difficult to assess how climate change will affect both global and regional crop production. The interaction between climate and crops is complex and based on many physical and physiological processes (Lalic et al., 2013). The suitability of a plant to grow in a specific region is dependent on climate and meteorological factors, physical and landscape factors and also economic factors, for instance nutrient inputs and farm size (Trnka et al., 2011b). How crops respond to climate change therefore also depends on non-meteorological factors such as production technique used, soil type and land use (Lalic et al., 2013). As pointed out in the beginning, it is difficult to assess the relative importance of climate change on productivity changes such as stagnating yields, since technological developments have had a profound impact on productivity. To assess the influence of climate change on global crop production is difficult since environmental conditions have a spatial gradient, and therefore changes will be felt different in different areas. It is therefore crucial to look holistically at the whole picture when assessing climate change effect for a specific location. This includes local soil conditions, changing meteorological variables, land use, and the production system used.

It is difficult to simulate the complex system of plant-environment interactions through crop models and therefore simplifications are necessary that increase the possibility of uncertainties. In other words, our ability to simulate the future influence of climate change on crop production and agriculture is limited by the precision of crop models (Lalic et al., 2013; Thaler et al., 2012).

### 1.3.2 Climates in Central Europe

Most of the climate change impact studies that have been carried out in Central Europe have been site-based with a limited spatial scope, and rarely consisting of more countries (Trnka et al., 2010a). That being said, some studies based on different methodologies, such as agrometeorological indices, have been carried out on a bigger scale (Trnka et al., 2010a, 2011c, 2011b). The limited availability and low density of climate, soil and management data, has been one of the reasons for the limited number of studies in multiple regions and countries in Central Europe (Trnka et al., 2010a).

Since Central Europe consists of a range of different environmental zones and a high vertical gradient (Trnka et al., 2011b), a high density of climate data is generally needed to make spatial studies. These different environmental zones with different agroclimatic conditions are expected to respond differently to climate change. The main zones characterizing our study sites and Central Europe is the Continental, Pannonian and Artic South zones (Trnka et al., 2011c, 2011a). The continental climate is characterized by big yearly differences in precipitation and temperature. The Pannonian is a dry zone in the East-southern part of Central Europe, from approximately Vienna in the west to Zagreb in the southwest (Lalic et al., 2013; Trnka et al., 2011a). The area is characterized by the continental climate with a high climate variability. Compared to the Continental zone, the Pannonian experiences higher summer temperatures and more dry days, and therefore one of the limiting factors is lack of water in the summer (Lalic et al., 2013; Trnka et al., 2011c). Big differences in the precipitation during the growing season is problematic for crop growth in the region (Lalic et al., 2013) but still crop production in the area is

dominated by arable production and typical crops such as maize and winter wheat (Trnka et al., 2011c).

On the other hand, Central Europe also encompasses the wet highlands and mountain regions that are characterized by a vastly different climate due to more precipitation and lower temperatures. One problem in these areas apart from a shorter growing season and poor soils is the terrain that cannot be reached due to the topography which limits the crop production (Trnka et al., 2011a). The intensively cultivated regions in these areas are generally located at elevations below 750 meters above sea level where the conditions for crop growth are better (Trnka et al., 2011b, 2011c).

As Austria is characterized by both oceanic and continental effects and also the orographic effects of the Alps that influences and changes the precipitation patterns and amounts, it is useful to assess the climate change effect in different regions of the country.

### 1.3.3 Cropping risks

Through simulated potential yields, Supit et al. (2010) assessed trends in the regional response to climate in Europe from 1976-2005. Central Europe, including Austria and Czech Republic, was one of the regions with the highest negative yield response to climatic changes for the period, only surpassed by Northern Italy.

Big parts of the crop growing regions in Central European countries as Czech Republic and Austria are characterized by dry conditions and big yearly amplitudes in temperatures which limits the number of crops that can be grown and their yields (Trnka et al., 2016a). In the future this situation is expected to be even more severe, and drought is one of the main cropping risks that could affect agriculture in the region. Studies have shown that major adverse drought events with traditionally long return times are more likely to occur in the near future, compared to the previous 130 year (Trnka et al., 2010a). The dry agricultural areas are expected to be even more dry with higher frequency of heat stress and drought periods (Lalic et al., 2013).

Warmer days will increase evapotranspiration levels in the future which may not be accompanied by an increase in precipitation levels or increase in water use efficiency. The increases in water deficit will especially be detrimental for rainfed yields in many agricultural regions and also areas under irrigation if the water resources are decreasing. The rainfed production potential of Central Europe as a whole was found to increase under climate change due to an increase in effective growing days, especially in the dry and warm zone (Trnka et al., 2010a, 2011a). Even though rainfed yields will in most years remain at an acceptable yield level, the projected increase in drought and water deficits will increase the risks and interannual variability.

Studies agree that droughts will generally occur in the summer which can make crop production in summer much more difficult and even impossible in some areas – especially since some of critical growth periods with high water stress sensitivity occur in this period (Thaler et al., 2012; Trnka et al., 2010a, 2011b, 2011a). This is especially problematic since Central Europe is a region that to a large degree depends on adequate and well-distributed precipitation for crop production (Trnka et al., 2010a).

Adapting to drought risks through expansion of areas under irrigation could be problematic due to the lack of access to irrigation in many areas in Central Europe. This could for instance be the case in

Czech Republic because of a low number of suitable water reservoirs and potentially decreasing water resources (Trnka et al., 2010a, 2011a). This can make it feasible to put a heavier emphasis on winter crops where the drought problem is less (Trnka et al., 2010a).

Not surprisingly, the Pannonian region will experience highest water deficit levels in Central Europe, especially in the spring and summer months due to a warmer and drier climate with high reference evapotranspiration rates (Eitzinger et al., 2013; Trnka et al., 2011c). The drought duration and variability in the Continental and Pannonian zones are both expected to increase (Trnka et al., 2011c). Even though a regional increase in production potential was found for Central Europe (Trnka et al., 2010a), this was not the case in Pannonian due to the water limitations and also declines in effective global radiation (Trnka et al., 2011c).

The rainfed potential is expected to increase in the alpine and mountain regions since the water deficits will be less here compared to dryer regions (Trnka et al., 2011c).

Other risks that are expected to increase in Central Europe are snow cover decrease, frost risk and pest and diseases. Eitzinger et al. (2013) found a reduction in snow cover in most of the assessed area, which covered Austria, Slovakia, and Czech Republic where one third of the domain will experience less than 25 days with snow cover. In spite of higher temperatures in winter, this can increase the crop sensitivity to frost risk which could be detrimental for winter crops grown in the area. It was also found that higher temperatures in winter can prevent vernalization for winter wheat but only in extreme cases, which is not expected to be the case in most future year, as well as an increase in pests and diseases such as the European Corn Borer and Colorado Potato Beetle due to higher temperatures (Eitzinger et al., 2013).

Crops can respond non-linearly to changes in their growing conditions and Trnka et al. (2012) found a sharp increase in yield response above a critical temperature threshold in Central Europe, indicating that higher temperature increases can result in much higher yield reductions, which was also found in IPCC (2018). Many agrometeorological studies made in Central Europe have tried to relate cropping risks and yield responses. (Lalic et al., 2013) found the number of days with water and temperature stress as well as precipitation levels and actual evapotranspiration to be the most important factors affecting winter wheat crop yields in a Serbian region of the Pannonian Lowlands. The ratio between actual and potential evapotranspiration from April to June was also important which can be expected to be lower under climate change as both water shortage and higher temperatures lead to a reduction in actual evapotranspiration, thus restricting crop yields (Lalic et al., 2013).

#### 1.3.4 Crop responses to climate change

One of the fundamental axioms of agroclimatology is that different crops grow well in different climate regions, and that the success of the crop is dependent on both climate, physical and economic factors (Trnka et al., 2011b). Central Europe that is influenced by the continental climate has greater annual temperature fluctuations than in more maritime climates and is also a relatively dry region, and this limits the number of crops that can be grown (Trnka et al., 2016a).

Climate change will likely result in new agrometeorological zones, and it is important to assess the expected responses of different types of crops for future adaptation. Winter wheat and maize are

some of the most important crops in different regions in Central Europe (Trnka et al., 2011a, 2011b), and included in many of the regional studies. Apart from their global as well as regional importance in Central Europe, the two crops also represent different key types since they are grown at different times of the year and have different carbon pathways.

# 1.3.5 Crop characteristics of the investigated crops (wheat and maize) and selected cropping risks related to climate change

Maize is a tropical plant that is grown best in warm climates at temperatures above 10 °C but is now common as a summer annual crop in more northern latitudes where it is planted in the spring and harvested in the fall (Sheaffer, C. C., & Moncada, 2012). Wheat, on the other hand, is a temperate, cool-season plant that can sustain big annual differences in temperature, as in Central Europe (Sheaffer, C. C., & Moncada, 2012).

Winter crops are normally planted in the early fall and have to undergo a cold vernalization period to induce flowering and growth in the spring. Spring and summer crops on the other hand are planted in the spring and do not depend on vernalization to flower (Sheaffer, C. C., & Moncada, 2012; Steduto et al., n.d.). Furthermore, maize is a C4-crop, whereas wheat is a C3-crop. The plants differ in their carbon fixation procedure, their response to rising CO<sub>2</sub> in the atmosphere and also their water use efficiency (Sheaffer, C. C., & Moncada, 2012; Steduto et al., n.d.). The photosynthetic pathway for C4-crops, such as maize, means that they only have strong responses at CO<sub>2</sub> levels well below the current ones, so CO<sub>2</sub> assimilation rates will not change much under increasing CO<sub>2</sub> levels in the future (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012a; Supit et al., 2012). C3- and C4-rops also differ in their optimum temperatures for photosynthesis. C4-crops such as maize originated in the tropics, and therefore they have higher optimum temperatures than wheat. This means that both the absolute minimum temperature, optimum temperatures and absolute maximum temperature differ for these crops (Hollinger & Angel, 2009).

These differences between the crops will mean that they will face different cropping risks. Generally, wheat will be sensitive to warmer temperatures, whereas maize is sensitive to cold temperatures. Still, maize-growing areas are already experiencing higher than optimum temperatures, and even C4-crops can experience reduction in assimilation rates under sharply increasing temperatures as expected in Southern Europe (Supit et al., 2010). High temperatures at night can raise respiration costs which is not beneficial for photosynthesis (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012a). Hatfield et al. (2011) identified optimal season average temperatures for major crops and found it to be 15 °C for wheat and 18 °C for maize, but several important high-producing countries are already above the optimal level which results in lower yields – especially for maize (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012a).

Still, some maize yields could increase under higher temperatures dependent on the circumstances. This could result in new areas opening up as maize areas and increase potential maize yields in others. Introducing maize in more northern regions, though, could increase risks from cold temperatures as freezing temperatures can kill tropical plants (Sheaffer, C. C., & Moncada, 2012).

Another cropping risk related to maize is its higher sensitivity to water stress compared to other crops which can also be accompanied by nitrogen deficiencies as nitrogen is applied to the top soil layer which dries up first and therefore becomes unavailable to the plant (Steduto et al., n.d.). The frequency of summer drought and heat waves are expected to increase in Central European areas

such as Pannonian Lowland, which will have a negative effect on maize yields, especially under rainfed conditions (Trnka et al., 2011c).

### 1.3.6 Increase of ambient CO<sub>2</sub>-level

The question is whether  $CO_2$  is able to offset some of the negative effects of temperature increases and drought conditions, especially in C3-crops such as wheat. Higher atmospheric  $CO_2$  concentration could increase the photosynthesis rate and water-use efficiency but the increase in  $CO_2$  from 1870 to 2005 was assumed to not be enough to counteract the influence of higher temperatures on interannual yield variability in Central Europe (Trnka et al., 2012).

In Thaler et al. (2012) CO<sub>2</sub> enrichments lowered the simulated wheat yield losses caused by higher temperatures and crop water stress and even led to yield increases depending on choice of global circulation model (GCM) based climate scenario. Eitzinger et al. (2013) simulated the changes in winter wheat and spring barley yields in the Marchfeld region for 2035 and found that the effect of CO<sub>2</sub> fertilization could not offset the negative impacts of shortened growing season and precipitation reduction during critical growth stages. Supit et al. (2012) looked at the climate change effect at a European scale and found that winter wheat may benefit from higher temperature and the production potential could increase until 2050. After 2050, depending on choice of climate scenario, atmospheric CO2 and temperature increases may result in continued increase in production potential.

The general picture is that in most cases CO2 enrichments will not be able to offset the negative impacts of cropping risks and warming on yields but can ameliorate the situation to a certain degree.

Globally but also in Europe, studies have shown that wheat has suffered more yield depressions than maize (Moore & Lobell, 2015; Ray et al., 2012). Moore & Lobell (2015) found that long-term temperature and precipitation since 1989 reduced wheat yields by 2.5% over the European continent and during the same time maize yields increased around 0.3%. Especially temperature was one of the explanations behind these changes, and the temperature effects on maize yield was estimated to being very low (Moore & Lobell, 2015).

### 1.3.7 Impact of soil conditions

A profitable crop production does not only depend on climate and technology but also on soil conditions (Trnka et al., 2011b). Soils differ in their physical and chemical compositions, and some are more useful for agricultural production. Soil texture influences the amount of pore space and thereby the amount of water that can be held in the soil and is available to plants (Hollinger & Angel, 2009; Sheaffer, C. C., & Moncada, 2012). Sandy soils can hold less water than clayey soils, and therefore these are generally more sensitive to drought conditions. Soil moisture is important for plant growth and directly influences changes in temperature and precipitation but the changes will differ for different types of soils (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012b)

When assessing the future crop yields, soils with low WHC will be much more sensitive, and mean yields are likely going to be lower on sandy soils as shown in (Eitzinger et al., 2013). Thaler et al. (2012) used 4 soil classes with different water-holding capacities in their assessment of climate change impacts on winter wheat yields in Marchfeld, Austria. Different problems were found with

the soils with lower WHC, such as a higher level of nitrogen leaching which could worsen the already bad nitrogen situation in the area (Strauss et al., 2012).

Extreme events like those that face Central Europe such as drought and heat impacts will likely be more severe on soils with lower WHC which was also found to be the case in (Trnka et al., 2014; Trnka, Hlavinka & Semenov, 2015).

High underground table could potentially mitigate and reduce the severity of some extreme events, especially drought that is one of the most common adverse events that will face Central Europe (Trnka, Hlavinka & Semenov, 2015).

### 1.3.8 Impact of crop management conditions

Soil moisture is a key aspect when calculating the number of suitable days for field work such as sowing and harvesting (Hollinger & Angel, 2009).

Sowing and harvest suitability have often been studied as agrometeorological indices where soil moisture thresholds are used to define suitable days (Trnka et al., 2010a, 2011c, 2011b). In case of wet soils, especially in spring, even small precipitation amounts can delay field work operations, namely on clayey and loamy soils (Hollinger & Angel, 2009). A wet soil profile can result in compaction due to traffic and tillage and lead to nitrogen leaching, and therefore planting should not be done on too wet soils. On the other hand too dry soils can also be problematic as it can be detrimental for stand establishment (Hollinger & Angel, 2009).

The literature is not conclusive when it comes to how sowing suitability will be affected under climate change in Central Europe. The earlier start to the growing season in the spring tends to increase the number of spring sowing days, especially early-spring sowing (Trnka et al., 2011b, 2011c). (Trnka et al., 2010a) found a substantial decrease in suitable sowing days in different areas in Central Europe, here under northern and eastern Austria due to precipitation increases but this was dependent on the choice of GCM.

Sowing conditions in the fall seem to benefit from climate change which especially was pronounced in areas where autumn sowing at the moment is generally not very suitable, due to decrease in autumn precipitation (Eitzinger et al., 2013; Trnka et al., 2010a). This is another reason why winter crops may be preferred in the future in many areas (Trnka et al., 2010a).

Suitable days for harvest could generally increase in Czech Republic and Austria under climate change. The growing season will move towards the beginning of the year under climate change, and a higher proportion of areas in Central Europe will likely be harvestable in June. June was projected to have fewer harvest days compared to the other typical harvest months due to wet soil profiles (Trnka et al., 2010a). So even though the harvest window may increase, it will not, in many cases, practically lead to better harvest conditions due to the timing of the growing season and harvest planning can be more challenging in the future (Trnka et al., 2010a).

Growing later ripening cultivars can offset some of these harvest problems (Eitzinger et al., 2013) but as already stated, these cultivars can be prone to more adverse events, especially in Austria and Central Europe.

# 2. Materials and methods

### 2.1 Data base

The data in this study consisted of observed and climate scenario data. The observed data was taken from The Austrian Meteorological Service (ZAMG) stations covering the years 1981-2010 (from now on called the baseline period of the study). The simulated data was taken from the ÖKS15 dataset with different climate scenarios or projections, based on the EURO-CORDEX climate models. These datasets were created due to the high demand for publicly available regional climate change data that could form the basis for developing climate change adaptation strategies (About - ÖKS15 - Groups | CCCA Data Server, 2022). The dataset consists of regional climate model output on a daily basis covering Austria (Chimani et al., 2020).

ÖKS15 scenarios first consisted of 13 regional-scale climate change projections that were created through the use of five GCM's and six regional models with a resolution of 12.5 km, covering the years from 1971-2100 and the variables temperature, precipitation and solar radiation (Chimani et al., 2018, 2020; Thaler et al., 2021). To further downscale to a grid size of 1 km, an observational grid of 1 km, the Spartacus dataset from ZAMG (SPARTACUS — English, 2022) was used to project the regional climate scenario data to also cover a grid size of 1 km. The reference period was 1961-2005. A statistical downscaling was performed with the help of bias-correction to diminish the errors between the simulated and observed gridded data (Chimani et al., 2018). The bias-correction method used was Scaled Distribution Mapping (SDM) (Thaler et al., 2021). Traditional quantile mapping (QM) makes an assumption of stationarity, meaning the function of error correction is independent of time, which was found to be flawed in Switanek et al. (2017). SDM was found to perform superior to QM and the correction is based on changes in the simulated data, thereby not making any stationary assumptions (Switanek et al., 2017). The final data in the ÖKS dataset represented the concentration pathways RCP4.5 and RCP8.5 (Thaler et al., 2021).

The global-regional model combination used in this study was the global model IPSL-CM5A-MR and the regional model WRF331F that both have French origin (Chimani et al., 2018). Ideally an ensemble of climate models should be used together with cross-validation to make the results more robust (Chimani et al., 2018; Thaler et al., 2021). This was deemed unrealistic for this study due to the already high number of different factors considered in the modelling such as soil characteristic and data representing different concentration pathways.

The years used in the study were the baseline period, 1981-2010 that primarily was used together with observed data apart from in the bias and trend analysis (see more under the relevant chapter) and 2030-2059 (first climatic period) and 2060-2089 (second climatic period) for the climate scenario data. Having two simulated normal periods covering 30 years each made it easier to generalize the results as opposed to only looking at one year that could represent an extreme year in some regard. The statistical value is much higher when looking at longer time periods (Chimani et al., 2018).

One should keep in mind that even though the data were bias-corrected, this was done on a monthly basis which could result in daily deviations that could have a strong impact on the modelled yields. Even if an error or trend analysis is performed on a monthly basis this may not show the whole picture (Thaler et al., 2021). Using dynamic and statistical downscaling to such a degree that the data

is on a 1 km scale can result in big uncertainties, especially in areas with a complex topography and it is important to keep this in mind when using regional climate scenario data (Thaler et al., 2021).

### 2.2 The motivation behind the choice of emission scenarios

In the fifth IPCC assessment from 2014, Representative Concentration Pathways (RCP's) were used (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, 2014). These describe different pathways of greenhouse gas emissions and atmospheric concentrations, and they are based on socio-economic and climatological factors such as population size, economic activity, land use changes, technology and climate policy (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, 2014). Emission scenarios are used to illustrate different plausible climate outcomes based on human and climatological actions (Schwalm, Glendon & Duffy, 2020). These RCP's are used in global climate models and use historical emissions until 2005 and projected emissions in subsequent years (Schwalm, Glendon & Duffy, 2020).

In this study ÖKS datasets representing RCP4.5 (medium warming trend) and RCP8.5 (strong warming trend) emission scenarios were used (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, 2014).

These two scenarios make sense to use since they represent two different pathways with different climate signal strength. RCP4.5 is an intermediate scenario where total radiative forcing will stabilize around 2050 and assume that different technologies and strategies for emission reductions have been employed (San José et al., 2016). The increases in global mean surface temperature at the end of the 21<sup>st</sup> century are projected to be between 1.1 °C and 2.6 °C (relative to the global mean surface temperature in 1986-2005) (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, 2014).

RCP8.5 is the most extreme scenario with the highest signal in the fifth assessment report (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, 2014). It resembles a "baseline scenario", as a situation without additional efforts to reduce emissions will lead to a pathway that lies between the RCP6.0 and the RCP8.5 scenarios (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, 2014). This scenario is clearly based on a situation where efforts to reduce warming have not been successful and whereas the temperature increases in the RCP4.5 scenario stabilizes around 2050, the RCP8.5 is characterized by increasing greenhouse gas emissions over time (San José et al., 2016). It is characterized as a "non-mitigation business as usual scenario" (San José et al., 2016). The likely range of temperature increases relative to 1986-2005 is 2.6 °C 4.8 °C at the end of the century (Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, 2014).

Many studies have used RCP8.5 to describe a worst-case scenario but the scenario is rather controversial. It has received criticism for representing a highly unlikely future situation and the scenario has been described as "misleading" and "extreme" (Schwalm, Glendon & Duffy, 2020). Schwalm, Glendon & Duffy (2020) argues that this critique is misplaced for different reasons. First of all, scenarios should primarily show a wide range of possible future outcomes and guide decision makers to make informed decisions. Furthermore, RCP8.5 actually agreed most with observed CO<sub>2</sub> emissions in the years 2005-2020 of all the RCP's and the recent global warming trend. Looking into the future RCP8.5 makes sense to use, especially on the short term. According to Schwalm, Glendon & Duffy (2020) argues, it is not useful only to look at the longer time scale, also shorter time horizons such as 2030 and 2050 are important and at these time scales, RCP8.5 is highly relevant. And actually

it has been found through forecasting of long-term economic growth that there is a 35% chance that CO<sub>2</sub> concentrations at the end of this century will exceed those in RCP8.5 (Christensen, Gillingham & Nordhaus, 2018). The final argument for using this scenario is the fact that there is still so much uncertainty surrounding climate research and possible future outcomes for instance due to climate feedbacks, that may enhance the effect from increasing greenhouse gas emissions (Schwalm, Glendon & Duffy, 2020).

# 2.3 Comparing climate scenario and observed weather data

As a starting point, bias and trend analyses were performed between the observed station-based data and the climate scenario data from the ÖKS dataset for the years 1981-2010, the baseline period. By assessing the bias and trends, an estimation could be made on how reliable the scenario data could be in the future climatic periods. This also included performing crop modellings for the baseline period with both scenario and observed data to see the deviations in crop yields. Naturally, many other uncertainties remain such as reliability of the emission scenarios in the future years and also uncertainties of the crop models. Both the RCP4.5 and the RCP8.5 simulated data were assessed.

Correlation and root mean square error (Correlation (Pearson, Kendall, Spearman) - Statistics Solutions, 2022; RMSE: Root Mean Square Error - Statistics How To, 2022) were used for the bias assessment in three steps – analysing all days, days in January and finally days in July. Looking at these months and comparing them with the overall results, made it possible to assess whether these results might mask some months where bias was higher. A significance level of 0.05 was chosen (as in the other statistical tests performed in this study), and low p-values of the correlation tests represented cases where the alternative hypothesis, that the correlation was significant, could not be rejected.

Trends were assessed with the use of Mann-Kendall trend-test (Mann Kendall Trend Test: Definition, Running the Test - Statistics How To, 2022) with low p-values representing cases where trend was found.

Both the bias and trend tests were performed for all the climate variables included in the data – max. temperature, min. temperature, precipitation, and solar radiation.

### 2.4 Study sites

Figure 1 shows the borders of Austria and the location of the three weather stations that were included in this study.



Figure 1. Map showing the weather stations and Austrian borders

Bad Gleichenberg is located at 46°5′ N, 15°5′ E, 317 meters above sea level, in the region of Styria in the south-eastern part of the country. This site is influenced by the continental and Mediterranean climate zones with warm summers and relatively high precipitation, especially in the summer months as indicated in the climate graph (Figure 3). The mean annual temperature for the observed years was 10.2 °C and mean annual precipitation sum 825 mm. In Figure 2, Bad Gleichenberg is located in the climate cluster 909, characterized by annual precipitation between 800 and 900 mm and mean annual temperature between 8.5 and 9.5 °C. This indicates a temperature increase from 1961-1990 to the baseline period used in this study.



Figure 2. Climate clusters based on precipitation and temperature classes for Austria averaged over the period 1961-1990 adapted from (Strauss et al., 2010). The map includes weather stations for the different climate clusters in Austria. The marked locations represent the three study sites (Poysdorf was not included in the previous study). The first part of the code (500-2000) is dependent on precipitation sums and the second (1-13) on average temperatures. The code descriptions for the three study sites are described in the text.



Figure 3. Baseline (obs.) climate graph, Bad Gleichenberg (1981-2010)

Poysdorf is located in the north-western part of the country, at 48°4′ N, 16°4′ E and 225 meters above sea level. This site is located in the dry Pannonian climate zone characterized by flat regions and a high climate variability (Figure 4). The climate is characterized by hot and dry summers and cold winters with heavy frosts (Thaler et al., 2021). Mean annual temperature was 9.6 °C in the observed years and mean annual precipitation sum was 553 mm. Poysdorf looks to be located in climate cluster 608 or 609 which indicates precipitation between 500 and 600 mm but with lower temperatures than found in our baseline, between >7.5 to ≤8.5 °C for class 8 and >8.5 to ≤9.5 °C for class 9.



Figure 4. Baseline (obs.) climate graph, Poysdorf (1981-2010)

Kremsmünster, located at 48°3′ N, 14°8′ E, 384 meters above sea level, in the northern part of the country in the region Upper Austria is located in a humid, temperate climate (Thaler et al., 2021), thus colder and wetter than the two other regions, since it is to a higher degree influenced by the Atlantic climate. As at the two other sites, precipitation is highest in summer and generally lowest in the beginning of the year (Figure 5). The mean annual precipitation sum was 1016 mm and 9.2 °C in the baseline period and the site was located in the climate cluster 1009 in Figure 2 which corresponds to precipitation from >900 to <1000 and temperature from >8.5 to  $\leq$ 9.5 °C. There was more or less agreement, apart from a slightly higher precipitation found in our baseline compared to the earlier normal period (1961-1990).



Figure 5. Baseline (obs.) climate graph, Kremsmünster (1981-2010)

# 2.5 Agrometeorological indices applied

This study used a combination of crop modelling and agrometeorological indices to fulfil the aim and make a holistic assessment of climate change impacts at the three Austrian study sites, representing different climatic regions.

Agroclimatic indices have been used in different studies in Europe and Central Europe such as (Jancic, 2017; Lalic et al., 2013; Lalić et al., 2014; Trnka et al., 2010a). These indices can help to describe some of the complex relationships that exist between climate and crop growth including cropping risks such as heat days and drought, sowing and harvesting windows as well as viticulture possibilities (Eitzinger et al., 2013; Trnka et al., 2010a). Agrometeorological indices is not an alternative to more traditional crop modelling approaches, on the other hand these two methodologies can complement each other (Eitzinger et al., 2013; Trnka et al., 2013; Trnka et al., 2013; Trnka et al., 2010a) in cropping risks analyses. The output from crop models can be compared and correlated with agroclimatic indices. Indices and crop model results can also be used together to formulate suited adaptation measures for a region (Jancic, 2017).

Indices may be able to describe factors that are not included in crop models – one of these could be the use of adverse weather indices to assess the impacts of extreme events on agricultural production (Lalić et al., 2014). Furthermore, indices are easy to use over large regions and require only limited data input (Eitzinger et al., 2013). Agroclimatic indices have therefore also been used on larger scales with climate data from a number of stations to assess agroclimatic conditions (Trnka et al., 2011a, 2011c).

### 2.5.1 AGRICLIM software

AGRICLIM was used in this study. This is a dedicated software solution to calculate agrometeorological indices and gives the user different parameter options to evaluate climate-related stress factors and cropping risks that influence agricultural production (Klein et al., 2017; Trnka et al., 2011b). The software was developed and tested at Mendel University of Agriculture and Forestry in Brno between 2005 and 2007 (Trnka et al., 2011b). It's a flexible software that can be used on different temporal and spatial scales – it can be used both on a station level and with gridded datasets (Olesen, n.d.; Trnka et al., 2011b).

The software uses daily values of meteorological elements such as maximum and minimum temperatures, solar radiation, mean wind speed, and humidity as inputs (Trnka, Hlavinka & Semenov, 2015). The software algorithms use these inputs to create a range of outputs with the help of the different modules. The evapotranspiration model calculates the potential evapotranspiration with the Penman-Monteithe or Prestley-Taylor equation dependent on which weather data is available.

The snow model calculates snow cover characteristics such as number of days with and without snow as well as volume of snowfall. The snow data also helps to calculate combined indices such as effective growing days, effective global radiation, and frost damage where no snow cover is one of the prerequisites. The next model, the FAO model (Allen et al., 1998) sets the parameters for calculating growth and actual evapotranspiration of a specific crop. The Agro model sets the parameters for calculating cropping risk indices such as tropical days, frost days, as well as field operation indices such as sowing and harvest days. Apart from these models, further indices are calculated such as vernalization for winter crops and Huglin index (Huglin & Schneider, 1998) to assess the viticulture potential based on the weather data.

The snow cover model has been validated at 105 climatological stations in Czech Republic and Austria and the soil water balance model has been calibrated and validated for the conditions in Central Europe (Trnka et al., 2010b, 2011b). The parameter boundary values were not changed in this study.

#### 2.5.2 The chosen indices

The main part of this study was to assess how climate change could alter cropping risks in the future, so the focus was on these when deciding which indices to use. Furthermore, some of the indices that were found to be most important in similar studies from Central Europe were also included. An overview of chosen indices in AGRICLIM is included in Table 1.

The time between the last frost in spring and first frost in the fall defined the "general growing period" (Hollinger & Angel, 2009; Sheaffer, C. C., & Moncada, 2012) and was included to assess future growth period and potential at the three sites. The "number of effective growing days" was also calculated since these are dependent on effective global radiation and could indicate whether the change in growing season coincide with optimal growing conditions for the two crops. Definition of effective growing days is included in Table 1.

Cropping risks in the form of adverse weather events can be either single indices such as characteristic days or combined indices. These cropping risks might have a big negative influence on future crop production and therefore a number of indices were chosen to cover these.

Days with temperature characteristics such as "Number of tropical days in June" (max. temp above 30 °C) and "Number of summer days in May" (max. temp above 25 °C) where included, as high, negative correlations with yield were found for these indices in (Lalic et al., 2013).

Other adverse weather events included were "Maximum 1-day and 3-day rainfall events" to assess whether the intensity of extreme precipitation events was increasing. As already said, high-intensity rain events can have a negative influence on soil erosions and are less efficient at recharging the soil compared to less intense rain showers (Hollinger & Angel, 2009).

Drought is one of the cropping risks most likely to affect Central European agriculture in the future (Trnka et al., 2010a, 2011b). where water deficiency in April-June was found to be one of the most important indices with a negative impact on yields (Lalic et al., 2013). Intensive (ratio of actual to potential evapotranspiration was less than 0.4), extreme (less than 0.3) and very extreme (less than 0.2) dry days were calculated for the periods June-August, September-November, and March-May.

The last two categories of indices that were included were field-related indices and "Huglin index" (Huglin & Schneider, 1998) which have also been frequently used in other Central European studies (Lalic et al., 2013; Trnka et al., 2010a, 2011b). Since the timing of the growing season is likely to change due to changing weather patterns it is important to look at the proportion of suitable "sowing and harvest days" – this can also be an important assessment when considering winter versus summer crops. "Number of sowing days" were calculated both in fall and spring and were defined as days where precipitation is below 1 mm on the particular day and 5 mm on the previous day, with no snow cover, mean daily temperature above 5 °C and water content in the surface layer between 0.1 and 0.7 of the maximum soil water holding capacity (Trnka et al., 2010a). "Harvest days" were calculated as days with the same precipitation and temperature requirements as the "sowing days" and soil water content below 0.7 of WHC of the soil. AGRICLIM calculates "harvest days" in June, July, August, and September. As the growing season is expected to shift towards the beginning of the year, June harvesting will become more common, so especially the "harvest days" in June and July were assessed.

The "Huglin index" was included as an extra index, that is not directly related to cropping risks but can be included to assess the future productivity potential and also adaptation options at the three sites. The "Huglin index" measures the thermal suitability for viticulture based on a temperature threshold (Trnka et al., 2011c).

General temperature and precipitation indices based on mean values were also used in the subsequent analyses including "spring and summer temperature", "spring and summer precipitation" as well as "potential water balance" (difference between precipitation and potential evapotranspiration) in spring and summer.

Group	Agroclimatic factor	Description of index
Growing season and days	General growing period	Days between the last frost in spring/winter and the first
		frost in fall/winter.
	Effective growing days	Number of days with effective global radiation. Days with
		an average temperature above 5 degrees Celsius, minimum
		temperature above 0 degrees Celsius, no snow cover, ratio
		of actual to potential evapotranspiration above 0.5 and
		radiation above 10 W/m2.
Cropping risks/extreme events	Number of tropical days	Number of days where daily maximum temperature is
		above 30 degrees Celsius. Especially important for June.
	Number of summer days	Number of days where daily maximum temperature is
		above 25 degrees Celsius. Especially important for May.
	Number of heat stress days	Days with a max temperature above 35 degrees Celsius and
		actual evapotranspiration ratio to potential below 0.5
	Heat stress periods	Number of episodes with extreme heat, daily maximum
		temperature above 35 degrees Celsius, and daily minimum
		temperature below 20 degrees Celsius for a period of 3
		consecutive days.
	Maximum rainfall events	Maximum daily rainfall for April-June, June-August, and
		April-September, as well 3-day maximum.
	Drought conditions	Number of days with initial water deficits (ETa / ETr < 0.5),
		intensive water deficits (ETa / ETr < 0.4), extreme water
		deficits (ETa / ETr < 0.3), very extreme water deficits (ETa /
		ETr < 0.2), complete water deficits (ETa / ETr < 0.1).
		Calculated for the periods April-June, June-August,
		September-November, March-May.
Field related	Sowing days in fall and spring	days where precipitation is below 1 mm on the particular
		day and 5 mm on the previous day, no snow cover, mean
		daily temperature above 5 degrees Celsius and water
		content in the surface layer is between 0.10 and 0.70 of the
	Harvest dave	Harvest days were calculated as days with the same
	Halvest days	nalivest days were calculated as days with the same
		water content below 0.7 of water bolding canacity of the
		soil Agriclim calculates harvest days in lune July August
		and Sentember
Thermal suitability for viticulture	Huglin index	Temperature threshold over threshold (10 degrees Celsius)
		calculated from April to September

Table 1. Overview of agrometeorological indices calculated in AGRICLIM

### 2.5.3 Working steps in AGRICLIM

The first step was to prepare the data and calculate potential evapotranspiration. Both the observed and simulated climate data consisted of daily values of solar radiation, max., and min. temperature, as well as precipitation. AGRICLIM needs humidity data in the form of vapor pressure or relative humidity to calculate potential evapotranspiration. This data was lacking and therefore the potential evapotranspiration calculated in AQUACROP was used – the calculation of this is described under AQUACROP working steps.

AGRICLIM also needs information about the stations, which was organized in station list files containing information about the duration of the simulation period as well as the longitude, latitude, and altitude of the station.

Different runs were performed to take advantage of the software and make different useful outputs, and these were based on different soil, crop, emission, and CO<sub>2</sub>-data. The crop and soil files were based on the ones created in AQUACROP, that are described below, to allow for comparison under the same conditions applied. CO<sub>2</sub>-files were also taken from the AQUACROP software. The Mauna Loa CO<sub>2</sub>-file was used for the runs with observed data. This CO<sub>2</sub> file is suitable for historical and near-future climate data but since it estimates a linear increase of 2.0 ppm CO<sub>2</sub> per year, it is only valid for

the near-future. For the simulated data different runs were performed for the three stations, based on the emission scenarios RCP4.5 and RCP8.5.

# 2.6 Crop modelling

Crop models generally depict a simplified version of the complex soil-crop-atmosphere system (Thaler et al., 2012) and simulate, in a dominating process-oriented manner, crop growth development at mainly daily time steps, generating outputs of key parameters such as biomass and leaf area development, soil water balance parameters, stress indicators and ultimately harvestable yield. Crop models such as DAISY, CERES and EPIC have been used in earlier, similar studies (Eitzinger et al., 2013; Gobin et al., 2017; Strauss et al., 2012; Thaler et al., 2012). Inputs include crop characteristics, management, soil conditions, weather conditions and CO<sub>2</sub> with the aim to study how these aspects impact crop yields, growth conditions and cropping risks (Eitzinger et al., 2013; Thaler et al., 2012).

This simplification of the soil-crop-atmosphere system and the possibility to use different useful inputs make crop models generally easy to use and intuitive but at the same time prone to uncertainties (Thaler et al., 2012). One way to partly overcome the uncertainties in modelled yields is to use multiple crop models and measure the central tendency of the estimated yields, thus decreasing the error rate (Ma et al., 2016). Another way is to validate the models by doing field trials and compare those to the simulated results (Eitzinger et al., 2013).

Still some aspects may not be fully covered in these models such as extreme and adverse weather events. The effects of these on crop yields are still not well understood, and using crop models to predict how these will affect yields is very difficult (Lalić et al., 2014; Trnka et al., 2011c).

Another problem with crop models is their rather limited scope, both in respect to number of analysed crops but also spatial extension (Trnka et al., 2011c). Since inputs are often very local in nature, the output of a crop model will only have relevance on a local scale. Multiple crop modelling runs can be performed as well as the use of interpolation techniques but generally the results are local in nature.

### 2.6.1 The crop model – AQUACROP

The crop model used in this study was AQUACROP which is a water-driven model that was released by FAO in 2009 (AquaCrop | Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, 2022; Vanuytrecht et al., 2014).

In light of growing water scarcities, uncertainties about the impact of future climate change on crop production, and the need to improve crop productivity to respond to future dietary demands, many crop models have been developed in the last decades (Vanuytrecht et al., 2014). They have different uses and applications. For instance, they can be used as an agronomic research tool and to pre-evaluate which field experiments could be most feasible, thereby lowering costs. They can also be used more first hand to decide on the most appropriate management system to increase yields (Steduto et al., 2009).

AQUACROP has been developed to overcome some of the limitations these models traditionally have posed, such as depending on a large number of inputs and parameters, thus being too scientific and therefore only applicable to experts and science personnel (Vanuytrecht et al., 2014). AQUACROP is a type of engineering model which is more mechanistic and helpful for end users such as farmers and policymakers. Scientific models on the other hand are mainly used in a research context to broaden our understanding of crop behaviour and physiology (Steduto et al., 2009).

The model is water-driven, meaning that the simulated crop growth, biomass and final yields are dependent on water availability due to the greater demand and scarcity of fresh water, its huge importance in crop production, and the level of uncertainty surrounding the impact of water deficiency on yields (Steduto et al., 2009; Vanuytrecht et al., 2014).

AQUACROP has been used in various studies to improve irrigation systems and schedules, to assess crop yields under specific management and adaptations and to assess the consequences of climate change on cropping risks and yields (Gobin et al., 2017; Iqbal et al., 2014; Kim & Kaluarachchi, 2015; Vanuytrecht et al., 2014).

#### 2.6.1.1 The core equation in AQUACROP

At the core of the AQUACROP growth engine is the relationship between biomass and transpiration, defined as the product of the water productivity which is the biomass per unit of cumulative transpiration, and the cumulative transpiration. This is calculated in daily steps which is also an improvement to other water-driven crop models (Steduto et al., 2009). To calculate the transpiration, biomass and subsequently the crop yield, a soil-crop-atmosphere continuum is established combining aspects such as crop physiology, soil water balance, and atmospheric conditions, for instance carbon dioxide concentration and evaporative demand (Steduto et al., 2009; Vanuytrecht et al., 2014).

The first step in the calculation is to simulate the crop development which is expressed as the extension of the green canopy cover. This is one of the distinctive characteristics of the model, as normally leaf area index is considered here (Steduto et al., 2009; Vanuytrecht et al., 2014). One advantage of using canopy cover, is the possibility to validate the simulated canopy cover using remote sensing technique (Steduto et al., 2009). The daily canopy cover development determines the crop transpiration levels, and under optimal conditions it is approximately proportional to the canopy cover. The core equation of the software is then used to calculate the daily levels of biomass production. One note here is that the water productivity value is normalized to the current atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub>-concentration, and the evaporative demand, thereby making it possible to use the model with climate scenarios and in different locations (Steduto et al., 2009). The final step is then to calculate the fraction of the biomass that will constitute final yield, and this is the product of the harvest index and the biomass (Raes et al., 2018a).

Another integral part of the calculation is the use of stresses that can affect anything from the development of the canopy cover to the final yield and each calculation step are dependent on these. Example of stresses are low temperature, measured as growing degree days (GDD) below a threshold and water shortage, measured as water depletion in the root zone (Vanuytrecht et al., 2014). Stress coefficients are used in the various calculation to assess the severity of the stress.

### 2.6.2 Preparation of data in AQUACROP

The first step was to create climate data files based on the observed and simulated weather data for the three weather stations. The required climate data in AQUACROP is potential evapotranspiration, minimum and maximum temperature, precipitation, and CO<sub>2</sub>-data (Raes & van Gaelen, 2017). The first step was to calculate the potential evapotranspiration as no humidity data was present in the used data sets. It was calculated with the FAO Penman-Monteith method that requires air temperature, air humidity, radiation, and wind speed. Since both air humidity and wind speed data were lacking these were estimated in the program. Light to moderate winds were selected for each station. The vapour pressure was estimated through the assumption that dewpoint temperature is near the daily minimum air temperature. Poysdorf was characterized as arid, and therefore 2 °C were subtracted from the minimum temperature, as the air might not be saturated at minimum temperatures in arid locations (Raes & van Gaelen, 2017).

The CO<sub>2</sub> data used to create the climate files was based on the scenarios that are included in the AQUACROP package (RCP4.5 and RCP8.5).

### 2.6.3 Crop files in AQUACROP

The AUQACROP package includes crop files with validated and calibrated crop parameters. Typical crops such as maize and wheat that were used in this study are stored in the program (Raes, 2017).

Regarding the crop files, a distinction is made between conservative and non-conservative crop parameters. The first do not change much with location and management practices, whereas the latter do. Conservative crop parameters include threshold temperatures used in the calculation of GDD and canopy growth and decline coefficients (Raes et al., 2018b). These might require an adjustment, but they were not changed in this study.

#### 2.6.3.1 Preparation of crop files

The initial idea was to use the default crop files from the AQUACROP software. These were validated for Valzano, Italy (wheat) and Davis, California (maize). The main aim of this study was not to make perfect predictions on absolute cropping yields for the different sites, but instead to assess how impacts from climate change on cropping risks and crop yields would differ between the three sites. Even though the crop files had not been validated in the three sites they were assumed to be sufficient, since no field measurements and calibration were performed in this study as they were not deemed necessary to fulfil the aim.

The maize file turned out to be problematic due to a too high GDD requirement to reach maturity under current climate conditions in Austria. This was especially problematic in the baseline period (obs.) in Kremsmünster and Poysdorf where the growing cycle was not completed until next year in many cases. Therefore, an updated maize file was made to better reflect the real cultivar characteristics used in practice, based on typical calendar days to reach the different stages. Bad Gleichenberg in 1981 was used as reference year. These calendar times were then converted to thermal times. Since Bad Gleichenberg is the warmest of the three sites, using typical growing times from here resulted in a higher GDD file (but still lower than the generic maize file in AQUACROP). This was assumed to be better as this could more realistically reflect the future situation with expected warming. The updated file was used for all the maize runs in all sites and under both scenarios. The generic wheat file from AQUACROP was used for all the wheat runs in all sites and under both scenarios as it provided acceptable results and did not expand over two years in any situations. The crop specifics are summarised in Table 2 and Table 3 including the GDD.

Growing stages	Degree-days (°C)
To emergence	150
To maximum canopy cover	1186
To maximum rooting depth	864
To start of canopy senescence	1700
To maturity	2400
To flowering	1250
Duration of flowering	200
Threshold temperatures for crop development	
Base temperature	0.0 °C
Upper temperature	26.0 °C
Production and development	
Crop water productivity	15.0 g/m <sup>2</sup>
Harvest index	50%
Type of planting	Direct sowing
Plant density	450 plants/m <sup>2</sup>
Initial canopy cover	Very high cover, 6.75% at 90% emergence
Max canopy cover	Almost entirely covered, 96%
Root deepening	Medium, deep rooted, 1.5 meter max. effective
	rooting depth
CO <sub>2</sub> -effect	See Table F1 (appendix F)

Table 2. The wheat crop characteristics inputs
Growing stages	Degree-days (°C)
To emergence	56
To maximum canopy cover	536
To maximum rooting depth	582
To start of canopy senescence	1153
To maturity	1411
To flowering	660
Duration of flowering	146
Threshold temperatures for crop development	
Base temperature	8.0 °C
Upper temperature	30.0 degrees Celsius
Production and development	
Crop water productivity	33.7 g/m <sup>2</sup>
Harvest index	50%
Type of planting	Direct sowing
Plant density	7.5 plants/m <sup>2</sup>
Initial canopy cover	0.49% at 90% emergence
Max canopy cover	Almost entirely covered, 96%
Root deepening	Very deep rooted, 2.3 meter max. effective
	rooting depth
CO <sub>2</sub> -effect	See Table F2 (appendix F)

Table 3. The maize crop characteristics inputs

#### 2.6.4 Soil data inputs

To assess how different soils influence the impacts of climate change, three different soil types were used in the computations. In general, soils with lover WHC are expected be more affected by adverse events and cropping risks such as drought stress (Thaler et al., 2012; Trnka, Hlavinka & Semenov, 2015), and therefore the main differences considered with the soils in this study was their WHC. Uniform soil profiles with only one soil horizon of 4 meters were used. The soil profiles were based on the standard soil profiles, incorporated in the AQUACROP software package. The three soils chosen were sandy loam with lower WHC, loamy sand with medium WHC and a silt soil with a high WHC. Soil characteristics of the three soils are included in Table 4.

Loamy sand (low WHC)	
Number of soil horizons	1
Thickness	4 m
Field capacity	16% vol.
Permanent wilting point	8% vol.
Total available water	80 mm/m
Sandy loam (mid WHC)	
Number of soil horizons	1
Thickness	4 m
Field capacity	22% vol.
Permanent wilting point	10% vol.
Total available water	120 mm/m
Silt (high WHC)	
Number of soil horizons	1
Thickness	4 m
Field capacity	33% vol.
Permanent wilting point	9% vol.
Total available water	240 mm/m

Table 4. Soil characteristics

#### 2.6.5 The high underground table and groundwater files in AQUACROP

AQUACROP offers the possibility to create groundwater table files to indicate whether the groundwater table is located at a constant or varying depth and also the water quality (Raes & van Gaelen, 2017). A high underground table could have both positive and negative effects. It could mitigate some of the impacts of cropping risks and adverse events, for instance drought risk but could at the same time prolong a stagnation situation (Trnka, Hlavinka & Semenov, 2015).

The groundwater table was not considered in this study as the groundwater table is generally located deep in the Marchfeld area close to Poysdorf. Groundwater is located around 6 meters below the surface and does not have an impact in the crop rooting zone (Thaler et al., 2012). If the groundwater table is not shallow (located more than 4 meter below rooting zone), capillary rise can be disregarded and a groundwater table file is not needed in AQUACROP (Raes & van Gaelen, 2017). To allow for a site-to-site comparison, the groundwater table was not considered at any of the sites.

#### 2.6.6 Crop management

#### 2.6.7 Irrigation

As already mentioned, rainfed agriculture in Europe will likely face higher cropping risks under climate change than irrigated, but this depends on climate and local conditions (Eitzinger et al., 2013; Trnka et al., 2010a, 2011c). Irrigation systems can lower the effects of warming on crop transpiration rates and water stress and help to cool crop canopies (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012a). One of the main applications of AQUACROP is to assess the usefulness of irrigation schedules or generate

irrigation schedules based on other data. Soil and climate characteristics, soil moisture and choice of crop determines the irrigation water requirements (Riediger et al., 2014).

In this study, the net irrigation water requirements were determined and compared to allow for a comparison between the sites. This is done in AQUACROP through the addition of a small amount of water added to the soil profile, when root zone depletion is higher than a specified threshold (Raes, 2017). The threshold was set to 50% of root available water. AQUACROP also offers the possibility to create irrigation schedules that could be used for adaptation purposes and assessment. In the end the irrigation water requirement was seen as sufficient to assess how impacts would differ for rainfed and irrigated agriculture at the three sites.

#### 2.6.8 Field management

The other type of management that can be specified in AQUACROP is field management. This was not considered to a high degree in this study. Nutrients were assumed to be optimal and no pests present. As an adaptation method, the use of mulches was considered for all three sites. The following characteristics was used for the mulch layer – soil covered by mulches set to 100% and the type of surface mulches was set to synthetic (plastic) mulches.

Irrigation was assessed for both RCP4.5 and RCP8.5 whereas mulch was only assessed for the latter, since the climate effect was expected to be highest here, and thus the effect of mulches could also be expected to be highest here. Table 6 shows a list of the performed simulations with climate projection data.

#### 2.6.7 AQUACROP simulation runs

Project files were created in AQUACROP with the different characteristics to assess the relative importance of soil WHC, irrigation versus rainfed, type of crop, CO<sub>2</sub> (through the use of the scenarios) and different management (mulches). See Table 5 and Table 6 for an overview and characteristics of the runs.

For the observed years, six runs were performed for each site. For each of the three soils with different soil WHC, both a rainfed and an irrigated (net irrigation requirement) run was performed. For the scenario-based runs with climate change data, the same runs were performed as for the observed data, and additionally also management runs were performed here.

Both the simulation period and the initial conditions had to be specified in the project files. Initially the idea was to start the simulation period at January 1<sup>st</sup> in the first simulation year, set the initial soil water profile to field capacity which could be assumed (Raes et al., 2018b) and then link the simulation runs so the final water conditions of previous run were kept for the subsequent run. This worked for wheat but proved to be problematic for the maize, even with the updated GDD file, as some years in Kremsmünster and Poysdorf did not have enough GDD to reach maturity in one season. Therefore, the simulation runs could not be linked and to avoid further problems, each simulation run was started at January 1<sup>st</sup> with soil water content at field capacity for the maize runs. In the wheat runs, the simulation runs were linked with no problems. In the end, this should not have a big influence on the results since both approaches should work sufficiently well.

#### 2.6.7.1 Missing years

The years that did not have enough GDD to reach maturity in one season were omitted to not obscure the results. This was deemed acceptable as the number of assessed years was relatively high.

#### 2.6.7.2 Sowing dates/start of the growing cycle

Sowing days are based on temperature, precipitation, and water content in the surface layer in AGRICLIM. In AQUACROP on the other hand, suitable sowing days are based on either rainfall or temperature characteristics.

In this study consistent sowing days were chosen in AQUACROP: April 15<sup>th</sup> for maize, and October 20<sup>th</sup> for wheat. These were chosen since this ensured minimum problems with the runs especially for maize where later sowing days could be problematic due to the high GDD requirement. These dates represented realistic sowing times in Austria – especially under climate change where later sowing days could be expected in the fall for winter crops.

Сгор	WHC	Irrigation	Linked/reset	Sowing day
Wheat	Low	Rainfed	Linked	Specified
Wheat	Medium	Rainfed	Linked	Specified
Wheat	High	Rainfed	Linked	Specified
Wheat	Low	NET	Linked	Specified
Wheat	Medium	NET	Linked	Specified
Wheat	High	NET	Linked	Specified
Maize	Low	Rainfed	Reset	Specified
Maize	Medium	Rainfed	Reset	Specified
Maize	High	Rainfed	Reset	Specified
Maize	Low	NET	Reset	Specified
Maize	Medium	NET	Reset	Specified
Maize	High	NET	Reset	Specified

*Table 5. Baseline (obs.) AQUACROP runs made with observed weather data for the baseline period (1981-2010)* 

Сгор	Scenario	WHC	Irrigation	Management	Linked/reset	Sowing day
Wheat	RCP4.5	Low	Rainfed	None	Linked	Specified
Wheat	RCP4.5	Medium	Rainfed	None	Linked	Specified
Wheat	RCP4.5	High	Rainfed	None	Linked	Specified
Wheat	RCP4.5	Low	NET	None	Linked	Specified
Wheat	RCP4.5	Medium	NET	None	Linked	Specified
Wheat	RCP4.5	High	NET	None	Linked	Specified
Wheat	RCP8.5	Low	Rainfed	None	Linked	Specified
Wheat	RCP8.5	Medium	Rainfed	None	Linked	Specified
Wheat	RCP8.5	High	Rainfed	None	Linked	Specified
Wheat	RCP8.5	Low	NET	None	Linked	Specified
Wheat	RCP8.5	Medium	NET	None	Linked	Specified
Wheat	RCP8.5	High	NET	None	Linked	Specified
Maize	RCP4.5	Low	Rainfed	None	Reset	Specified
Maize	RCP4.5	Medium	Rainfed	None	Reset	Specified
Maize	RCP4.5	High	Rainfed	None	Reset	Specified
Maize	RCP4.5	Low	NET	None	Reset	Specified
Maize	RCP4.5	Medium	NET	None	Reset	Specified
Maize	RCP4.5	High	NET	None	Reset	Specified
Maize	RCP8.5	Low	Rainfed	None	Reset	Specified
Maize	RCP8.5	Medium	Rainfed	None	Reset	Specified
Maize	RCP8.5	High	Rainfed	None	Reset	Specified
Maize	RCP8.5	Low	NET	None	Reset	Specified
Maize	RCP8.5	Medium	NET	None	Reset	Specified
Maize	RCP8.5	High	NET	None	Reset	Specified
Wheat	RCP8.5	Low	Rainfed	Mulch	Linked	Specified
Wheat	RCP8.5	Medium	Rainfed	Mulch	Linked	Specified
Wheat	RCP8.5	High	Rainfed	Mulch	Linked	Specified
Maize	RCP8.5	Low	Rainfed	Mulch	Reset	Specified
Maize	RCP8.5	Medium	Rainfed	Mulch	Reset	Specified
Maize	RCP8.5	High	Rainfed	Mulch	Reset	Specified
Wheat	RCP8.5	Low	NET	Mulch	Linked	Specified
Maize	RCP8.5	Low	NET	Mulch	Reset	Specified

Table 6. Future AQUACROP runs with climate projection data (2030-59) and (2060-2089). Soils include loamy sand (low WHC), sandy loam (mid WHC), silt (high WHC). NET = net irrigation requirement. Linked = the soil water profile is kept in subsequent run, Reset = the soil water profile is reset to field capacity at the beginning of simulation run (January 1<sup>st</sup>). Sowing data specified: April 15<sup>th</sup> for maize and October 20<sup>th</sup> for wheat.

#### 2.6.8 Evaluation of simulations

To assess the suitability of using climate projection data to assess yields in AQUACROP, runs were performed using both observed data and climate projection data (RCP4.5 and RCP8.5) for the baseline years 1981-2010 and comparing the yields statistically. Two-sample t-tests were used to compare the means of the yields, and correlations were performed to compare them year-wise.

To compare baseline yields based on observed data (Table 5) with the future yields based on climate scenario data (Table 6), two sample t-tests and F-tests were used to compare the means and

variance of the yields. Normality was assumed in the data. Looking at the variance is an important measure to assess whether climate change will lead to a change in interannual variability. Also irrigated and rainfed yields were compared to assess the change in yield levels and variability for both wheat and maize.

# 2.7 Why it makes sense to include both calculation approaches

Both AGRICLIM and AQUACROP were used in this study as they complement each other and make a more thorough assessment possible. AGRICLIM is more simplified, using algorithms to calculate impact indicators of single or few weather variables. The output is on an annual base whereas AQUACROP's output is daily time step with more detailed output on several process-based crop growth parameters. AQUACROP makes it possible to make more crop specific computations that take management into account for instance through irrigation schemes.

Correlation analyses were performed between agrometeorological indices and crop yields under different conditions. This is useful for instance when assessing adverse events that crop models have not been able to include fully (Lalić et al., 2014) – e.g. the timing of extreme weather in relation to crop sensitivities. Therefore, the combination of the two programs can be used to assess the validity of each and gather additional information on cropping risks.

# 2.8 Correlations and extreme events

The aim was to see which indices were significantly correlated to crop yield and under which situations.

Extreme years were also included in the correlations. Since outputs from AGRICLIM is on a yearly scale, it does not make sense to talk about extreme events in the traditional way. Instead, the number of indices that crossed an extreme threshold were calculated for each year. This threshold was defined as the 95<sup>th</sup> and 99<sup>th</sup> percentile of the baseline value (based on observed weather data) for a particular index.

The agrometeorological indices that were used for the extreme event and correlation analysis were the same as indicated in Table 1 but also included "mean spring temperatures", "mean summer temperatures", "mean spring precipitation", "mean summer precipitation", "potential water balance in spring" and "potential water balance in summer". "Harvest days" in June and July were used for wheat, whereas "Harvest days" in July and August were used for maize. "Sowing days" were springearly (March 1<sup>st</sup> to April 25<sup>th</sup>) for maize and fall for wheat. These were used to suit the typical growing season of the two crops. The dry days were "intensive dry days" from April to June for wheat and "extreme dry days" from March to August for maize since there were sufficient dry days in these situations. The growing season length used in the correlation was taken as the number of days from sowing to maturity in AQUACROP and not the frost-free growing season period calculated in AGRICLIM. The reason for this was the more direct relationship that could be expected between crop yields and growth period in the crop model. Finally, also the ambient CO<sub>2</sub>-levels were used in the correlation analyses.

The direction of extreme events was based on the situation, meaning that temperature and precipitation events were assessed as extreme in both directions, since both too high and too low levels could have negative impacts. Number of "harvest and sowing days" and "effective growing days" were only considered extreme if they were significantly lower than the observed value, more specifically lower than the 5<sup>th</sup> percentile for the observed weather data in the baseline period. All the other indices where only considered extreme if significantly higher (higher than the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile).

Since soils with low WHC are expected to be more sensitive to adverse events (Trnka, Hlavinka & Semenov, 2015), the calculations were only made for these soils.

# 3. Results

# 3.1 Climate change at the three study sites

The climate graphs (Figure 7, Figure 8 and Figure 8) show the precipitation sums and mean temperatures in the baseline period (obs.) and the two future climatic periods, 2030-2059 and 2060-2089. As already said, Bad Gleichenberg is characterized by a humid-warm climate, Kremsmünster by a temperate-humid climate and Poysdorf by an arid-warm climate. Generally, the summer period is the wettest at all the study sites – in Kremsmünster and Poysdorf the wettest month is July, whereas June and August are wetter than July in Bad Gleichenberg. April is relatively dry at all the sites, especially in Poysdorf where it is one of the driest months. This could have negative implications for crop growth and potentially also the number of suitable sowing days which depends on precipitation.



Figure 6. Climate graphs, Bad Gleichenberg



Figure 7. Climate graphs, Kremsmünster



Figure 8. Climate graphs, Poysdorf

#### 3.1.1 Projected changes

In the first climatic period, the average temperature was more or less identical under RCP4.5 and RCP8.5 at all the sites, with the July to September temperature being higher for all the sites under RCP4.5. The smallest change between baseline (obs.) and projected temperatures was found in May and June, and the biggest changes were found in the colder months. The annual temperature was more or less equal at all three sites under RCP4.5 and RCP8.5 in the first climatic period.

In the second climatic period, the differences were bigger between the emission scenarios – under RCP4.5 the temperature increase was negligible whereas the RCP8.5 scenario resulted in warmer conditions for all months apart from October compared to RCP4.5. The average temperature was projected to increase more than 3.2 °C in Bad Gleichenberg, 2.8 °C in Kremsmünster and 2.9 °C in Poysdorf under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period. The temperature increases would be much less pronounced between the two climatic periods under RCP4.5.

As expected, the precipitation trends were not as clear as for temperature. Generally, precipitation was expected to increase at all sites under climate change and the positive trend was expected to be higher in the second climatic period and under RCP8.5. Especially summer precipitation was expected to increase under RCP8.5 at all sites, whereas under RCP4.5 there was little change or even decrease. The direction of the projected seasonal change in precipitation was more or less identical in the three sites.

In the first climatic period, the August precipitation in Bad Gleichenberg would be lower under RCP4.5 whereas the late summer precipitation would increase under RCP8.5. In the spring on the other hand the changes under 8.5 would be less and precipitation level lower for March and May compared to baseline (obs.). Precipitation was distributed more equally in the second climatic period, but May precipitation was still projected to be less under both scenarios. The summer precipitation would increase clearly under both scenarios, especially RCP8.5 in the second climatic period. The fall months would also experience precipitation increases in the second climatic period.

The projected precipitation in Kremsmünster would resemble Bad Gleichenberg with RCP4.5 generally leading to more precipitation in the spring, whereas would RCP8.5 will lead to more precipitation in the summer. In the second climatic period the rain would be higher under 8.5 especially for the summer and early fall months.

In the second climatic period Poysdorf would generally stay dry, but summer precipitation could increase for both scenarios with smaller changes in spring and even decreases in May under 8.5 which was also seen in Bad Gleichenberg.

Under RCP8.5, second climatic period the average total annual precipitation sum was expected to increase from 825 to 1084 mm in Bad Gleichenberg, from 1016 to 1270 mm in Kremsmünster, and 553 to 630 mm in Poysdorf

So, generally summer precipitation and temperatures were expected to increase under RCP8.5 with an increasing trend towards the end of the century, whereas the changes were less pronounced for the spring months. Under RCP4.5 the changes were more varied, with summer precipitation decreases in first climatic period in Kremsmünster and Poysdorf and less temperature increases in the second period generally.

# 3.2 Bias and trend analysis (observed vs. climate scenario weather data for the baseline period)

#### 3.2.1 Bias analysis

Climate scenario and observed weather data for the baseline period (1981-2010) were compared to assess the suitability of using the scenario data to compute agrometeorological indices and crop yields. The bias was assessed through correlation and root mean square error calculations and the results included in appendix A (Table A1-A9).

The bias analysis for all days (the full dataset) (Table A1-A3), resulted in highly significant correlation (p-value < 0.01) tests in general, meaning the alternative hypothesis of a correlation could not be rejected. This was the case for the data for all the study sites, apart from the precipitation variable, that showed much lower and thus non-significant correlations. Only the correlation between the precipitation variables from RCP8.5 scenario data and observed data for Bad Gleichenberg showed significance (Table A1). These results were not surprising. Climate change scenario data is often more biased when it comes to precipitation and therefore a low correlation was expected. The root mean square errors were also highest for precipitation and lowest for min. temperatures, indicating that the scenarios make the most accurate predictions on this variable.

Bias assessments were performed on January and July data, to assess how good the scenario data resembled the observed data for these months. Tests on the January data (Table A4-A6) resulted in less correlations than for the whole data, meaning the bias was higher. A significant correlation was only found on a few of the variables, such as max. temperature in Bad Gleichenberg and Poysdorf and solar radiation in Kremsmünster. The RMSE values was low for solar radiation was due to the low radiation values found in January. The precipitation values were also lower due to the lower precipitation amounts in winter, especially in Poysdorf. The temperatures on the other hand were more biased in January.

The July correlations (Table A7-A9) performed slightly better, and the correlations were significant for the max. and min. temperature at all sites. Not surprisingly the RMSE-scores behaved differently compared to in January with high bias for the radiation and precipitation values due to their higher levels in summer. The scenario data showed less temperature bias in July.

#### 3.2.2 Trend analysis

Mann Kendall trend tests were performed to assess whether differences existed between climate scenario and observed weather data regarding trends in the baseline period. See appendix A (Table A10-A18).

The first test included the monthly averages (Table A10-A12) and generally showed no trends for all variables on all three data sets. The precipitation variable in the observed data for Poysdorf showed a positive trend that was not depicted in the climate scenario data, but the trend was not particularly strong.

Trend analyses were also performed for January (Table A13-A15) and July (Table A16-A18) only and here the performance was worse, especially in January. Under RCP8.5 in Kremsmünster, a positive

trend was found for max. temperature that was not found in the observed data. Observed min. temperature in Bad Gleichenberg showed a positive trend, while the variable even showed a negative trend under RCP8.5, and under RCP4.5 no trend at all. Observed precipitation showed a positive trend in Kremsmünster that was not found in the simulated data. Finally, the observed radiation value in Bad Gleichenberg showed a negative trend that was not found in the rest of the data.

In July max. temperature and min. temperature showed a positive trend for all observed data across the three sites and the same trends were found in all the scenario data for the baseline period. Some mismatches were found for the other variables for July as well. It should be noted that even though there were diversions in significant trends, all the trends were very small.

#### 3.2.3 The verdict

To summarize, the scenario data for the baseline period generally resembled the observed data set when looking at the full data set. Looking only at monthly data increased the bias. Still July data seemed to be better represented by the simulated data compared to January. This should be good news for crop model purposes as July is generally more important in terms of crop growth.

In the end, the scenario data was deemed acceptable, considering that precipitation is generally problematic in emission scenarios. It was more important to assess yields and agrometeorological conditions on a longer time scale compared to single years (Chimani et al., 2018), so even if some years are not perfect, this was acceptable.

The data were used for crop modelling purpose and therefore crop model results were also assessed and validated by comparing yields from scenario data and observed data for the baseline period. The results are described further down.

## 3.3 Agrometeorological indices

Table 7 shows the expected trends in key agrometeorological indices. These could be characterized as scenario-dependent indices as they were solely based on changes in weather variables and thus independent of soil WHC and choice of crop.

#### 3.3.1.1 Mean precipitation

"Spring precipitation" was projected to increase in Kremsmünster, especially in the first climatic period under RCP4.5. The biggest increase was found in Kremsmünster but a decrease compared to the first climatic period was projected in the second climatic period under RCP4.5. For Bad Gleichenberg and Poysdorf the direction of change was dependent on scenario and period.

The baseline (obs.) "summer precipitation" was higher for all sites compared to "spring precipitation" and projected to decrease at all sites under RCP4.5 in the first climatic period. In the second climatic period all sites would experience a significant increase, especially under RCP8.5 where the increase was higher than 30% at all sites.

#### 3.3.1.2 Potential water balance

The "potential water balance" was calculated as the sum of precipitation minus the potential evapotranspiration. Since this index does not include soil and vegetation info and does not consider the actual evapotranspiration it only tells part of the picture. The index was naturally highly influenced by the expected precipitation. Therefore the "potential water balance in spring" was increasing very strongly in Kremsmünster under all situations and remained positive as it already was in the baseline period (obs.). The development was negative in Bad Gleichenberg under all situations whereas it would generally be positive in Poysdorf. The spring balance stayed negative in these two sites under all situations.

Due to the higher temperatures in the summer months, Poysdorf had a more negative "potential water balance" in the summer period of the baseline (obs.) than in the spring. Kremsmünster still had a positive balance due to the higher amount of summer precipitation. "Potential water balance" was projected to decrease in the first climatic period for Poysdorf, decrease significantly for Kremsmünster, and increase slightly for Bad Gleichenberg. Under all the other situations, the increase was projected to be high in summer for all sites, especially in the second climatic period due to the increase in precipitation. This would lead to a positive balance in both Kremsmünster and Bad Gleichenberg, especially under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period. The increase was also projected to be significant in Poysdorf, but the balance expected to remain negative.

#### 3.3.1.3 Max rainfall events

The baseline (obs.) max. rainfall events were higher at the humid sites, Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster. The highest "1-day rain events" were found in Bad Gleichenberg, but the highest "3-day rain events" were found in Kremsmünster in the baseline period (obs.).

The magnitude of the highest annual "1-day rain events" was expected to increase in the second climatic period. A slight increase was expected under RCP4.5, but higher increases were projected for RCP8.5 in the second climatic period, especially for Kremsmünster and Poysdorf. A relatively high decrease was expected in the first climatic period for RCP4.5 in Bad Gleichenberg and Poysdorf, which highlighted the different behaviour, dependent on time period and emission scenario.

The magnitude of "3-day rain events" was generally expected to increase more than 1-day events. Increases were expected to be more significant under RCP8.5, especially for Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster in the second climatic period. Poysdorf was expected to experience decreases under RCP4.5.

#### 3.3.2 Temperature indices

#### 3.3.2.1 Mean temperatures

"Spring temperatures" and "summer temperatures" were included to assess the projected temperature increases in key parts of the growing season. Temperature increases were projected at all sites under all situations, both in spring and summer. The increases were projected to be higher in the second climatic period for both indices for all situations compared to the first climatic period (indicated by the arrows), thus the typical growing season for all sites was expected to be warmer. Especially the spring temperatures under RCP8.5 in the second period were increasing significantly at all sites.

#### 3.3.2.2 Characteristics days

Characteristic days were included to assess how the temperature changes would manifest themselves through the growing period.

Summer days are defined by a max. temperature above 25 °C. "Summer days in May" were assessed. The baseline (obs.) values were rather low for all the periods, being lowest in Kremsmünster and higher at the two other sites. Under RCP4.5, especially for Bad Gleichenberg a significant growth in summer days was projected, with a slower growth in the second climatic period. Kremsmünster and Poysdorf were not projected to experience the same increase and would instead experience a decrease in the first climatic period under RCP8.5. In the second climatic period the trends were expected to be much more uniform with higher increases compared to first climatic period, showing a significant growth at all three sites.

There were less baseline (obs.) "tropical days in June" (max. temperature above 30 °C) compared to "summer days in May". Again, Poysdorf and Bad Gleichenberg experienced more tropical days than Kremsmünster. Poysdorf was projected to experience a significant increase for both scenarios, with higher increases in the second climatic period. The same was seen for Bad Gleichenberg, with highest growths under RCP8.5. Under RCP4.5 Kremsmünster was even expected to experience a decrease in the first climatic period, with the biggest decrease in the second climatic period for RCP4.5.

#### 3.3.2.3 General growing period

The "general growing period" is defined as the frost-free period between the last to the first frost, typically ranging from late winter/spring to the fall.

The three sites had rather identical growing season durations in the baseline period (obs.) with Kremsmünster having around 10 days longer than Bad Gleichenberg and around 15 days longer than Poysdorf, highlighting the frost periods, that are typical of the Pannonian climate in Poysdorf. The average growing period was April 13<sup>th</sup> to October 24<sup>th</sup> for Bad Gleichenberg, April 10<sup>th</sup> to October 30<sup>th</sup> for Kremsmünster, and April 16<sup>th</sup> to October 21<sup>st</sup> for Poysdorf.

As with the temperature trends, the growing period was expected to increase most in the second climatic period and under RCP8.5 for all sites. Equal increases were found under RCP8.5 in the first climatic period and under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period.

Especially Kremsmünster was projected to experience longer frost-free periods under RCP4.5. In the second climatic period the increase in growing season would be 34% for Kremsmünster compared to 26.5% for Poysdorf and 20.7% for Bad Gleichenberg. The increase was also projected to be lowest for Bad Gleichenberg in the first climatic period under RCP4.5.

Under RCP8.5 in the first climatic period, the frost-free period was expected to increase more significantly in Kremsmünster than in Bad Gleichenberg but in the second climatic period Poysdorf

would experience the biggest increase of almost 55%. In the second climatic period under RCP8.5, growing season would increase with 61 days in Bad Gleichenberg, 94 in Kremsmünster, and 102.5 in Poysdorf. The longest growing season would still be in Kremsmünster with almost 300 days.

#### 3.3.2.4 Huglin index

"Huglin index" was included to assess the viticulture potential and thus look at alternative crop possibilities in light of potential negative consequences of climate change. This index is calculated as the temperature sum over a threshold of 10 °C and summed for all days beginning from April to end of September. Different grapevine cultivars have different temperature requirements and their suitability in a given location can be estimated based on the Huglin value (Trnka et al., 2011c).

The results from the "Huglin index" naturally followed the general temperature trends and increased at all sites with the highest increase found in the second climatic period under RCP8.5 where increases above 30% were found at all sites. Warming would increase the viticulture potential at all sites, but the feasibility of a particular wine crop would depend on its thermal requirements as well as the time period and scenario. The "Huglin index" were highest at the warmer sites, Bad Gleichenberg and Poysdorf. These results should be questioned due to local effects and the fact that the index only includes one parameter and small scale climatic variations are not included (Trnka et al., 2010a).

			2030-2059	2060-2089
Indices	Site	Baseline	RCP4.5/8.5	RCP4.5/8.5
Mean temp. March to May (°C)	Bad	10.5	+/+	+ <b>↑/</b> +↑
	Krems	9.9	+/+	+ <b>↑/</b> +↑
	Poys	10.2	+/+	+ <b>↑/</b> +↑
Mean temp. June to August (°C)	Bad	19.6	+/+	+↑/+↑
	Krems	18.9	+/+	+↑/+↑
	Poys	19.6	+/+	+^/+^
Mean prec. March to May (mm)	Bad	193.3	-/+	-↓/+↑
	Krems	250.8	+/+	+↓/+↓
	Poys	144.1	+/+	+↑/-↓
Mean prec. June to August (mm)	Bad	313.5	-/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/</b> +↑
	Krems	359.2	-/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/</b> +↑
	Poys	186.1	-/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
Potential water balance, March to May (mm)	Bad	-42.6	-/-	-↓/-↑
	Krems	30.8	+/+	+↓/+↓
	Poys	-104.3	+/+	+↑/-↓
Potential water balance, June to August (mm)	Bad	-57.2	+/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
	Krems	15.7	-/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
	Poys	-210.6	-/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
Summer days in May	Bad	6	<mark>+</mark> /+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
	Krems	4.2	0/-	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
	Poys	5.6	+/-	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
Tropical days in June	Bad	2.3	+/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
	Krems	1.5	<b>-/</b> -	-↓ <b>/+</b> ↑
	Poys	2.2	+/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
General growing period	Bad	193.5	+/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
	Krems	202.8	+/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/</b> +↑
	Poys	188.1	+/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/</b> +↑
Huglin index	Bad	1809	+/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
	Krems	1613.4	+/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
	Poys	1802	+/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
Max rainfall events, 1 day (mm)	Bad	48.1	-/+	+^/+^
	Krems	45.7	+/+	+ <b>↑/+</b> ↑
	Poys	35.8	-/+	- <b>↑/+</b> ↑
Max rainfall events, 3 days (mm)	Bad	66.1	+/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/</b> +↑
	Krems	73.8	+/+	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑
	Poys	56.6	-/-	<b>+</b> ↑ <b>/+</b> ↑

Table 7. Projected changes in agrometeorological indices (crop and soil independent). "+" means increase and "-" means decrease of the relevant index value. Black colour means 0-15% change, green 15-30% change and red more than 30% change. The arrows in the second period shows the trends compared to the first period.

#### 3.3.3 Soil-dependent indices

Soil- and crop-dependent indices included "dry days", "effective growing days", and field conditions in the form of "sowing days" and "harvest days", since all of these are dependent on actual evapotranspiration. The results are included in the figures on the following pages and in Appendix B (Table B1-B33).

#### 3.3.3.1 Drought indices

The definition of dry days can be seen in Table 1. "Dry days" were calculated for April-June, June-August, September-November, March-May, as defined in AGRICLIM. **Due to the vast number of results, when combining different soils, scenarios, and periods, only the 20 driest combinations for the extreme and very extreme dry days and their expected changes are presented here (Figure 9 and Figure 10).** "Dry days" were also used in the extreme years analysis (further down) but only "intensive dry days" from April to June for wheat and "extreme dry days" from March to August for maize were included since there were sufficient "dry days" in these situations and they were deemed most important for the growing season of each crop.

Figure 10 and Figure 10 show the 20 combinations between study site, time period, crop and soil type that represent the driest combinations found in the observed data for the baseline period. The full results for "dry days" (intensive, extreme, and very extreme) are included in Table B13-B15. Figure 9 represent the driest combinations for the extreme (ETa / ETr < 0.3) situations and Figure 10 for the very extreme (ETa / ETr < 0.2) situations.

To assess the expected changes in future scenarios for these combinations (the difference between the future amount of "dry days" and the observed number of dry days in the baseline period), each data point has two bars – the left showing the most 'positive' development, meaning the highest decrease or least increase (if no scenarios lead to a decrease in "dry days"), the bar on the right represents the most 'negative' development, which is the scenario that represents the highest increase in "dry days". Thus, by looking at the scenarios, soils, and sites present it was possible to discern what factors influenced the development.

Low, mid and high WHC soils were represented in the driest combinations for both extreme and very extreme, and generally the soils with higher WHC did not experience fewer "dry days". Poysdorf was the most represented site, which is not surprising, considering the arid Pannonian climate. Maize is more sensitive to drought, and especially in the very extreme situations, where the 11 driest situations included maize. The period that was most often represented was March to May, especially in the very extreme situations. Wheat on the other hand will generally experience fewest "dry days" in March to May and instead more "dry days" in the fall (Table B13-B15), which does not coincide with the growing season to the same degree. This was not surprising considering that precipitation was projected to generally increase in summer and decrease in spring.

Not surprisingly the RCP8.5, second climatic period was the situation that would lead to the highest increase in "dry days" but also RCP4.5, first climatic period would lead to more "dry days" for all the sites. The driest areas under extreme would generally experience fewer dry situations with even fewer "dry days" for the most 'negative' developments. For the very extreme situation on the other hand the situation was expected to be worse, with the driest places getting drier and generally the



'negative' effect from the worst scenario was higher than the 'positive' effect from the best scenario. Summer drought increase was expected to be less than spring and fall drought.

Figure 9. Extreme dry days. The 20 combinations with the most extreme dry days **(ETa / ETr <0.3)** in baseline period (observed weather data) and the highest deviations found in the future scenario data compared to observed baseline. Abbrevations: Poys = Poysdorf, Krems = Kremsmünster, Bad = Bad Gleichenberg, MM = March to May, JA = June to August, SN = September to November, m = maize, w = winter wheat, L = low WHC, mid = mid WHC, high = high WHC



Figure 10. Very extreme dry days. The 20 combinations with the most very extreme dry days (ETa / ETr <0.3) in the baseline period (observed weather data) and the highest deviations found in the future scenario data compared to observed baseline. Abbrevations: Poys = Poysdorf, Krems = Kremsmünster, Bad = Bad Gleichenberg, MM = March to May, JA = June to August, SN = September to November, m = maize, w = winter wheat, L = low WHC, mid = mid WHC, high = high WHC

#### 3.3.3.2 Field working days

The full field days' results are included in Table B1-B12 in the Appendix.

#### 3.3.3.2.1 Sowing conditions

Figure 11 shows the number of calculated "sowing days" for the different periods and expected developments under the different climatic periods and scenarios. "Sowing days" are dependent on WHC – see definition in Table 1. The number of "sowing days" was negligible for mid and high WHC soils. The reason for this must be a too high-water content in the surface layer since the number of both "sowing and harvest days" was low on mid and high WHC soils. As "harvest days" are defined by soil water content in the top layer between 0 and 70% the water content had to be too high. The water content will drop faster in sandy soils, thus increasing the number of "sowing and harvesting days". **Therefore, only the low WHC soils were included here (Figure 11).** 

Kremsmünster as the most humid site had fewer baseline (obs.) "sowing days" in both spring and fall than the two other sites which confirmed that the wetter situations found here could reduce the number of field days. In Bad Gleichenberg, more spring than fall "sowing days" were found, whereas both Kremsmünster and Poysdorf had more "sowing days" in the fall, especially Poysdorf.

There would be more "sowing days" in the fall for all sites, and especially Poysdorf and Bad Gleichenberg would experience growth here under all situations.

The number of spring "sowing days" would decrease in Poysdorf in the first climatic period under RCP8.5, in Kremsmünster in the first period under RCP4.5, and in Bad Gleichenberg in the first climatic period under RCP4.5 and in the second climatic period under RCP8.5. The second climatic period under RCP4.5 would generally lead to more "sowing days", whereas the RCP8.5 would lead to more sowing days in the first climatic period.



Figure 11. Sowing days in early spring (defined as the period between March 1st and April 25th) and fall. Above results are for soils with low WHC. Bad = Bad Gleichenberg, Krems = Kremsmünster, Poys = Poysdorf

#### 3.3.3.2.2 Harvest conditions

"Harvest day" definition is included in Table 1. Figure 12 shows the number of "harvest days" for low and mid WHC soils. As seen in the figure, in Poysdorf under the climate change scenarios, increasing "summer precipitation", would lead to fewer "harvest days", especially on soils with medium WHC, confirming that the soils with mid and high WHC often are too wet for field days. Similarly, the number of "harvest days" would generally also decrease at the two other sites, apart from in first climatic period under RCP4.5, that would lead to more "harvest days" in August for Poysdorf and Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster in July. Generally, the second climatic period under RCP8.5 would lead to the highest decrease in "harvest days".

The number of "harvest days" in the different sites resembled "sowing days" as their definitions are almost identical – Poysdorf had the most "harvest days" for all the assessed months, whereas Kremsmünster had the fewest.



Figure 12. Harvest days in June (wheat), July (wheat) and August (maize) at the study sites. Bad = Bad Gleichenberg, Krems = Kremsmünster, Poys = Poysdorf.

#### 3.3.3.3 Effective growing days (EGD's)

Definition of EGD's can also be found in Table 1. The full results are included in Table B16-B33. Most of the EGD's for wheat were found in April, May and June in the baseline period (obs.). The number of EGD's in March increased remarkably under climate change at all sites. Most of the EGD's for maize were found in the summer months.

Due to the combination of soils, crops, and scenarios, only the combinations between month and soil with the highest number of observed EGD's in the baseline period (obs.) and the scenarios that would lead to the highest change were included in Figure 13. Only the most important months for each crop were included.

As in the other results, RCP8.5 in the second climatic period would in most cases lead to the biggest change, both in positive and negative directions depending on the situation.

#### 3.3.3.3.1 Wheat

March and April would both experience more EGD's at all sites, especially in Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster, under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period. The later part of the growing season, May and June, could on the other hand experience less EGD's, especially in Bad Gleichenberg and Poysdorf. The decrease in precipitation expected in May could partly explain this development in Bad Gleichenberg, as Kremsmünster was expected to experience more precipitation in May.



Figure 13. Change in number of effective growing days for the soil with the highest number of observed effective growing days in the baseline period for both winter wheat and maize. The scenario leading to the highest change compared to the baseline period is included. Abbrevations: Bad = Bad Gleichenberg, Krems = Kremsmünster, Poys = Poysdorf, 3-8 = the months of the year, w = winter wheat, m = maize, L = low WHC, M = mid WHC, H = high WHC

#### 3.3.3.3.2 Wheat

Like with wheat, maize would experience fewer EGD's at the end of the growing season – both July and August EGD's were expected to decrease under climate change, whereas in June the number could increase in Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster, though not as much as they would decrease in July and August.

## 3.4 Extreme weather events

The extreme calculations presented here were made for low WHC soils, since most of the soil indices, such as harvest and sowing days were much higher for these soils. Furthermore, low WHC soils are expected to be more sensitive to adverse events in the future (Trnka, Hlavinka & Semenov, 2015).

Figure 14 shows boxplots over the number of the assessed indices that reached an extreme level. This extreme threshold for the extreme level was set as the 95<sup>th</sup> or 5<sup>th</sup> percentile value in the observed baseline period. The direction of extreme events was based on the situation, meaning that temperature and precipitation events were assessed as extreme in both directions, since both too high and too low levels could have negative impacts. Number of field days and "effective growing days" were only considered extreme if they were significantly lower than the 5<sup>th</sup> percentile for baseline period (obs.). All the other indices where only considered extreme if significantly higher (higher than the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile for the baseline period).



Figure 14. Extreme years under climate change. Boxplots represent the distribution of number of indices that reach an extreme level in the assessed years (higher than the baseline 95<sup>th</sup> level or lower than the 5<sup>th</sup> percentile level). The indices used for the analysis were: Mean temperature (March to May), mean temperature (June to August), mean precipitation (March to May), mean precipitation (June to August), 1-day rain events, 3-day rain events, intensive dry days (April to June) for winter wheat, extreme dry days (March to August) for maize, summer days in May, tropical days in June, sowing days (fall) for winter wheat, sowing days (spring early) for maize, harvest days (June to July) for winter wheat, harvest days (July to August) for maize, effective growing days for both winter wheat and maize.

The number of extreme events was found to be higher in Bad Gleichenberg, at least the median value was higher than at the other sites. The main explaining factor was the choice of period, where the second climatic period would lead to higher values. Interestingly under RCP8.5, the first climatic period generally looked to be the period, where least extreme events would occur. Bad Gleichenberg was projected to experience most extreme indices for all the scenarios, followed by Kremsmünster and finally Poysdorf, which was a bit surprising considering the dry and warm climate of this study site.

Figure 16, Figure 17, and Figure 17 show the ten indices with the highest proportion (according to the 95/5<sup>th</sup> percentile) of extreme years at the different sites. **These ten indices were found by finding the average proportion of extreme years for all indices according to both the 99<sup>th</sup> percentile (1<sup>st</sup> percentile) and the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile (5<sup>th</sup> percentile).** The soil indices were based on low WHC soils. The biggest changes were generally found in second climatic period under RCP8.5, which followed the same developments that were found in the other results in this thesis – that this scenario and time period would result in the biggest changes.

Temperature and precipitation indices showed a high proportion of extreme years at all three sites, with the two temperature indices being the most frequent ones in Bad Gleichenberg and Poysdorf. Extreme years for temperature were expected to increase for both spring and the summer months, whereas for precipitation "summer precipitation" was projected to lead to much more extreme years.

The figures show that all three sites and especially the more humid, Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster, can experience different types of adverse conditions during summer such as extreme precipitation, heat and drought events, especially under RCP8.5 and towards the end of the century, indicating higher variability in weather conditions.

#### 3.4.1 Bad Gleichenberg

As follows from Figure 14, the highest proportions were generally found in Bad Gleichenberg compared to the other two sites. And generally, all the indices in Figure 15 showed a significant proportion of extreme years, especially in the second climatic period under RCP8.5. For the temperature indices, the period was the most deciding factor for the proportion of extreme years, whereas for the precipitation indices, RCP8.5 would generally lead to higher proportions than RCP4.5. "Harvest days" for maize, as well as extreme precipitation ("3-day max events") were also found to result in a high probability, especially under RCP8.5, and this generally indicated that a plethora of different extreme indices could affect Bad Gleichenberg in the future.



Figure 15. Most frequent indices in extreme years, Bad Gleichenberg. Abbreviations (including the ones from Figure 16 and 17): Temp, MM = Temperature (March to May), Temp, JA = Temperature (June to August), Prec, MM = Precipitation (March to May), Prec, JA = Precipitation (June to August), Har\_m, JulA = Harvest days for maize (July to August), 3-day\_prec = 3-day max rain event, Dry\_ext\_m, MA = Extreme dry days for maize (March to August), Har\_w, JJ = Harvest days for wheat (June to July), Dry\_int\_w, AJ = Initial dry days for wheat (April to June), Sow\_m, spring = Sowing days for maize, early spring, Prec, MM, low = Precipitation (March to May, low indicates that the event is below the 5<sup>th</sup> percentile), 1-day\_prec = 1-day max event

#### 3.4.2 Kremsmünster

Generally, the same picture was seen in Kremsmünster, but "harvest days" for maize was found to have the highest proportion (Figure 16). Again, the temperature and precipitation indices were found to be important and also "dry days" for maize, which was also present for Bad Gleichenberg.



Figure 16. Most frequent indices in extreme years, Kremsmünster. Abbreviations (including the ones from figure 15 and 17): Temp, MM = Temperature (March to May), Temp, JA = Temperature (June to August), Prec, MM = Precipitation (March to May), Prec, JA = Precipitation (June to August), Har\_m, JulA = Harvest days for maize (July to August), 3-day\_prec = 3-day max rain event, Dry\_ext\_m, MA = Extreme dry days for maize (March to August), Har\_w, JJ = Harvest days for wheat (June to July), Dry\_int\_w, AJ = Initial dry days for wheat (April to June), Sow\_m, spring = Sowing days for maize, early spring, Prec, MM, low = Precipitation (March to May, low indicates that the event is below the 5th percentile), 1-day\_prec = 1-day max event

#### 3.4.3 Poysdorf

Apart from the two average temperature indices, the proportions were rather low in Poysdorf (Figure 17). No drought indices were present, which was the case for the two other sites. On the other hand, a low precipitation index for the spring months (Prec\_MM, low) indicated that more years, especially under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period, could experience significantly low precipitation levels which could have a negative influence on both winter and summer crops at the site.



Figure 17. Most frequent indices in extreme years, Poysdorf. Abbreviations (including the ones from figure 15 and 16): Temp, MM = Temperature (March to May), Temp, JA = Temperature (June to August), Prec, MM = Precipitation (March to May), Prec, JA = Precipitation (June to August), Har\_m, JulA = Harvest days for maize (July to August), 3-day\_prec = 3-day max rain event, Dry\_ext\_m, MA = Extreme dry days for maize (March to August), Har\_w, JJ = Harvest days for wheat (June to July), Dry\_int\_w, AJ = Initial dry days for wheat (April to June), Sow\_m, spring = Sowing days for maize, early spring, Prec, MM, low = Precipitation (March to May, low indicates that the event is below the 5th percentile), 1-day\_prec = 1-day max event

## 3.5 Winter wheat and maize grain yields

AQUACROP was used to calculate crop yields for the different scenarios and different management options in the form of irrigation and mulches. The mean rainfed and irrigated yields, net irrigation requirements and results from statistical tests related to yields are included in Appendix C (Table C1-C18).

#### 3.5.1 Bias analysis for crop yields in the baseline period

Comparing yields based on observed and climate scenario data (both RCP4.5 and RCP8.5) for the baseline period (1981-2010) was the first step in determining the suitability of using the scenario data and the crop model to simulate future yields. Two sample t-tests, correlation tests and root mean square error calculations were performed for each area and both crops (Table C4-C9) and used to compare the crop yields. The calculations were performed for all soils. None of the computed p-values for the t-tests were below 0.05, suggesting that the null hypothesis should not be rejected, hence there were strong indications that the difference in group means was not statistically different from zero. The majority of the correlation tests were not significant and therefore the year-to-year yields were not comparable to a high degree between observed weather data and scenario data. The root mean square errors were highest in Poysdorf (Table C6 & C9), due to the higher influence of precipitation variability on yields. In Kremsmünster the yield bias was lower (Table C5 & C8) due to the higher amount of precipitation and fewer crop failure years.

The results from the t-tests suggest that AQUACROP simulated comparable crop yields for the climate scenario data (both scenarios) compared to the observed weather data for the baseline period when looking at longer time periods as done in this study. It could therefore be argued that the used climate scenario data and crop model is suitable in making future crop yield simulations for wheat (Figure 18) and maize (Figure 19) at the study sites.



Figure 18. Rainfed wheat grain yields calculated in AQUACROP for the applied climate scenarios and observed weather data in the baseline period for the three different soil types (low, mid, high WHC) at the three different sites.



Figure 19. Rainfed grain maize yields calculated in AQUACROP for the applied climate scenarios and observed weather data in the baseline period for the three different soil types (low, mid, high WHC) at the three different sites.

#### 3.5.2 Rainfed grain yields

Figure 19 and Figure 19 show boxplots over the computed yields for both wheat and maize under the different scenarios and climatic periods. Boxplots are helpful to visualize the interannual variability, which is another aspect that is important to consider in future years. The mean rainfed yields are included in Table C1 in the Appendix.

Wheat yields (Figure 18) showed a much greater change in future years under all situations – RCP8.5, second climatic period would clearly lead to the highest yields at all study sites. Maize yields were much more constant through the periods with no or only small further increases under the future climate scenarios. The results even indicated that wheat yields could be higher than maize yields in the future under our simulation settings (assumption of a high CO<sub>2</sub>-fertilization effect for wheat (see Table F1) and no cultivar characteristic changes for both wheat and maize, and no change in crop management between scenarios). In the baseline period calculated with observed weather data, maize yields were clearly higher than wheat yields.

#### 3.5.2.1 Wheat

For all the situations, the baseline wheat yields based on observed weather data were the lowest, with the three 'middle' situations (RCP4.5 first climatic period, RCP4.5 second climatic period and RCP8.5 first climatic period) resulting in rather identical yields and finally the RCP8.5 second climatic period clearly resulting in the highest yields. All the future yields in all three study sites were very significantly higher than baseline yields based on observed weather data (p-value <0.01) (Table C10-C12). Kremsmünster experienced the highest yields, followed by Bad Gleichenberg whereas Poysdorf as the driest site experienced clearly lower yields in the baseline period (obs.) with highest interannual yield variations.

Soils with higher WHC experienced higher yields in general, especially in Poysdorf. The difference was less pronounced in Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster due to their better mean potential water balance. The arid, Pannonian climate of Poysdorf could lead to many years with crop stresses in rainfed agriculture, whereas the other sites would not experience low yields to the same degree.

Higher wheat yields and lower interannual variabilities were found in Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster compared to Poysdorf. Both these sites showed a significant increase in yield variability especially for high WHC soils, under RCP8.5 in the two climatic periods, and under RCP4.5 in the first climatic period in Bad Gleichenberg. That being said, yield variabilities were much lower in Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster compared to Poysdorf, that had much higher yield variability for all three soil types and all climate scenarios. Furthermore, Poysdorf experienced increasing yield variabilities in the future under RCP4.5 in the first climatic period, especially on the mid and high WHC soils.

#### 3.5.2.2 Maize

The projected climate changes applied lead to higher simulated rainfed maize yields in Poysdorf where yields were increasing significantly (p < 0.05) for all scenarios on the low WHC soil, apart from under RCP4.5 in the first climatic period (Table C15). On mid and high WHC soils, whether an

increase would be present depended on the scenario and timing but generally the changes would be much lower due to the higher baseline (obs.) maize yields on these soils.

The same situation was happening for all soils in Kremsmünster, where RCP8.5 in the second climatic period, led to very significant yield increases (p < 0.01). Apart from that increases were seen, but not significantly (Table C14). Climate change even resulted in negative yield changes in Bad Gleichenberg, especially on soils with mid and high WHC, but no significant changes were found, and the yields stayed in the same range (Table C13). RCP8.5 for second climatic period (2060-2089) resulted in the highest yield decreases for Bad Gleichenberg.

Generally, simulated maize yields were much more uniform, and the yield variability lower compared to wheat, especially for Bad Gleichenberg and Poysdorf. Yield variabilities would be higher for soils with lower WHC for all sites, which was not surprising.

RCP4.5 in the first climatic period (2030-2059) would lead to significantly lower yield variability in Bad Gleichenberg on all soils (p < 0.01) and RCP8.5 in the second climatic period (p < 0.01) would do the same on soils with low WHC. Apart from that the general tendency would be an increase in yield variability under climate change, caused by increasing "extreme" weather events with adverse yield effects, as shown in the previous chapter. In Kremsmünster, the most humid site, no significant changes in yield variability were found. The yield variability for low WHC soils in the baseline years (obs.) was smaller than for the other two study sites and generally the difference between the low WHC and other soils was smaller in Kremsmünster due to the higher precipitation levels.

Yield variability was much higher in Poysdorf for the low WHC soils compared to the other sites, but much more comparable for mid and high WHC soils. So, the benefit in terms of lowering yield variability when going from lower to higher WHC soils was much more substantial in Poysdorf. Increasing summer precipitation under the climate scenarios would decrease yield variability especially for low WHC soils, whereas it would increase slightly for mid WHC soils (but still remain lower than for low WHC soils), especially under RCP8.5 in the first climatic period and under RCP4.5 in the second period where significant increases were found. RCP8.5 in the second climatic period would lead to a significant increase in yield variabilities for high WHC soils in Poysdorf.

#### 3.5.3 Yields under management (irrigation and mulches)

Estimations of net irrigation requirements were used as a proxy for irrigated grain yields. Figure 21 and Figure 21 show the irrigated winter wheat and grain maize yields for the three study sites and soils and under the different climate scenarios and periods. The average irrigated yields are included in Table C2 in the Appendix. Generally, the same pattern as for the rainfed yields were evident, especially for the already more humid sites Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster. Irrigation would lead to higher yields and lower yield variabilities for wheat on all soils and maize on low WHC soils in Poysdorf, the site with the lowest potential water balance. Mulches were assessed for all sites, both in combination with irrigation and alone (Tables D1-D6). Table C16-C21 show the statistical differences between rainfed and irrigated yields for the three study sites.

#### 3.5.3.1 Wheat

The humid climate resulted in almost identical yield trends and yield variabilities in Kremsmünster (Figure 20) due to lower irrigation requirements (Table C3). Only under RCP4.5 in the second period on the low WHC soils was a significant decrease in yield variability found for irrigated yields (Table C17). Apart from this irrigation did not lead to higher yields and lower variabilities in Kremsmünster, at least not significantly.

Not surprisingly, the situation is completely different for Poysdorf where a significant increase in yields and decrease in variability was found for all situations on all soils (p < 0.05) and even very significant in most situations (p < 0.01) (Table C18).

Bad Gleichenberg is placed between the two other study sites, with significant differences between rainfed and irrigated yields expected for the low WHC soils especially (Table C16). Significant decreases in yield variabilities were found for all situation on low soils, but still, as in Kremsmünster, since the yield variabilities were already quite low for rainfed yields, the absolute decrease in yield variabilities would be rather low.

Mulch would improve wheat yields in all sites (Table D1-D3), especially Poysdorf due to the lower precipitation amounts. But irrigation on its own led to higher yields than mulch and irrigation combined in all situations.

#### 3.5.3.2 Maize

The results for irrigated simulated maize yields showed some of the same behaviour as for wheat (Figure 21). For Poysdorf, all of the situations on the low WHC soils would lead to very significantly lower variabilities and the same for mid WHC soils for all scenarios apart from RCP8.5 in the second climatic period (Table C21). Figure 19 shows high yield variabilities on low WHC soils for Poysdorf, which are not found in the irrigated situations (Figure 20). At the same time, the yields would also increase significantly for all situations on the low WHC soils, which was not seen on soils with higher WHC.

Even though very significant decreases in yield variabilities were found for all situations apart from under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period in Bad Gleichenberg on low WHC soils, irrigation did not lead to better yields (Table C19). Yields were very identical for rainfed and irrigated yields for Bad Gleichenberg.

In Kremsmünster only on low WHC soils under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period, a significant decrease in yield variability was found. Apart from that no significant difference between irrigated and rainfed yields was found (Table C20). For both Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster irrigated and rainfed yields on mid and high WHC soils were very identical, suggesting that irrigation would not be necessary on soils with higher WHC under the applied climate change scenarios, which show increasing summer precipitation, in Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster.

As for wheat, mulch could improve maize yields but not in Kremsmünster where lower yields were even found under mulches compared to rainfed (Table D5). The combination of mulches and irrigation could lead to the highest yields in Bad Gleichenberg (Table D4) and Poysdorf (Table D6) but the difference between irrigation alone and irrigation combined with mulches was negligible.







Figure 21. Irrigated maize yields calculated in AQUACROP

# 3.6 Correlations between rainfed yields and agrometeorological indices

Table 8-13 show all the significant correlations between rainfed yields and agrometeorological indices. The filtered extreme events (defined as the indices reaching an extreme high level or frequency for a particular year- see chapter 3.4) were included as an explaining variable for the low WHC soils. The variables with an underline were the ones that were very significantly (p-value < 0.01) correlated to yields whereas the others were less significant (p-value < 0.05). The variables marked green were positively correlated to grain yields, whereas the red ones were negatively.

#### 3.6.1 Wheat

#### 3.6.1.1 Temperature indices vs. yield

In Bad Gleichenberg significant, negative correlations were found between yields and number of "summer days in May" and "tropical days in June" (Table 8). This is based on the upper temperature threshold for wheat crop development of 26°C as defined for the simulation (Table 2), which is the standard upper temperature in AQUACROP for wheat simulations. Multiple temperature indices (indicating high temperature conditions) were found to have a negative relationship with wheat yields under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period on low and mid WHC soils (Table 8 -9). However, under the RCP8.5 scenario, few correlations with temperature indices were found and even a positive link between average spring temperatures and grain yields were found under RCP8.5 in the first climatic period on high WHC soils.

Kremsmünster showed the same tendencies as Bad Gleichenberg – temperature indices such as "summer days in May" and "tropical days in June" were mainly negatively correlated with yields (Table 9). Under RCP8.5 in the first climatic period, negative correlations were found between "summer days" and yields for all soils. "Spring temperatures" were found to be positively correlated under RCP8.5 in the first climatic period for all soils and also for high WHC soils in the baseline period.

Temperature indices were found to be much less correlated to yields in Poysdorf, compared to the two other study sites due to other dominating limiting growth factors (Table 10) (see below). Only "summer temperatures" on mid WHC soils in baseline (obs.) and "summer days in May" under RCP4.5 in the first climatic period on high WHC soil were found to be correlated with wheat yields and in both instances, the least important correlation of all significant correlations.

#### 3.6.1.2 Precipitation indices vs. yield

Positive correlations were found between precipitation indices and yields in Bad Gleichenberg but only on low and mid WHC soils (Table 8), indicating that the lower WHC turned water into the limiting factor for growth. For mid WHC soils under the future climate scenarios, no correlations were found between precipitation and yields apart from under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period. The correlations were all positive and included "spring precipitation" and "potential water balance in
the spring", both due to the importance of "spring precipitation" for winter crops and also the expected stagnation or decrease in "spring precipitation" compared to "summer precipitation". Both "summer and spring precipitation" indices were found to positively correlate with baseline (obs.) yields for both low and mid WHC soils.

Precipitation indices were found to be much less important for wheat yields in Kremsmünster compared to the other sites, and these correlations were mainly found in the baseline period (Table 9). All correlations were positive. "Summer precipitation" and "potential water balance in the summer" were found to be correlated to yield in baseline period (obs.), whereas some correlations were found between "spring precipitation" and "potential water balance in the spring" under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period on low WHC soils. "Max 3-day rainfall" events were expected to increase in the future and under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period, negative correlation between this variable and yield was found.

Not surprisingly many significant correlations were found between precipitation indices and yield in Poysdorf, especially on low WHC soils where correlations were found under all situations (Table 10). For mid WHC soils, correlations were found under RCP4.5 in the first climatic period and under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period. Just like at the other study sites, apart from "max. rainfall events" in Kremsmünster, all the correlations were found to be positive in Poysdorf. In the baseline years, and under RCP4.5 in the first climatic period, both summer and spring indices were found to be important, but in the later period and under RCP8.5 in both climatic periods, very significant correlations were found for "spring precipitation" and "potential water balance in spring", due to the expected stagnation or decrease in precipitation. A positive correlation was also found between "max rainfall events" in baseline period (obs.) on low WHC soils.

#### 3.6.1.3 Effective growing days vs. yield

EGD's were, as expected, positively correlated with wheat yields, and found to be significant, especially under RCP4.5 at all study sites (Table 8-10). In addition to this, correlations were found under RCP8.5 in the first climatic period for Poysdorf (Table 10).

#### 3.6.1.4 Drought indices vs. yield

"Dry days" were mostly negatively correlated to yields, and also not surprisingly correlations were mainly found on the low WHC soils.

In Bad Gleichenberg "dry days in summer" was found to be more important in the baseline period on low and mid WHC soils (Table 8). Under RCP4.5 on low WHC soils and under RCP8.5 in the first climatic period, spring drought was found to be very important, once again indicating the expected changes in precipitation. Interestingly, under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period on high WHC soils, there was a positive correlation between yield and spring and summer drought, indicating that less precipitation (which is related to higher sun radiation and photosynthesis potential) could be beneficial for wheat yields, when water is still not a limiting factor.

Some of the same patterns were found in Kremsmünster for "dry days in spring and summer" where negative correlations were mainly found (Table 9). "Summer drought" was important in the baseline period with observed weather data, whereas "spring drought" was more important under both

future climate scenarios, especially under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period on mid and high WHC soils where it was found to be the most important variable of all. There was a positive correlation between "summer drought" and yields under RCP8.5 in the first climatic period on high WHC soils, which could indicate that "summer precipitation" would be so high here, that days with less rainfall with resulting more sunlight and photosynthesis potential could be beneficial for yields. No correlations were found under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period, indicating that the higher precipitation levels were able to decrease or even remove the negative effects from drought.

The correlations between drought indices and wheat yields were all negative in Poysdorf (Table 10). Like in the other two sites, "summer drought" was found to be most important for the baseline period (obs.), whereas "spring drought" was found to be more important under the applied future climate scenarios, especially under RCP4.5 in the first climatic period. One interesting thing, when comparing Poysdorf to the other two sites is, that spring drought was found to be highly, negatively correlated to yields under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period on mid and high WHC soils indicating that the lack of precipitation together with temperature increases in spring would result in more "dry days" and related decrease of "potential water balance" which would have a negative effect on yields.

#### 3.6.1.5 Growing season length vs. yield

As said in the methodology chapter, growing season length used in the correlation analyses was the number of growing days needed from sowing to maturity in AQUACROP, as these were crop-specific and expected to be more directly related to yields (compared to the "general growing period" calculated in AGRICLIM). Whereas most of the other variables had a relatively clear positive or negative relationship with wheat yields, "growing season length" was more diffuse.

For Bad Gleichenberg, correlations were only found for mid and high WHC soils (Table 8) – under RCP8.5, negative correlations between "growing season length" and yields were found, whereas under RCP4.5 in the first climatic period, a positive correlation was found, which could indicate more negative effects from longer "growing season" under higher temperatures as in RCP8.5.

In Kremsmünster, the same trends were seen with negative correlations found between "growing season length" and yields under RCP8.5 on all soils (Table 9).

In Poysdorf the relationship was completely different and there were exclusively positive correlations found between "growing season length" and yields (Table 10). Especially on high WHC soils, number of growing days was important, being the most important variable under all situations. For the mid and low WHC soils under RCP8.5, no correlations were found. Under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period on mid and high WHC soils, "growing season length" was found to be the only significant correlation.

#### 3.6.1.6 Atmospheric CO2-level vs. yield

Perhaps the most interesting variable in relation to wheat is  $CO_2$ . A positive relationship between increasing  $CO_2$  and wheat yields was not surprising, considering that wheat as a C3-crop could benefit much more than maize from the higher  $CO_2$  content in the atmosphere.

CO<sub>2</sub> turned out to be one of the mostly correlated variables (exclusively positive), especially on the higher WHC soils (due to less water limitation) and under the future climate scenarios. In Bad Gleichenberg all simulations (Table 8), apart from under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period had a positive correlation between yields and CO<sub>2</sub>. Especially under RCP8.5, these correlations were found to be the highest and highly significant.

Whereas Kremsmünster (Table 9) was more or less identical to Bad Gleichenberg, the situation was a bit different in Poysdorf (Table 10). CO<sub>2</sub> was still here seen as highly correlated under RCP8.5 but not under RCP4.5 at all.

CO<sub>2</sub> was highly positively correlated to yields, especially in the cases where negative correlations for instance from drought and temperature were less pronounced. At least under RCP4.5 in the first climatic period, many other both positive and negative correlations were found, perhaps diminishing the relative importance of CO2. Discerning the relative effect of CO<sub>2</sub> on wheat yields is not easy but the consensus must be that increasing CO<sub>2</sub> will result in higher potential wheat yields. Since atmospheric CO<sub>2</sub>-levels are expected to stabilize under RCP4.5, the higher yields found also under this scenario, could explain why fewer correlations were found between wheat yields and CO<sub>2</sub> under RCP4.5 compared to RCP8.5.

## 3.6.2 Maize

The overall difference between correlations of agrometeorological indices vs. maize and wheat yields was the direction of the correlations. A higher proportion of the maize correlations were negative compared to wheat at all the sites (Table 11-13), indicating that impacts of the chosen agrometeorological indices were more negative for maize under the settings applied in this study.

For Bad Gleichenberg (Table 11), a higher number of correlations were found for the simulations in the second climatic period, especially under RCP8.5 whereas fewer correlations were found for the baseline period compared to wheat. This indicated that the effect of agrometeorological indices on maize yields could increase in the future.

This was not the case for Kremsmünster (Table 12), where fewer correlations were found, especially for mid and high WHC soils. Still, under both climate scenarios in the second climatic period on low WHC soils, more correlations were found compared to wheat.

Many correlations were found in Poysdorf (Table 13) on low and mid WHC soils, especially under RCP4.5. On high WHC soils, fewer correlations were found, mainly under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period.

## 3.6.2.1 Temperature indices vs. yield

In general, maize as a C4-crop has higher optimum temperature and threshold values than wheat (Sheaffer, C. C., & Moncada, 2012). Upper temperature threshold for crop development was set to 30 °C as was the standard setting for maize in AQUACROP (Table 2).

In Bad Gleichenberg, different temperature indices were correlated to yields – "summer temperatures", "tropical days in June" and "summer days in May". Whereas the first two had a

negative correlation with yields, the latter had a positive correlation with yields. For low WHC soils, correlations were found with "summer temperatures" in all situations (Table 11), whereas for high WHC soils only under RCP8.5 was this correlation found.

The same temperature indices showed a significant positive correlation at the coldest site, Kremsmünster (Table 12), and "summer temperatures" was the index with the highest correlation value in the second climatic period in all situations, apart from under RCP4.5 on low WHC soil (but it was still highly correlated here). "Summer days in May" was found to be positively correlated with yields under RCP8.5 in the first climatic period but not correlated in the second climatic period where the summer temperature indices (including "tropical days in June") had a negative effect.

All correlated temperature indices signifying an increase in temperature had a negative effect in Poysdorf (Table 13), probably due to its more frequent co-incidence with drought events (cross correlation to yield). High "summer temperatures" was also important in both climatic periods apart from under RCP4.5 on high WHC soils. High "spring temperatures" also had a negative effect under RCP4.5 for the first climatic period on mid WHC soils but as at the other sites, high "summer temperatures" was the most important temperature index.

## 3.6.2.2 Precipitation indices vs. yield

Extreme and average precipitation indices were both negatively and positively correlated to yields, depending on the site and its climatic and soil conditions.

Such correlating precipitation indices were found in Bad Gleichenberg on low WHC soils (Table 11) in the baseline period and under RCP4.5 in the first climatic period where "summer precipitation" and "potential water balance in summer" had a positive effect. Under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period (2060-2089) the correlations between precipitation indices and yield were all negative. "Summer precipitation" and "potential water balance in summer" had a higher and more negative correlation compared to the same spring indices. This could be explained by the increase in expected summer precipitation and causally by a cross-correlation to lower solar radiation levels. "3-day max. rainfall events were also correlating on all soils but to a lesser degree than the other precipitation indices.

Significant correlations between precipitation indices and maize yields were only found on low WHC soils in Kremsmünster (Table 12), and all of these correlations were negative. "Spring precipitation", "potential water balance" and "3-day max rainfall" were all negatively correlated with maize yields under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period whereas also "summer precipitation" was negatively correlated in the baseline period (obs.).

In Poysdorf precipitation indices were found to correlate with yields on all soils (Table 13) but especially for low and mid WHC soils. All the precipitation indices were, apart from in one instance, positively correlated to yield which was not surprising given the arid climate in Poysdorf, making soil water availability the main limiting factor. "Summer precipitation" and "potential water balance in summer" had a positive correlation in all the situations on the low WHC soils. The same indices were also found to be positive on mid WHC soils in the baseline period and the first climatic period. "Potential water balance in spring" had a negative effect on high WHC soils in the baseline period (obs.).

## 3.6.2.3 Effective growing days vs yield

EGD's were, not surprisingly, also positively correlated to maize yields. For Bad Gleichenberg, correlations were found under all scenarios on low WHC soils (Table 11) apart from under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period. For mid WHC soils, correlation was found under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period. For Poysdorf (Table 13) the same correlations on low WHC soil as for Bad Gleichenberg were found.

The results for Kremsmünster differed from the other study sites as EGD correlations were found mainly under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period on all soils (Table 12).

## 3.6.2.4 Drought indices vs. yield

"Dry days in summer" was found to have a negative correlation with maize yields in Bad Gleichenberg especially under RCP4.5 and RCP8.5 in the first climatic period depending on soil (Table 11). Interestingly, no significant correlations with drought indices were found under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period but since precipitation indices were here negatively correlated, this indicated that this period was more characterized by an abundance of water and perhaps that water stagnation could be a bigger problem than drought. Another explanation could be that lower solar radiation due to more cloudiness could reduce photosynthesis.

Drought was less important in Kremsmünster, due to higher precipitation (Table 12). Drought indices were only found to be negatively correlating on low WHC soils in the baseline period, under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period, and under RCP8.5 in the first climatic period. As in Bad Gleichenberg, only "dry days in summer" had an influence.

Finally, in arid Poysdorf drought indices were significantly and negatively correlated to maize yields on all soils (Table 13). As at the other study sites, only "dry days in summer" was found to be correlating and in all cases it was negative. Compared to the other sites, drought was also found to be important under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period and was even found to be the most important on low WHC soils.

## 3.6.2.5 Growing season length vs. yield

"Growing season length" was found to have a positive correlation with yields in most future situations in Bad Gleichenberg (Table 11). In Kremsmünster (Table 12) "growing season length" had the same positive effect in the second climatic period under both scenarios and was highly correlating under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period on all soils. "Growing season length" was negatively correlated with yield in the baseline period (obs.).

In Poysdorf, growing season length had an exclusively positive correlation with yields (Table 13). It was found to be one of the most important indices, especially on low and mid WHC soils, where very significant correlations were found in all situations (apart from one) in the climatic periods. On high WHC soils, correlations were only found under RCP8.5. The overall positive correlation is in contrast to wheat. A possible explanation for this could be the that the longer wheat season will expand into

the summer months with more potential adverse events whereas the longer maize season will expand into the fall months with less of these.

## 3.6.2.6 Atmospheric CO2-level vs. yield

Maize being a C4-crop,  $CO_2$  was not expected to be generally significantly correlated with yields. In Bad Gleichenberg and Poysdorf no correlations were found. In Kremsmünster positive correlations were found in the baseline period (obs.) on mid and high WHC soils (Table 12). As the  $CO_2$  levels were lower in the baseline period, an increase in  $CO_2$  may have had a higher influence on maize yields than in the future climatic periods where the higher  $CO_2$  content would not benefit maize yields to a high degree (Supit et al., 2012), indicating a decreasing relative CO2 effect with higher CO2 levels approaching a saturation level.

Bad, wheat,	RCP4.5		F	RCP8.5
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
Effective days	Effective days	Tropical days	<u>CO2</u>	<u>CO2</u>
Dry_int_JJA	Summer days	Pot_MAM	Prec_MAM	Pot_MAM
Harvesting days JJA	Dry int MAM	Effective days	Effective days	Prec_MAM
<u>Pot JJA</u>	CO <sub>2</sub>	Prec MAM	Pot_MAM	
Prec_MAM		<u>Dry_int_MAM</u>	Summer days	
Prec JJA		Summer days		
Pot_MAM		Dry_int_JJA		
Dry_int_MAM		Ext_95		
Tropical days		Ext_99		
Temp_JJA				

Mid WHC soil	RCP4.5		RCP4.5 RCP8.5		CP8.5
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089	
Harvesting_days_JJA	<u>CO2</u>	Effective days	<u>CO2</u>	<u>CO2</u>	
Effective days	Summer days	Tropical	Growing season	Growing season	
Pot JJA		Summer days			
Prec JJA		Harvesting_days_JJA			
Dry int JJA		Prec_MAM			
Prec_MAM		Pot_MAM			
Tropical days					
Pot_MAM					

High WHC soil	RCP4.5		RCP8.5	
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
<u>CO2</u>	Growing season		<u>CO2</u>	<u>CO2</u>
	Summer days		Dry int MAM	Growing season
	CO <sub>2</sub>		Temp_MAM	Dry_int_MAM
			Growing season	Dry_int_JJA
			Effective days	

Table 8. Significant correlations between agrometeorological indices and wheat yields for Bad Gleichenberg. Abbreviations: MAM = March to May, JJA = June to August, Temp = temperature, Prec = precipitation, Dry\_int = intensive dry days, Pot = potential water balance, Ext\_95 = extreme years (95th percentile), Dry\_ext = extreme dry days. The indices with underscore are significantly correlated to yields (p-value < 0.01). Red colour = negative correlation yield, green colour = positive correlation.

Krems, wheat, low WHC soil	RC	P4.5		RCP8.5
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
Effective days	<u>CO2</u>	Effective days	<u>CO2</u>	<u>CO2</u>
Dry int JJA Pot_JJA Tropical days Temp_JJA	Effective days Summer days Ext_95 Dry_int_MAM	Tropical days Ext 95 Rain 3days Dry int MAM Ext 99 Summer days Pot_MAM Prec_MAM	Growing season Temp MAM Summer days	<u>Growing season</u>

Mid WHC soils	RCP4.5		RCP8.5	
Baseline	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
(005.)				
<u>CO2</u>	<u>CO2</u>	Dry_int_MAM	<u>CO2</u>	<u>CO2</u>
Pot JJA	Summer days	Effective days	Growing season	Growing season
Dry_int_JJA		Summer days	Temp MAM	
Effective days		<u>Rain_3days</u>	Dry_int_MAM	
Prec_JJA		Tropical days	<u>Summer days</u>	

High WHC soils	RC	CP4.5	RC	P8.5
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
<u>CO2</u>	<u>CO2</u>	Dry int MAM	<u>CO2</u>	<u>CO2</u>
Temp_MAM	Dry_int_MA	Effective days	Dry int MAM	Growing season
	Μ			
Dry_int_MAM	Summer days	Summer days	Temp MAM	
Prec_JJA			Summer days	
Pot_JJA			Growing season	
Dry_int_JJA			Dry_int_JJA	

Table 9. Significant correlations between agrometeorological indices and wheat yields for Kremsmünster. Abbreviations: MAM = March to May, JJA = June to August, Temp = temperature, Prec = precipitation, Dry\_int = intensive dry days, Pot = potential water balance, Ext\_95 = extreme years (95th percentile), Dry\_ext = extreme dry days. The indices with underscore are significantly correlated to yields (p-value < 0.01). Red colour = negative correlation yield, green colour = positive correlation.

Poys, wheat, low WHC soils	RCP4.5		RCP8.	5
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
Dry int JJA	Dry int MAM	Growing season	Pot MAM	<u>CO2</u>
Effective days	Growing season	Pot MAM	Prec MAM	Pot MAM
Prec JJA	Effective days	Prec MAM	<u>CO2</u>	Prec MAM
Prec MAM	Pot MAM	Effective days	Effective days	Sowing days
<u>Pot_JJA</u>	Dry_int_JJA		Harvesting_days_JJ A	Pot_JJA
Pot_MAM	Pot_JJA			
Rain_3days	Prec_MAM			
Harvesting_days_JJ A Dry int_MAM	Prec_JJA			

Mid WHC soils	RCP4.5		RCP	8.5
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
Growing season	<u>Dry_int_MAM</u>	Growing season	<u>CO2</u>	<u>CO2</u>
Prec JJA	Growing season		Effective days	Dry_int_MAM
<u>Harvesting_days_JJA</u>	<u>Harvesting_days_JJA</u>	Harvesting_days_JJA		Prec_MAM
Dry_int_JJA	Effective days	Effective days		Pot_MAM
CO <sub>2</sub>	Dry_int_JJA			
Temp_JJA	Pot_JJA			
	Pot_MAM			
	Prec_JJA			

High WHC soils	RCP4.5		RCP8.5	
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
Growing season	Growing season	Growing season	Growing season	Growing season
Prec_JJA	Pot JJA		<u>CO2</u>	<u>CO2</u>
CO <sub>2</sub>	Prec_JJA		Summer days	Dry_int_MAM
	Dry_int_JJA			
	Dry_int_MAM			
	Pot_MAM			
	Summer days			

Table 10. Significant correlations between agrometeorological indices and wheat yields for Poysdorf. Abbreviations: MAM = March to May, JJA = June to August, Temp = temperature, Prec = precipitation, Dry\_int = intensive dry days, Pot = potential water balance, Ext\_95 = extreme years (95th percentile), Dry\_ext = extreme dry days. The indices with underscore are significantly correlated to yields (p-value < 0.01). Red colour = negative correlation yield, green colour = positive correlation.

Bad, maize, low WHC soils	RCP4.5		R	CP8.5
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
Dry ext JJA	Harvesting days JJA	<u>Ext 99</u>	<u>Dry ext JJA</u>	Growing season
<u>Pot_JJA</u>	<u>Pot_JJA</u>	<u>Dry_ext_JJA</u>	<u>Temp_JJA</u>	<u>Prec_JJA</u>
Harvesting days JJA	Prec JJA	<u>Ext 95</u>	Growing season	<u>Temp JJA</u>
Prec JJA	<u>Dry ext JJA</u>	<u>Growing</u>	Rain_3days	Summer days
		<u>season</u>		
<u>Temp JJA</u>	Effective days	<u>Summer days</u>	Effective days	<u>Pot JJA</u>
Effective days	Temp_JJA	<u>Temp_JJA</u>		Tropical days
		Tropical days		Pot_MAM
		Effective days		Prec_MAM
				Rain_3days

Mid WHC soils	R	RCP4.5		RCP8.5
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
Pot_JJA	Growing season	Growing season	<u>Temp JJA</u>	<u>Prec JJA</u>
Temp_JJA		<u>Temp_JJA</u>	Growing season	Growing season
		Effective days	Dry ext JJA	<u>Pot JJA</u>
		Dry_ext_JJA		Temp_JJA
		Tropical days		Summer days
		Harvesting_days_JJ A		Tropical days
		Summer days		Pot_MAM
				Prec_MAM
				Rain_3days

High WHC soils	RCF	RCP4.5		RCP8.5
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
	Growing season		<u>Temp_JJA</u>	<u>Prec_JJA</u>
			Growing season	Growing season
			<u>Dry ext JJA</u>	Pot JJA
				<u>Temp JJA</u>
				Summer days
				Tropical days
				Pot MAM
				Prec_MAM
				Rain_3days

Table 11. Significant correlations between agrometeorological indices and maize yields for Bad Gleichenberg. Abbreviations: MAM = March to May, JJA = June to August, Temp = temperature, Prec = precipitation, Dry\_int = intensive dry days, Pot = potential water balance, Ext\_95 = extreme years (95th percentile), Dry\_ext = extreme dry days. The indices with underscore are significantly correlated to yields (p-value < 0.01). Red colour = negative correlation yield, green colour = positive correlation.

Krems, maize low WHC soils		RCP4.5		RCP8.5
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
Dry ext JJA		Tropical days	Dry_ext_JJA	<u>Temp JJA</u>
Prec_MAM		<u>Ext 99</u>	Summer days	Growing season
Pot_MAM		<u>Rain 3days</u>	Ext_95	Tropical days
Prec_JJA		Growing season		Effective days
		Summer days		
		<u>Ext 95</u>		
		<u>Temp_JJA</u>		
		<u>Dry_ext_JJA</u>		
		Prec MAM		
		Effective days		
		Pot_MAM		

Mid WHC soils		RCP4.5		RCP8.5
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
Growing season		Temp_JJA	Summer days	<u>Temp_JJA</u>
CO <sub>2</sub>		Tropical days		Growing season
		Growing season		Effective days
				Tropical days

High WHC soils		RCP4.5		RCP8.5
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
Growing season		Temp_JJA	Summer days	<u>Temp_JJA</u>
CO <sub>2</sub>		Growing season		Growing season
				<u>Dry ext JJA</u>
				Tropical days
				Effective days

Table 12. Significant correlations between agrometeorological indices and maize yields for Kremsmünster. Abbreviations: MAM = March to May, JJA = June to August, Temp = temperature, Prec = precipitation, Dry\_int = intensive dry days, Pot = potential water balance, Ext\_95 = extreme years (95th percentile), Dry\_ext = extreme dry days. The indices with underscore are significantly correlated to yields (p-value < 0.01). Red colour = negative correlation yield, green colour = positive correlation.

Poys, maize	RCF	24.5	RCP8.5	;
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089
Pot JJA	Pot JJA	Growing season	Pot JJA	Dry ext JJA
<u>Prec JJA</u>	Prec JJA	<u>Dry ext JJA</u>	<u>Dry ext JJA</u>	<u>Growing</u> <u>season</u>
Harvesting_days_JJA	<u>Dry ext JJA</u>	<u>Temp JJA</u>	<u>Prec JJA</u>	<u>Pot JJA</u>
Effective_days	Growing season	<u>Pot_JJA</u>	Growing season	Temp_JJA
	Effective days	<u>Tropical</u>	<u>Harvesting_days_JJA</u>	Prec_JJA
	<u>Harvesting_days_JJA</u>	<u>Prec_JJA</u>	Temp_JJA	
	<u>Ext 99</u>	Effective days	Effective days	
	Temp_JJA	<u>Harvesting_days_JJA</u>		
	Sowing days	<u>Ext 99</u>		

Mid WHC soils	RCP4	1.5	RCP8.5		
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089	
Effective days	<u>Pot JJA</u>	Growing season	<u>Pot JJA</u>	<u>Temp JJA</u>	
<u>Pot JJA</u>	<u>Dry ext JJA</u>	<u>Temp JJA</u>	Temp_JJA	Growing season	
Dry_ext_JJA	Growing season	Dry_ext_JJA	Growing season	Dry ext JJA	
Prec_JJA	Prec JJA	Tropical	Dry_ext_JJA		
	Temp_JJA		Prec_JJA		
	Temp_MAM				
	Harvesting_days_JJA				

High WHC soils		RCP4.5	RCP8.5		
Baseline (obs.)	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089	
Pot_MAM		Effective days	<u>Temp JJA</u>	<u>Temp JJA</u>	
			Growing season	Growing season	
				Dry_ext_JJA	

Table 13. Significant correlations between agrometeorological indices and maize yields for Poysdorf. Abbreviations: MAM = March to May, JJA = June to August, Temp = temperature, Prec = precipitation, Dry\_int = intensive dry days, Pot = potential water balance, Ext\_95 = extreme years (95th percentile), Dry\_ext = extreme dry days. The indices with underscore are significantly correlated to yields (p-value < 0.01). Red colour = negative correlation yield, green colour = positive correlation.

# 3.7 Correlations between irrigated yields and agrometeorological indices

Correlations between yields and agrometeorological indices were also performed for some of the irrigated yields (through net irrigation requirement). These were only made under RCP8.5, both climatic periods, and low WHC soil since most change was expected here. See Table E1 & E2 in Appendix for an overview of the significant correlations between irrigated yields and agrometeorological indices.

## 3.7.1 Indices vs. wheat grain yield

Under irrigation, CO<sub>2</sub> kept being very positively and significantly correlated to wheat yields, while growing season length were negatively. "Spring temperatures" were found to be positively correlated with yields in the first climatic period at all sites (Table E1), which was only found for Kremsmünster for rainfed yields (Table 9). The difference between rainfed and irrigated correlations was smaller in Kremsmünster, which makes sense due to the humid climate, and the lower net irrigation requirement.

As in Bad Gleichenberg, "spring precipitation" was important for rainfed yields in Poysdorf but was not found to be important under irrigation and instead replaced by "spring temperatures" becoming the dominating growth limiting factor. Due to the higher water availability under irrigation, higher temperatures in spring were more acceptable at these two sites than under rainfed.

Irrigation led to fewer correlations with agrometeorological indices in Bad Gleichenberg and Poysdorf, but not so in Kremsmünster, indicating the higher positive effective in the two warmer study sites.

## 3.7.2 Indices vs. maize grain yield

Irrigation generally led to less negative correlations, especially in Kremsmünster and Poysdorf (Table E1).

In Bad Gleichenberg many negative correlations were found in the second climatic period, as was the case for rainfed. "Summer precipitation" was found to be negatively correlated with yields, which was already found for rainfed, indicating that more water would not improve the situation.

The changes were not big for Kremsmünster. Drought was no longer found to be important in the first climatic period (as it was for rainfed).

In Poysdorf, irrigation led to fewer correlations, and all the precipitation indices were no longer important. "Dry days in summer" were still important in the second climatic period although not as important as under rainfed.

"Summer temperatures" kept being important and negatively correlated with yields in all three study sites, indicating that even under irrigation, heat episodes and rising temperatures would generally not be beneficial for crop yields. However, the crop model does not account for any "cooling" effect due to irrigation on the canopy, which may bias these results. Growing season length was still found to be positively correlated to yields in most situations.

## 3. 8 Correlations rainfed yields vs. extreme weather events

Correlations were also found between number of "extreme" values of indices per year and rainfed yields on low WHC soils (see Figure 14 where a list of the used indices were also included). Correlations were found both between the number of indices surpassing the 99<sup>th</sup>/1<sup>st</sup>-percentile and number of indices surpassing the 95<sup>th</sup>/5<sup>th</sup>-percentile.

All correlations found between number of extreme indices and yields were negative (see Table 8-13). Significant correlations were found for both wheat and maize in certain situations. For Bad Gleichenberg correlations were found under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period for wheat (Table 8) and for maize (Table 11). For maize, the correlations were found to be very significant.

The situation was rather identical in Kremsmünster where very significant correlations were also found under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period for wheat (Table 9) and for maize (Table 12). A few other correlations were found – under RCP8.5 in the first climatic period for maize and under RCP4.5 in the first climatic period for wheat.

The results for Poysdorf differed a little bit compared to the other sites. For wheat, no correlations were found. For maize, very significant correlations were found under RCP4.5 in both climatic periods.

For Kremsmünster, mainly the extreme variables based on the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile were correlating whereas in Poysdorf the 99<sup>th</sup> variable extreme events were found to be more important, indicating the more extreme events could have a higher impact here.

# 4. Discussion

## 4.1 Limitations of the study

## 4.1.1 Uncertainties in crop model and climate change studies

Crop models are based on algorithms and plant processes, and the interaction between crops and environment. Due to the innate complexity of these interactions and systems, these models can't capture everything, and are only simplified versions of reality (Mahallati, 2020). In climate change and crop modelling studies, the sources of uncertainties are manifold and could be the result of the climate projections from the GCM's, the emission scenarios and the crop models themselves (Thaler et al., 2021).

The results of crop modelling studies are only as good/valid as the data allows, and therefore it is important to assess data quality when using simulated data in climate change studies. Downscaling procedures can be problematic in topographically complex areas, for instance Austria, and smallscale meteorological processes such as precipitation might not be accounted for in the downscaled data (Chimani et al., 2018). Bad Gleichenberg has a more complex topography than the other two study sites and according to Thaler et al. (2021) potential for more errors in the downscaled data. Comparing crop model results for the years 1981-2010 (the baseline period) based on observed vs. climate scenario weather input data generally showed few errors or biases. That being said, precipitation patterns did generally not perform well, and it is expected that this could also be the case for the future climate scenario data. Even though the climate data is bias-corrected monthly, daily deviations can still lead to different situations under critical growth phases, thus resulting in different yields, even though monthly values are comparable (Thaler et al., 2021). So, the low correlation values between the baseline period observed (real) and simulated climate scenario precipitation levels obtained in this study indicate that especially daily deviations are normal and will be in the future as well. The reason is the chaotic nature of precipitation and other weather variables pattern at that small time scale, potentially leading to different cropping situations and uncertainties in final crop yields. Therefore, only climatological periods (30-years) of simulations will represent a climatological normal, where single observed years cannot be directly compared but rather an average of 30 years. This is a fundamental condition under which climate change studies must be performed, and seasonal precipitation has still been found to be highly uncertain and more spatially variable in previous studies (Gcg & Kaur, 2017; Trnka et al., 2010a). The crop model outputs, however, did not differ to a high degree between observed weather and climate scenario input data on a longer scale represented by the baseline period. Therefore, the crop model and its results were deemed acceptable to be used in this study.

One of the strengths of AQUACROP is the low amount of input variables and crop specific parameters that must be included. However, no field data and local calibrations were performed in this study. The generic wheat file was used, and only few changes on the temperature response (through GDD requirement) were performed for the maize crop file. Since AQUACROP relies on a set of conservative parameters, even without local calibration it is possible to make computations for various scenarios. Studies and tests have shown that these conservative parameters for maize were

applicable in different climates and situations (Vanuytrecht et al., 2014). That being said, local calibration could have been performed by tuning crop parameters that depend on cultivar and local environment and management, such as maximum canopy cover and validating the GDD in the field (Vanuytrecht et al., 2014). Other types of local calibrations that could also have been used is the relative cover of weeds that could have been assessed visually in the field as well as calibration of the crop response to fertility stress (Raes & van Gaelen, 2017). Furthermore, vernalization requirement (for winter cereals) is not included in AQUACROP (Vanuytrecht et al., 2014) and therefore the model is only applicable for wheat under winter conditions where either vernalization is fulfilled in all years even under climate scenarios (which is the case for Central Europe) or the crop has no vernalization requirement at all (in very warm climates) (Eitzinger et al., 2013).Low correlations were found between simulated crop yields based on observed (real) and simulated (climate scenario) daily input data for the baseline period, indicating that year-to-year yields did not resemble each other significantly. This was not surprising considering the simulated (climate scenario) data for the baseline period is not able to represent daily real precipitation patterns due to the probability approach of generating daily precipitation. Due to the timing and importance of precipitation, divergences in yields were bound to happen. This also confirmed that it makes sense to look at normal periods and compare yields and their relationship to agrometeorological indices on longer time horizons. It does not make sense to make comparisons for exact times or a certain year since the statistical value could be much lower and due to errors or bias in the data (Chimani et al., 2018). Results from t-tests indicated no mean differences in annual mean yields based on observed and climate scenario data. This shows that the climate scenario data can be expected to represent the mean yield response in future 30-year periods acceptably, also under limiting conditions.

## 4.1.2 Other limitations of the study

The choice of sowing dates was another aspect that could be improved. Having the sowing day on the same date each year is not realistic since meteorological properties would differ from year to year. Another possibility would have been to generate automatic sowing dates based on either precipitation or temperature indices which is possible in AQUACROP. This method was used in (Thaler et al., 2021) where sowing dates were established when specific soil temperature and moisture conditions were met. This resulted in some years not being modelled since these conditions were never met, for instance in case of a very dry or warm fall, thus not making it possible to model wheat yields for that year.

In AQUACROP, either temperature or precipitation indices have to be chosen and thus no mixed index can be used to decide on suitable sowing days, which could be considered a limitation. Furthermore, already having the problem with expanding growth over two years, using automatic sowing conditions were found to result in many problems and big annual differences in sowing time. Having an automatic sowing time such as in other updated crop models could make sense for future years. Changing sowing times could be used as an adaptation strategy in the future to change the growing period and limit negative climate effects. One consequence of climate change could be later sowing days for winter wheat, which was not considered in this study.

The initial plan was to include heat indices, calculated in AGRICLIM, in the analysis. Examples of such indices include "number of episodes with extreme heat", characterized as continuous periods with min. temperature above 20 °C and max. temperature above 35 °C for a number of days, or "Number

of heat stress days" with max. temperatures above 35 °C and the ratio between actual and potential evapotranspiration less than 0.5. But the number of heat events were found to be negligible at all sites for both the baseline and also future climatic periods. No specific heat indices were therefore included in the analysis. Projected increase in "Summer precipitation" could have a positive effect and diminish the impact of extreme heat in summer – as the number of heat stress day was based on both temperature and evapotranspiration ratio. However, other indicators of higher (increasing) temperatures showed in several cases negative yield responses.

Another important aspect not considered in the study (and models applied) are potential effects of climate change on pest pressures and related effects on crop yield level. Furthermore, fertilization and other crop management options were assumed as optimum and/or constant in the assessment. Certain yield risks such as flooding, or hails were not considered as well. For these reasons, the yields found are potentially too high.

## 4.1.3 Global circulation models

As recommended in Thaler et al. (2021) using an ensemble of climate scenarios and impact models, performing calibration and validation of crop growth models, considering extreme events and different adaptation and management strategies are examples of how to take the uncertainties of climate change studies into account and potentially minimizing them. Some of these strategies were followed in this thesis, whereas others were considered to be out of the scope. Using an ensemble of climate scenarios, soils, study sites etc. made it possible to make a more holistic climate change impact assessment.

Especially precipitation is highly uncertain in climate change scenarios and at the same time extremely important for crop model results so one should be careful to draw general conclusions if the data is limited. Only data from one GCM was used in this study that predicted an increase in precipitation which did not agree with earlier studies in the area. So this study showed why it is important to use data from an ensemble of GCM's which for instance was done in (Thaler et al., 2021).

## 4.2 Wheat and maize yields

The results of this study show that climate change can result in different crop responses at the three study sites depending on timing, emission scenario, management and choice of crop which must be considered in local adaptation strategies. Yield increases were found for wheat under all situations whereas maize yields were found to be much more stagnating or even declining under the applied future climate change scenarios.

The same trends, with increasing winter crop yields and stagnating summer crop yields were found in the same study sites in an earlier study (Thaler et al., 2021) using the DSSAT crop model. The reduced CO<sub>2</sub>-fertilization for C4-crops and a shorter growing season were used to explain the stagnating or even decreasing maize yields in the study (Thaler et al., 2021). There are big debates on the relative effect of the CO<sub>2</sub>-fertilization effect. In our study the 100% increase, in winter wheat yields in Poysdorf on all soils under RCP8.5, is a very high effect compared to earlier studies. This difference could be explained by different CO<sub>2</sub>-effect settings in the models applied. For Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster the yield increases found in this study were lower, but still over 50% under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period.

Pot experiments, and so-called FACE-studies have found that a doubling of CO<sub>2</sub> concentration in the atmosphere could lead to a 40-60 % increase in yields for C3-crops through an increase in photosynthesis rate and biomass accumulation as well as reducing stomatal conductance which increases water use efficiency (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012a; Supit et al., 2012; Thaler et al., 2012). Increasing CO<sub>2</sub> could therefore potentially have a marked positive influence in arid areas, prone to water stress (Sakschewski et al., 2014). This could explain why much higher yield increases are found in Poysdorf in this study. Lalic et al. (2013) found that winter wheat yields could increase up to around 80 % in the Pannonian lowland under CO<sub>2</sub> levels at 1050 ppm. These CO<sub>2</sub> levels are a bit higher than 836 ppm that is projected in 2089 under RCP8.5. In light of these higher yields in the future, Lalic et al. (2013) concluded that an increase in CO<sub>2</sub> could have a more pronounced positive effect on wheat yields compared to the depressing effect of rising temperatures and changing precipitation regimes. They reported, however, big variations of crop yield responses to rising CO2-levels, depending on cultivars and several environmental conditions. Our study, therefore, just represents a maximum positive response to rising CO2-levels (for wheat).

In spite of this, the increases in wheat yield seem slightly exaggerated in this study and a possible explanation is the fact that other stresses such as fertility and weed stress were not considered in AQUACROP. Nutrients and soil fertility were assumed to be optimal which is not necessarily a realistic assumption. Nonetheless the main reason behind the increase in wheat yields must be CO<sub>2</sub> fertilization which was confirmed in the correlations. As yields and CO<sub>2</sub> increase through the years, the high correlations found between these are not surprising. Under RCP4.5 in both climatic periods in Poysdorf and in the second climatic period in Bad Gleichenberg and Kremsmünster, no correlations were found between CO<sub>2</sub> and yields. This is not surprising as the increase in CO<sub>2</sub> is levelling off around mid-century under RCP4.5 and the increases generally are lower than for RCP8.5. So, the lack of correlation in these cases can be explained by the fact that other growth limiting factors (represented by indices), both negative and positive correlated, were found, especially many precipitation indices. The results indicate that the CO<sub>2</sub> effect is strongest in situations with less limiting factors and less correlations with other agrometeorological indices.

The general consensus is that summer crops such as maize will generally face more climate-related risks in the future as the number and intensity of adverse events with a negative impact on cropping yields will generally coincide more with the growth period of summer crops (Lalić et al., 2014). More negative correlations between agrometeorological indices and maize yields were found than for wheat, showing the same trend as earlier studies. Thaler et al. (2021) even found yield decreases for both rainfed and irrigated maize in the 2071-2100 period. As in other studies, few significant yield trends were found for maize under climate change in this study –Poysdorf on low WHC soils under RCP8.5 in both climatic periods with increases around 28% and under RCP4.5 in the second climatic period (Table C15) and also in Kremsmünster under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period (Table C14). The higher precipitation in summer would benefit maize on the sandy soil due to its low WHC (Thaler et al., 2021).

No correlations between CO<sub>2</sub> and maize yields were found (apart from in Kremsmünster in the baseline period (obs.) (Table 12), indicating that the yield increases found in Poysdorf could not be

explained by the increasing CO<sub>2</sub>. Maize is a C4-crop and the photosynthetic response only increases steeply at CO<sub>2</sub> concentrations that are well below the current ambient levels, and the positive effects will therefore be negligible (Supit et al., 2012). In light of this, stagnating or decreasing maize yields will be a natural consequence, as rising summer temperatures is also expected to have a negative effect on maize, especially at high temperature increases where temperature is outside of the optimal photosynthetic interval (30-35°C), leading to decreases in CO<sub>2</sub> assimilation (Supit et al., 2010), and especially in combination with drought stress. The number of heat stress days would have been a useful combined indicator, including both the temperature and drought stress but the number of these was, as said, negligible due to the high summer precipitation.

The correlation analysis confirmed that both temperature (increase) and precipitation (increase) indices were in general highly negatively correlated with maize yields. These together can lead to lower net photosynthesis due to less sunshine, less gross photosynthesis, and more respiration losses because of temperature increases. In the light of this combined with the lack of CO<sub>2</sub> fertilization, stagnating and decreasing maize yields is a logical consequence.

Even though increasing CO<sub>2</sub> can lead to higher wheat yields, issues with nutrient quality should be considered. Studies have found that wheat as a C3-crop could experience lower zinc, iron and protein levels under elevated CO<sub>2</sub> levels due to reduced nitrogen concentrations, whereas the change in maize and other C4-crops is negligible (Mbow et al., 2019; Myers et al., 2014). This is not surprising as the CO<sub>2</sub> effect is lower in the latter. Nutrient quality and lack of protein is important to consider in the broader realm of food security in the future.

## 4.3 Irrigated vs. rainfed yields

The irrigation requirements were calculated in AQUACROP. Irrigated yields could potentially have been higher if irrigation schemes had been created and tested.

The general trend was lower net irrigation requirements under climate change (Table C3), especially under RCP8.5 in the second climatic period where the lowest irrigation requirements were found consistently due to the projected increase in precipitation. This contrasts some of the earlier studies in Central Europe based on previous climate scenarios with less summer precipitation, where it was found that intensive droughts in the summer months could limit rainfed crop yields (Trnka et al., 2011b). The results from this study, using the updated RCP-based climate scenarios, seem to be more positive regarding rainfed potential as more precipitation is shown in the summer, especially under RCP8.5, which was also seen in the correlations were spring precipitation and drought generally had a higher influence than the summer equivalent. However, it cannot be said so far, which precipitation scenarios for summer will play out for Central European regions finally, so high uncertainty is remaining in this aspect.

The majority of Europe's wheat production is rainfed (Trnka, Hlavinka & Semenov, 2015), and in general a big part of the agricultural production in the Czech Republic and Austria is rainfed. But that being said, the results of this study indicate that irrigation can have a positive effect on wheat yields, and very significantly in dry areas. Higher irrigation requirements were found for wheat compared to maize due to the lower water productivity. Irrigated areas are expected to face less climate-related risks for instance from warming, as irrigation can diminish water stress and result in higher

transpiration rates that can cool the crop canopy (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012a). Thus wheat could be less exposed to adverse weather events if irrigated (Trnka et al., 2010a; Trnka, Hlavinka & Semenov, 2015).

Although rainfed agriculture will probably face more climate-risks most years, a study found that crop yields will be acceptable in most years in Central Europe (Trnka et al., 2010a). The results of this study seems to confirm this but still many crop failures were found especially at the less humid site and clearly irrigation would be very beneficial here and decrease the interannual variability. The effect would be strongest for wheat yields. Trnka et al. (2011c) found that the rainfed potential would increase in humid, Atlantic regions but be restricted in dry areas in Central and Southern Europe unless irrigation was applied which seems to be confirmed in this study.

A question that must be asked is whether irrigation is worth it in a certain situation. If local water recourses diminish, especially in dry areas such as Mediterranean and Pannonian Lowlands, both the potential for irrigated and rainfed agriculture will shrink and adaptation possibilities will be limited under climate change (Trnka et al., 2010a). Places that traditionally have not depended on irrigation, may lack the necessary infrastructure and access to water (Lobell & Gourdji, 2012a). A thorough assessment should be made before making investments in new irrigation infrastructure.

As said, less irrigation is generally needed under climate change and the applied RCP8.5 scenario in this study. The reason for this is the projected increase and timing of precipitation. Other studies have found that increased summer drought in the future can occur when spring and summer crops reach crop stages that are sensitive to drought such as anthesis and grain filling (Asadi, Bannayan & Monti, 2018; Jancic, 2017). Even though summer droughts were generally found to be less of a problem in this study compared to spring drought, higher temperatures could still lead to a shorter grain filling period and lower yields (Jancic, 2017). Many studies, depending on different climate scenarios applied and different local climatic conditions, found an expected increase in summer drought and this could be problematic for especially maize in the future (Jancic, 2017; Trnka et al., 2011b).

Even if irrigation requirements could decrease in the future as found in this study, this is highly dependent on changes in precipitation as well as the timing of growing season and sensitive crop stages. This confirms that an ensemble of GCM's makes sense to use in a study like this, as the timing and magnitude of precipitation can differ between these which could influence the crop results.

It is difficult to assess future irrigation requirements due to variable precipitation that is difficult to assess and very local. The results from this study indicate that especially wheat could benefit from future irrigation, especially on low WHC soils, due to the lack of spring precipitation, whereas the increase in summer precipitation could result in lower differences between rainfed and irrigated maize yields. Making proper assessment and planning of irrigation water extraction as well as formulating strategies for enhancing water use efficiency could help to decrease the amount of water needed. This could also decrease negative consequences such as local over-extraction of water resources that could endanger regional wetlands due to lowered ground water levels (Riediger et al., 2014).

## 4.4 Adaptation requirements at the three study sites

The main aim of this study was to make a local and regional assessment of how climate change could impact cropping risks and yields at three study sites with the help of crop model results and agrometeorological indices.

The driest region in this study, represented by the site Poysdorf, located in the Pannonian basin, is generally the site where most adaptation is needed to minimize yield variabilities and increase yields. The highest irrigation requirements were found here – more than double as high for maize compared to the other study sites. For maize on mid and high WHC soils, the effect of irrigation was not very high, and could be omitted but for wheat the effect was high on all soils and increased yields and decreased yield variabilities significantly. If other GCM's were used in the modelling, more summer drought and heat risks could be present for Poysdorf due to the arid climate which would increase the cropping risks and impact. Thus, more adaptation in the timing of crop growth would be needed. An optimization of crop rotations (e.g. between winter and summer crops) would probably be the best solution at this site, both to diversify, which is an important adaptation strategy, but also because both spring and summer temperatures are expected to result in more extreme temperatures, both of which could have negative influences on respectively winter and summer crops.

The situation is naturally different for the humid site Kremsmünster where the result from irrigation and mulch on crop yields and yield variabilities are so insignificant, that the argument for irrigating maize and wheat is not very strong. "Dry days in the spring" was generally negatively correlated to wheat yields, so even here the projected dry spring could lead to lower yields, but the question is to what degree. If so, a stronger preference to summer crops could be given, if the seasonal weather patterns found in this study would resemble reality. One thing that must be considered for Kremsmünster is the lower number of field days compared to the other sites and adaptation efforts should consider this and improve field accessibility and the timing of sowing should be more flexible.

On paper, Bad Gleichenberg would be expected to have the best growth possibilities being warm and humid but for this reason more extreme years were found here compared to the other two sites (Figure 14). Correlations between number of indices reaching an extreme level and yields were not found to be higher in Bad Gleichenberg compared to the other sites. Once again, the question is whether the to calculate extreme years as the number of assessed indices that cross the threshold (95<sup>th</sup>/5<sup>th</sup> percentile and 99<sup>th</sup>/1<sup>st</sup> percentile of the observed weather data for the baseline period) is a good proxy for assessing extreme events in the future. Irrigation could also be beneficial in Bad Gleichenberg but mostly on low WHC soils. In the second climatic period there were many correlations with agrometeorological indices, and this could indicate that there are some unknowns regarding how the cropping yields could behave under these circumstances. The negative relationship between precipitation, as well as the "3-day max rain events" indicate that the problem will not be too little but rather too much precipitation in Bad Gleichenberg in the latter part of this century under RCP8.5. One solution could be to change summer growth season to earlier in the year but then the question would be whether the lower spring precipitation could be a problem if no irrigation is used. A well thought out irrigation scheme would be necessary to avoid leaching and other problems. And the timing of this should also be considered as "dry days in summer" were negatively correlated with yields in the first climatic period under RCP8.5 and therefore a flexible

adaptation approach should be employed based on the climate warming signal and timing of change.

Irrigation was found to lead to higher yields for both crops in all the study sites. Using only irrigation was even found to be better than a combination of mulching and irrigation in most situations. That being said, mulch on its own resulted in higher yields. Mulch and crop residues can increase soil water content by reducing soil evaporation, protect against temperature changes and reduce soil erosion among other things (Eitzinger et al., 2013; Sheaffer, C. C., & Moncada, 2012). The methods of mulching could be questioned. Here synthetic plastic mulches were used with a reduction of evaporation loss of 100% - this method was used to see the highest effect of mulches. But this leads to lower irrigation requirements and thus lower irrigation amounts in this study. Using fixed irrigation schedules combined with mulches could potentially have resulted in higher yields than irrigation or mulch alone but this was not assessed.

One aspect that should also be considered in relation to irrigation is the leaching of nutrients such as nitrate. Since nutrients were considered to be optimal under all situations in this study, this relationship was not considered. Eitzinger et al. (2013) found that sandy soils with lower WHC could experience lower yields under irrigated compared to rainfed due to the nutrient leaching which also points to the importance of a proper assessment of irrigation timing, method, and magnitude.

More sophisticated irrigation schemes could have been employed in this study such as drip or sprinkler irrigation. Only the water requirements were established here. The focus of this study was not on adaptation per se and therefore this was not included.

Another adaptation strategy is to change cultivars, for instance to late- or early-ripening cultivars that can reduce the timing of crop growth and minimize the risk of adverse events. Examples of such adaptation method used in Central Europe was changing to later ripening maize cultivars and no longer growing summer crops such as maize in the driest regions (Trnka et al., 2011b). (Trnka et al., 2014) found that an adaptation to climate change in the form of cultivars with longer duration such as late-ripening cultivars could increase the chance of heat and drought stress and based on these results, using early-ripening cultivars could be a sensible approach. The problem with these could be a reduction in effective global radiation and lower yields (Trnka, Hlavinka and Semenov, 2015). According to the results of this study, changing to early-ripening cultivars seems to be a sensible adaptation strategy, especially in Bad Gleichenberg and Poysdorf, to diminish potential summer cropping risks (especially heat and drought risk). The reduction in effective global radiation does not seem to be a problem, as more effective growing days are projected in the beginning of the season and less in the end. In the end how precipitation behave and the local infrastructure in relation to irrigation will determine which solution makes most sense. Here it is just concluded that both irrigation and cultivar change.

"Huglin index" was assessed in the study, and all sites showed an increase in viticulture potential, especially the two warmer sites, Bad Gleichenberg and Poysdorf and the number of potential wine cultivars would increase. Even though this index is flawed and simplified, this indicated other adaptation possibilities and the possibility of expanding wine production at the study sites. This could be part of a diversification strategy which could be a useful strategy under climate change and minimize potential losses. In light of the same (and probably more negative) trend for summer crops, Eitzinger et al. (2013) recommended winter crops as an alternative to reduce yield risk. The results of this study confirmed that replacing maize areas with winter wheat could be a possible adaptation strategy for instance under RCP8.5 in the latter part of the century due to the higher yields compared to maize. But there are many problematic indications for rainfed wheat. The irrigation requirements calculated were consistently higher for wheat than maize, and clearly irrigation had a positive effect in Poysdorf where rainfed wheat yields were low with high variabilities, also higher than for maize with many crop failures. Another alternative for maize is, to replace it by drought and heat tolerant summer crops, such as more drought resistant cultivars for instance millet and sorghum. For most new crop types, however, field technology, processing technology, market options etc. need to be developed and be invested in.

Overall, if the RCP8.5 would resemble reality in the second climatic period, a higher amount of wheat areas (or other winter crop options) could be a good thing, even without huge irrigation amounts, as the biggest overall yields were found here. Irrigation could be used to further increase yields and decrease interannual yield variability, especially for crops with high area-related cost return (increasing cost-effectiveness of irrigation investments).

It should be noted, that even though adaptation in this study did not improve maize yields to a high degree apart from decreases in yield variabilities there should be a potential to improve yields. Experimenting with cultivars and sowing dates as well as hedgerows, tillage and optimal irrigation could increase maize yields, especially if a combination of measures is applied.

Adaptations at the farm level are much more flexible, short-term and easier to implement than longterm societal and structural adaptations such as changes in land use (Thaler et al., 2012). Locally relevant studies are important for farmers – an example was the investment in wine production in Upper Austria following a study describing the local potential, mentioned in (Trnka et al., 2011b). The present study confirms the need to look at the regional scale, as the three study sites will respond differently to climate change depending on crop, soil type, management etc. There is a need for regionalization of the adaptation policy where aspects such as cultivar breeding, choice of technology, and research is focused on regional conditions and circumstances (Trnka et al., 2011c, 2014).

# 5. Conclusions

Agrometeorological indices and crop model results were used to assess the potential impacts of climate change on cropping risks and future crop yields at three weather stations sites in Austria, representing different climatic regions. Considering management, different soils and crops, different emission scenarios and different time periods made it possible to perform a thorough assessment of possible climate impact trajectories in three different Central European climates.

In Poysdorf where the main limiting growth factor is available soil water, many crop failures are expected for rainfed yields. This region would benefit from irrigation and other water saving strategies such as mulches or hedgerows. In regions with fewer limiting growth factors such as represented by the site Bad Gleichenberg, the cropping risks are expected to be more varied, and the extreme events are expected to be higher due to the warm and wet climate. Kremsmünster is expected to experience the highest crop yields, highlighting the effect of high precipitation levels on crop growth and the cropping risks will be more related to wet soils and lack of field days. The recommendation following these results is that adaptation, especially under climate change must be local and flexible because of the local nature of precipitation in a country with complex topography such as Austria.

The choice between summer or winter crops (adapted crop rotations) and irrigated or rainfed agriculture depends on the emission scenario and time period considered, especially after midcentury where RCP4.5 and RCP8.5 will lead to big differences in precipitation and temperature. The results are positive when it comes to summer crops under climate change which contradicts earlier studies from Central Europe. This is based mainly on the fact that the earlier climate scenarios applied predicted in general drier summer conditions in Central Europe than the new generation of EUROCORDEX applied in our study. This highlights the importance of using data from different global circulation models in impact studies (applying an ensemble of scenarios) to cover a wider range of future climate "probabilities". In our study, this approach was not possible due to resource limitations. However, the applied climate scenarios represent a near medium response according to temperature and precipitation trends among the ÖKS15 scenario ensemble.

## References

- About ÖKS15 Groups | CCCA Data Server. (2022). , Available Online: https://data.ccca.ac.at/group/about/oks15 [Accessed 8 July 2022].
- Allen, R. G., Pereira, L. S., Raes, D. & Smith, M. (1998). Crop Evapotranspiration-Guidelines for Computing Crop Water Requirements-FAO Irrigation and Drainage Paper 56, *Fao, Rome*, vol. 300, no. 9, p.D05109.
- AquaCrop | Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. (2022). , Available Online: https://www.fao.org/aquacrop [Accessed 5 September 2022].
- Asadi, S., Bannayan, M. & Monti, A. (2018). Arid Land Research and Management The Association of Crop Production and Precipitation; a Comparison of Two Methodologies, [e-journal], Available Online: https://www.tandfonline.com/action/journalInformation?journalCode=uasr20 [Accessed 20 September 2021].
- Brisson, N., Gate, P., Gouache, D., Charmet, G., Oury, F. X. & Huard, F. (2010). Why Are Wheat Yields Stagnating in Europe? A Comprehensive Data Analysis for France, *Field Crops Research*, vol. 119, no. 1, pp.201–212.
- Chimani, B., Matulla, C., Eitzinger, J., Hiebl, J., Hofstätter, M., Kubu, G., Maraun, D., Mendlik, T., Schellander-Gorgas, T. & Thaler, S. (2018). GUIDELINE Zur Nutzung Der ÖKS15-KlimawandelSimulationen Sowie Der Entsprechenden Gegitterten Beobachtungsdatensätze.
- Chimani, B., Matulla, C., Hiebl, J., Schellander-Gorgas, T., Maraun, D., Mendlik, T., Eitzinger, J., Kubu, G. & Thaler, S. (2020). Compilation of a Guideline Providing Comprehensive Information on Freely Available Climate Change Data and Facilitating Their Efficient Retrieval, *Climate Services*, [e-journal] vol. 19, no. July, p.100179, Available Online: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cliser.2020.100179.
- Christensen, P., Gillingham, K. & Nordhaus, W. (2018). Uncertainty in Forecasts of Long-Run Economic Growth, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 115, no. 21, pp.5409–5414.
- Correlation (Pearson, Kendall, Spearman) Statistics Solutions. (2022). , Available Online: https://www.statisticssolutions.com/free-resources/directory-of-statisticalanalyses/correlation-pearson-kendall-spearman/ [Accessed 4 September 2022].
- Eitzinger, J., Trnka, M., Semerádová, D., Thaler, S., Svobodová, E., Hlavinka, P., Šiška, B., Takáč, J., Malatinská, L., Nováková, M., Dubrovský, M. & Žalud, Z. (2013). Regional Climate Change Impacts on Agricultural Crop Production in Central and Eastern Europe - Hotspots, Regional Differences and Common Trends, *Journal of Agricultural Science*, vol. 151, no. 6, pp.787–812.
- Ewert, F., Rounsevell, M. D. A., Reginster, I., Metzger, M. J. & Leemans, R. (2005). Future Scenarios of European Agricultural Land Use: I. Estimating Changes in Crop Productivity, Agriculture, Ecosystems and Environment, vol. 107, no. 2–3, pp.101–116.
- Finger, R. (2010). Evidence of Slowing Yield Growth The Example of Swiss Cereal Yields, *Food Policy*, vol. 35, no. 2, pp.175–182.
- Gcg, G. K. & Kaur, S. (2017). Precipitation: Changing Patterns, Crop Effects and Mitigation: A Brief Review, *International Journal of Research in Geography*, vol. 3, no. 1, pp.26–32.
- Gobin, A., Kersebaum, K. C., Eitzinger, J., Trnka, M., Hlavinka, P., Takáč, J., Kroes, J., Ventrella, D.,

Dalla Marta, A., Deelstra, J., Lalić, B., Nejedlik, P., Orlandini, S., Peltonen-Sainio, P., Rajala, A., Saue, T., Şaylan, L., Stričevic, R., Vučetić, V. & Zoumides, C. (2017). Variability in the Water Footprint of Arable Crop Production across European Regions, *Water (Switzerland)*, vol. 9, no. 2.

- Hatfield, J. L., Boote, K. J., Kimball, B. A., Ziska, L. H., Izaurralde, R. C., Ort, D., Thomson, A. M. & Wolfe, D. (2011). Climate Impacts on Agriculture: Implications for Crop Production, *Agronomy Journal*, vol. 103, no. 2, pp.351–370.
- Hollinger, S. E. & Angel, J. R. (2009). Weather and Crops, in *Illinois Agronomy Handbook. 24th Edition*, Illinois: University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign.
- Huglin, P. & Schneider, C. (1998). Biologie et Écologie de La Vigne, TecDoc.
- Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change. (2014). Climate Change 2014: Synthesis Report; Chapter Observed Changes and Their Causes.
- IPCC. (2018). Global Warming of 1.5°C, An IPCC Special Report on the impacts of global warming of 1.5°C above pre-industrial levels and related global greenhouse gas emission pathways, in the context of strengthening the global response to the threat of climate change, sustainable development,.
- Iqbal, M. A., Shen, Y., Stricevic, R., Pei, H., Sun, H., Amiri, E., Penas, A. & del Rio, S. (2014). Evaluation of the FAO AquaCrop Model for Winter Wheat on the North China Plain under Deficit Irrigation from Field Experiment to Regional Yield Simulation, *Agricultural Water Management*, vol. 135, pp.61–72.
- Jancic, M. (2017). The Use of Agriclim Model in Agriculture Production Analyses in Novi Sad, Proceedings of the 45th International Symposium on Agricultural Engineering, Actual Tasks on Agricultural Engineering, 21-24 February 2017, Opatija, Croatia, vol. University, pp.567–571.
- Kim, D. & Kaluarachchi, J. (2015). Validating FAO AquaCrop Using Landsat Images and Regional Crop Information, *Agricultural Water Management*, vol. 149, pp.143–155.
- Klein, T., Samourkasidis, A., Athanasiadis, I. N., Bellocchi, G. & Calanca, P. (2017). WebXTREME: R-Based Web Tool for Calculating Agroclimatic Indices of Extreme Events, *Computers and Electronics in Agriculture*, vol. 136, pp.111–116.
- Lalic, B., Eitzinger, J., Mihailovic, D. T., Thaler, S. & Jancic, M. (2013). Climate Change Impacts on Winter Wheat Yield Change - Which Climatic Parameters Are Crucial in Pannonian Lowland?, *Journal of Agricultural Science*, vol. 151, no. 6, pp.757–774.
- Lalić, B., Eitzinger, J., Thaler, S., Vučetić, V., Nejedlik, P., Eckersten, H., Jaćimović, G. & Nikolić-Djorić, E. (2014). Can Agrometeorological Indices of Adverse Weather Conditions Help to Improve Yield Prediction by Crop Models?, *Atmosphere*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp.1020–1041.
- Lobell, D. B. & Gourdji, S. M. (2012a). The Influence of Climate Change on Global Crop Productivity, *Plant Physiology*, [e-journal] vol. 160, no. 4, pp.1686–1697, Available Online: http://www.plantphysiol.org/cgi/doi/10.1104/pp.112.208298.
- Lobell, D. B. & Gourdji, S. M. (2012b). The Influence of Climate Change on Global Crop Productivity, *Plant Physiology*, vol. 160, no. 4, pp.1686–1697.
- Lobell, D. B., Schlenker, W. & Costa-Roberts, J. (2011). Climate Trends and Global Crop Production since 1980, *Science*, vol. 333, no. 6042, pp.616–620.
- Ma, S., Churkina, G., Gessler, A., Wieland, R. & Bellocchi, G. (2016). Yield Gap of Winter Wheat in Europe and Sensitivity of Potential Yield to Climate Factors, *Climate Research*, vol. 67, no. 3,

pp.179-190.

- Mahallati, M. N. (2020). Advances in Modeling Saffron Growth and Development at Different Scales, *Saffron*, [e-book] INC, Available Online: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-818638-1.00009-5.
- Mann Kendall Trend Test: Definition, Running the Test Statistics How To. (2022). , Available Online: https://www.statisticshowto.com/mann-kendall-trend-test/ [Accessed 4 September 2022].
- Mbow, C., Rosenzweig, C., Barioni, L. G., Benton, T. G., Herrero, M., Krishnapillai, M., Liwenga, E., Pradhan, P., Rivera-Ferre, M. G., Sapkota, T., Tubiello, F. N. & Xu, Y. (2019). Food Security, *Climate Change and Land: an IPCC special report on climate change, desertification, land degradation, sustainable land management, food security, and greenhouse gas fluxes in terrestrial ecosystems [P.R. Shukla, J. Skea, E. Calvo Buendia, V. Masson-Delmot, pp.437–550.*
- Moore, F. C. & Lobell, D. B. (2015). The Fingerprint of Climate Trends on European Crop Yields, *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, vol. 112, no. 9, pp.2970–2975.
- Myers, S. S., Zanobetti, A., Kloog, I., Huybers, P., Leakey, A. D. B., Bloom, A. J., Carlisle, E., Dietterich, L. H., Fitzgerald, G. & Hasegawa, T. (2014). Increasing CO2 Threatens Human Nutrition, *Nature*, vol. 510, no. 7503, pp.139–142.
- Olesen, J. (n.d.). AgriCLIM Software Package for Assessment Changes in Agroclimatic Conditions Results and Planned Use in COST 734.
- Peltonen-sainio, P., Salo, T. & Jauhiainen, L. (2015). Static Yields and Quality Issues : Is the Agri-Environment Program the Primary Driver ?, pp.544–556.
- Raes, D. (2017). AquaCrop Training Handbooks. Book I. Understanding AquaCrop.
- Raes, D., Steduto, P., Hsiao, T. C. & Fereres, E. (2018a). 2018\_Aquacrop\_Chapter 1: Crop-Water Productivity Model to Simulate Yield Response to Water, *Reference Manual: AquaCrop, Version* 6.0 - 6.1, [e-journal] no. 5, p.23, Available Online: www.fao.org/publications.
- Raes, D., Steduto, P., Hsiao, T. C. & Fereres, E. (2018b). 2018\_Aquacrop\_Chapter 2: Users Guide AquaCrop Reference Manual, *Reference Manual: AquaCrop, Version 6.0*, [e-journal] no. May, Available Online: www.fao.org/publications.
- Raes, D. & van Gaelen, H. (2017). AquaCrop Training Handbook Book II.
- Ray, D. K., Ramankutty, N., Mueller, N. D., West, P. C. & Foley, J. A. (2012). Recent Patterns of Crop Yield Growth and Stagnation, *Nature Communications*, vol. 3, no. December.
- Riediger, J., Breckling, B., Nuske, R. S. & Schröder, W. (2014). Will Climate Change Increase Irrigation Requirements in Agriculture of Central Europe? A Simulation Study for Northern Germany, *Environmental Sciences Europe*, vol. 26, no. 1, pp.1–13.
- RMSE: Root Mean Square Error Statistics How To. (2022). , Available Online: https://www.statisticshowto.com/probability-and-statistics/regression-analysis/rmse-rootmean-square-error/ [Accessed 4 September 2022].
- Sakschewski, B., Von Bloh, W., Huber, V., Müller, C. & Bondeau, A. (2014). Feeding 10 Billion People under Climate Change: How Large Is the Production Gap of Current Agricultural Systems?, *Ecological Modelling*, [e-journal] vol. 288, pp.103–111, Available Online: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.ecolmodel.2014.05.019.

San José, R., Pérez, J. L., González, R. M., Pecci, J., Garzón, A. & Palacios, M. (2016). Impacts of the

4.5 and 8.5 RCP Global Climate Scenarios on Urban Meteorology and Air Quality: Application to Madrid, Antwerp, Milan, Helsinki and London, *Journal of Computational and Applied Mathematics*, [e-journal] vol. 293, pp.192–207, Available Online: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.cam.2015.04.024.

- Schwalm, C. R., Glendon, S. & Duffy, P. B. (2020). RCP8.5 Tracks Cumulative CO2 Emissions, Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, vol. 117, no. 33, pp.19656–19657.
- Sheaffer, C. C., & Moncada, K. M. (2012). Introduction to Agronomy: Food, Crops, and Environment, Cengage Le.
- SPARTACUS English. (2022). , Available Online: https://www.zamg.ac.at/cms/en/research/climate/spatial-climate-datasets/spartacus [Accessed 9 July 2022].
- Steduto, P., Hsiao, T. C., Fereres, E. & Raes, D. (n.d.). Crop Yield Response to Water.
- Steduto, P., Hsiao, T. C., Raes, D. & Fereres, E. (2009). Aquacrop-the FAO Crop Model to Simulate Yield Response to Water: I. Concepts and Underlying Principles, *Agronomy Journal*.
- Strauss, F., Formayer, H., Asamer, V. & Schmid, E. (2010). Climate Change Data for Austria and the Period 2008-2040 with One Day and Km2 Resolution, *Institute for Sustainable Economic* Development, Department of Economics and Social Sciences, University of Natural Resources and Applied Life Sciences, Vienna, Working Papers.
- Strauss, F., Schmid, E., Moltchanova, E., Formayer, H. & Wang, X. (2012). Modeling Climate Change and Biophysical Impacts of Crop Production in the Austrian Marchfeld Region, *Climatic Change*, vol. 111, no. 3, pp.641–664.
- Supit, I., van Diepen, C. A., de Wit, A. J. W., Kabat, P., Baruth, B. & Ludwig, F. (2010). Recent Changes in the Climatic Yield Potential of Various Crops in Europe, *Agricultural Systems*, [e-journal] vol. 103, no. 9, pp.683–694, Available Online: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2010.08.009.
- Supit, I., van Diepen, C. A., De Wit, A. J. W., Wolf, J., Kabat, P., Baruth, B. & Ludwig, F. (2012). Assessing Climate Change Effects on European Crop Yields Using the Crop Growth Monitoring System and a Weather Generator, *Agricultural and Forest Meteorology*, [e-journal] vol. 164, pp.96–111, Available Online: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.agrformet.2012.05.005.
- Switanek, B. M., Troch, A. P., Castro, L. C., Leuprecht, A., Chang, H. I., Mukherjee, R. & Demaria, M. C.
  E. (2017). Scaled Distribution Mapping: A Bias Correction Method That Preserves Raw Climate
  Model Projected Changes, *Hydrology and Earth System Sciences*, vol. 21, no. 6, pp.2649–2666.
- Thaler, S., Eitzinger, J., Trnka, M. & Dubrovsky, M. (2012). Impacts of Climate Change and Alternative Adaptation Options on Winter Wheat Yield and Water Productivity in a Dry Climate in Central Europe, *Journal of Agricultural Science*, vol. 150, no. 5, pp.537–555.
- Thaler, S., Formayer, H., Kubu, G., Trnka, M. & Eitzinger, J. (2021). Effects of Bias-Corrected Regional Climate Projections and Their Spatial Resolutions on Crop Model Results under Different Climatic and Soil Conditions in Austria, *Agriculture (Switzerland)*, vol. 11, no. 11.
- Trnka, M., Brázdil, R., Dubrovský, M., Semerádová, D., Štěpánek, P., Dobrovolný, P., Možný, M., Eitzinger, J., Málek, J., Formayer, H., Balek, J. & Žalud, Z. (2011a). A 200-Year Climate Record in Central Europe: Implications for Agriculture, *Agronomy for Sustainable Development*, vol. 31, no. 4, pp.631–641.
- Trnka, M., Brázdil, R., Olesen, J. E., Eitzinger, J., Zahradníček, P., Kocmánková, E., Dobrovolný, P.,

Štěpánek, P., MoŽný, M., Bartošová, L., Hlavinka, P., Semerádová, D., ValáŠek, H., Havlíček, M., Horáková, V., Fischer, M. & Žalud, Z. (2012). Could the Changes in Regional Crop Yields Be a Pointer of Climatic Change?, *Agricultural and Forest Meteorology*, vol. 166–167, pp.62–71.

- Trnka, M., Eitzinger, J., Dubrovský, M., Semerádová, D., Štěpánek, P., Hlavinka, P., Balek, J., Skalák, P., Farda, A., Formayer, H. & Žalud, Z. (2010a). Is Rainfed Crop Production in Central Europe at Risk? Using a Regional Climate Model to Produce High Resolution Agroclimatic Information for Decision Makers, *Journal of Agricultural Science*, vol. 148, no. 6, pp.639–656.
- Trnka, M., Eitzinger, J., Semerádová, D., Hlavinka, P., Balek, J., Dubrovský, M., Kubu, G., Štěpánek, P., Thaler, S., Možný, M. & Žalud, Z. (2011b). Expected Changes in Agroclimatic Conditions in Central Europe, *Climatic Change*, vol. 108, no. 1, pp.261–289.
- Trnka, M., Hlavinka, P. & Semenov, M. A. (2015). Adaptation Options for Wheat in Europe Will Be Limited by Increased Adverse Weather Events under Climate Change, *Journal of the Royal Society Interface*, vol. 12, no. 112.
- Trnka, M., Kocmánková, E., Balek, J., Eitzinger, J., Ruget, F., Formayer, H., Hlavinka, P., Schaumberger, A., Horáková, V., Možný, M. & Žalud, Z. (2010b). Simple Snow Cover Model for Agrometeorological Applications, *Agricultural and Forest Meteorology*, vol. 150, no. 7–8, pp.1115–1127.
- Trnka, M., Olesen, J. E., Kersebaum, K. C., Rötter, R. P., Brázdil, R., Eitzinger, J., Jansen, S., Skjelvåg, A. O., Peltonen-Sainio, P., Hlavinka, P., Balek, J., Eckersten, H., Gobin, A., Vučeti, V., Dalla Marta, A., Orlandini, S., Alexandrov, V., Semerádová, D., Štěpánek, P., Svobodová, E. & Rajdl, K. (2016a). Changing Regional Weather-Crop Yield Relationships across Europe between 1901 and 2012, *Climate Research*, vol. 70, no. 2, pp.195–214.
- Trnka, M., Olesen, J. E., Kersebaum, K. C., Rötter, R. P., Brázdil, R., Eitzinger, J., Jansen, S., Skjelvåg, A. O., Peltonen-Sainio, P., Hlavinka, P., Balek, J., Eckersten, H., Gobin, A., Vučeti, V., Dalla Marta, A., Orlandini, S., Alexandrov, V., Semerádová, D., Štěpánek, P., Svobodová, E. & Rajdl, K. (2016b). Changing Regional Weather-Crop Yield Relationships across Europe between 1901 and 2012, *Climate Research*, vol. 70, no. 2, pp.195–214.
- Trnka, M., Olesen, J. E., Kersebaum, K. C., Skjelvåg, A. O., Eitzinger, J., Seguin, B., Peltonen-Sainio, P., Rötter, R., Iglesias, A., Orlandini, S., Dubrovský, M., Hlavinka, P., Balek, J., Eckersten, H., Cloppet, E., Calanca, P., Gobin, A., Vučetić, V., Nejedlik, P., Kumar, S., Lalic, B., Mestre, A., Rossi, F., Kozyra, J., Alexandrov, V., Semerádová, D. & Žalud, Z. (2011c). Agroclimatic Conditions in Europe under Climate Change, *Global Change Biology*, vol. 17, no. 7, pp.2298–2318.
- Trnka, M., Rötter, R. P., Ruiz-Ramos, M., Kersebaum, K. C., Olesen, J. E., Žalud, Z. & Semenov, M. A. (2014). Adverse Weather Conditions for European Wheat Production Will Become More Frequent with Climate Change, Nature Climate Change, vol. 4, no. 7, pp.637–643.
- Vanuytrecht, E., Raes, D., Steduto, P., Hsiao, T. C., Fereres, E., Heng, L. K., Garcia Vila, M. & Mejias Moreno, P. (2014). AquaCrop: FAO's Crop Water Productivity and Yield Response Model, *Environmental Modelling and Software*.
- Zimmermann, A., Webber, H., Zhao, G., Ewert, F., Kros, J., Wolf, J., Britz, W. & de Vries, W. (2017).
  Climate Change Impacts on Crop Yields, Land Use and Environment in Response to Crop Sowing
  Dates and Thermal Time Requirements, *Agricultural Systems*, [e-journal] vol. 157, no. July,
  pp.81–92, Available Online: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.agsy.2017.07.007.

# Appendix A: Bias and trend tests for the weather data

## Information regarding the tables in appendix A

The correlation tests performed were based on Pearson's correlation test that takes a number between -1 and 1 to measure the strength of the correlation. '\*' indicates a significant correlation (p-value < 0.05), '\*\*' indicates a very significant correlation (p-value < 0.01). Baseline is based on observed weather data.

#### Abbreviations:

TMAX = max. temperature TMIN = min. temperature PREC = precipitation SRAD = solar radiation

## Bias tests

## All days

Bad	RCP4.5				RCP8.5			
	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD
Cor	0.792**	0.780**	0.017	0.666**	0.792**	0.778**	0.022*	0.671**
RMSE	6.046	5.009	8.172	6.164	6.046	5.046	8.156	6.123

Table A1. Correlation test and root mean square error (RMSE) of weather variables. Considering all days of the year in the baseline period (1981-2010) for Bad Gleichenberg

Krems	RCP4.5				RCP8.5			
	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD
Cor	0.790**	0.770**	-0.003	0.638**	0.788**	0.770**	0.012	0.644**
RMSE	6.048	4.901	8.145	6.658	6.093	4.913	8.223	6.597

Table A2. Correlation test and root mean square error (RMSE) of weather variables. Considering all days of the year in the baseline period (1981-2010) for Kremsmünster

Poys		RCP4.5				RCP8.5		
	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD
Cor	0.806**	0.747**	-0.015	0.702**	0.805**	0.746**	0.000	0.707**
RMSE	6.050	5.207	5.667	5.975	6.088	5.237	5.617	5.918

Table A3. Correlation test and root mean square error (RMSE) of weather variables. Considering all days of the year in the baseline period (1981-2010) for Poysdorf

## January

Bad		R	CP4.5			RCP8.5		
	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD
Cor	0.070*	0.015	-0.023	0.044	0.063	0.014	-0.013	0.055
RMSE	6.412	5.920	4.512	2.493	6.401	5.893	4.519	2.485

Table A4. Correlation test and root mean square error (RMSE) of weather variables. Considering only days in January in the baseline period (1981-2010) for Bad Gleichenberg

Krems		R	CP4.5		RCP8.5			
	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD
Cor	0.056	0.032	0.018	0.110**	0.057	0.043	0.009	0.125**
RMSE	6.565	6.631	5.808	2.118	6.573	6.612	5.825	2.085

Table A5. Correlation test and root mean square error (RMSE) of weather variables. Considering only days in January in the baseline period (1981-2010) for Kremsmünster

Poys		R	CP4.5			RCP8.5		
	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD
Cor	0.086**	0.041	-0.050	0.056	0.074*	0.038	-0.057	0.071*
RMSE	6.435	6.781	3.261	2.045	6.481	6.798	3.391	2.054

Table A6. Correlation test and root mean square error (RMSE) of weather variables. Considering only days in January in the baseline period (1981-2010) for Poysdorf

#### July

Bad		RC	CP4.5			R	CP8.5	
	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD
Cor	0.138**	0.076*	-0.009	0.042	0.024	0.019	0.003	0.045
RMSE	4.680	3.630	10.899	7.928	4.899	3.753	10.780	7.938

Table A7. Correlation test and root mean square error (RMSE) of weather variables. Considering only days in July in the baseline period (1981-2010) for Bad Gleichenberg

Krems		RC	P4.5			RC	CP8.5	
	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD
Cor	0.147**	0.106**	-0.003	0.031	0.068*	0.041	-0.009	0.020
RMSE	5.479	3.402	10.705	8.992	5.682	3.489	11.236	9.089

Table A8. Correlation test and root mean square error (RMSE) of weather variables. Considering only days in July in the baseline period (1981-2010) for Bad Gleichenberg

Poys		RC	P4.5			RC	CP8.5	
	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD	TMAX	TMIN	PREC	SRAD
Cor	0.100**	0.124**	-0.019	0.010	0.007	0.044	-0.011	0.008
RMSE	5.690	3.857	7.952	8.258	5.906	4.033	7.662	8.270

Table A9. Correlation test and root mean square error (RMSE) of weather variables. Considering only days in July in the baseline period (1981-2010) for Bad Gleichenberg

## Trend tests

## All days

Bad	TMAX		יד	MIN	PREC		SRAD	
	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value
Baseline	0.042	0.238	0.0369	0.297	-0.010	0.786	-0.010	0.775
RCP4.5	0.032	0.358	0.0420	0.234	0.036	0.304	-0.001	0.973
RCP8.5	0.034	0.341	0.0495	0.161	0.059	0.096	-0.008	0.822

Table A10. Mann-Kendall trend test of weather variables for the baseline period (1981-2010) in Bad Gleichenberg, considering all days of the year. P-values below 0.05 indicates significant trend.

Krems	TM	AX	TI	MIN	Р	REC	SF	RAD
	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value
Baseline	0.051	0.147	0.0451	0.202	0.036	0.302	0.023	0.514
RCP4.5	0.032	0.365	0.0403	0.254	-0.012	0.731	-0.014	0.684
RCP8.5	0.041	0.242	0.0511	0.148	-0.006	0.855	-0.017	0.623

Table A11. Mann-Kendall trend test of weather variables for the baseline period (1981-2010) in Kremsmünster, considering all days of the year. P-values below 0.05 indicates significant trend.

Poys	TMAX		Т	MIN	PREC		SRAD	
	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value
Baseline	0.034	0.333	0.057	0.106	0.077*	0.030*	0.054	0.126
RCP4.5	0.034	0.338	0.047	0.181	0.035	0.328	-0.007	0.834
RCP8.5	0.036	0.302	0.056	0.113	0.047	0.182	-0.005	0.886

Table A12. Mann-Kendall trend test of weather variables for the baseline period (1981-2010) in Poysdorf, considering all days of the year. P-values below 0.05 indicates significant trend.

## January

Bad	ΤN	1AX	T	MIN	PI	REC	SF	SRAD	
	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	
Baseline	0.033	0.135	0.071 **	0.001**	0.013	0.614	-0.113 **	0.000**	
RCP4.5	-0.006	0.769	-0.033	0.130	0.002	0.937	0.021	0.332	
RCP8.5	-0.040	0.065	-0.054	0.014*	0.023	0.347	0.028	0.205	

Table A13. Mann-Kendall trend test of weather variables for the baseline period (1981-2010) in Bad Gleichenberg, considering only days in January. P-values below 0.05 indicates significant trend.

Krems	TM	AX	1	ſMIN	PF	REC	SR	AD
	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value
Baseline	0.000	0.988	0.019	0.394	-0.061*	0.011*	-0.003	0.906
RCP4.5	-0.035	0.112	-0.031	0.160	0.012	0.618	-0.028	0.210
RCP8.5	-0.047*	0.033*	-0.056	0.010**	-0.006	0.796	0.011	0.622

Table A14. Mann-Kendall trend test of weather variables for the baseline period (1981-2010) in Kremsmünster, considering only days in January. P-values below 0.05 indicates significant trend.

Poys	TMAX		Т	MIN	PREC		SRAD	
	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value
Baseline	0.001	0.963	0.033	0.130	0.014	0.573	0.058*	0.012*
RCP4.5	-0.013	0.562	-0.004	0.852	0.003	0.894	-0.001	0.964
RCP8.5	-0.040	0.068	-0.039	0.079	0.032	0.189	0.020	0.373

Table A15. Mann-Kendall trend test of weather variables for the baseline period (1981-2010) in Poysdorf, considering only days in January. P-values below 0.05 indicates significant trend.

#### July

Bad	ΤN	1AX	TN	ЛIN	PF	REC	SR	AD
	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value
Baseline	0.032**	0.000**	0.028**	0.000**	-0.006	0.413	-0.014*	0.029*
RCP4.5	0.081**	0.000**	0.125**	0.000**	0.044	0.060	-0.014	0.516
RCP8.5	0.048*	0.029*	0.077**	0.000**	0.047*	0.049*	-0.025	0.258

Table A16. Mann-Kendall trend test of weather variables for the baseline period (1981-2010) in Bad Gleichenberg, considering only days in July. P-values below 0.05 indicates significant trend.

Krems	TMAX		TN	/IN	PREC		SRAD	
	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value
Baseline	0.108**	0.000**	0.115**	0.000**	0.045	0.056	0.024	0.269
RCP4.5	0.071**	0.001**	0.100**	0.000**	0.003	0.898	-0.016	0.464
RCP8.5	0.072**	0.001**	0.118**	0.000**	0.012	0.608	-0.011	0.602

Table A17. Mann-Kendall trend test of weather variables for the baseline period (1981-2010) in BadKremsmünster, considering only days in July. P-values below 0.05 indicate significant trend.

Poys	ΤN	TMAX		TMIN		PREC		SRAD	
	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	tau	p-value	
Baseline	0.071**	0.001**	0.177**	0.000**	0.063**	0.009**	0.073**	0.001**	
RCP4.5	0.087**	0.000**	0.128**	0.000**	0.039	0.098	-0.021	0.337	
RCP8.5	0.062**	0.005**	0.123**	0.000**	0.036	0.135	-0.017	0.439	

Table A18. Mann-Kendall trend test of weather variables for the baseline period (1981-2010) in Poysdorf, considering only days in July. P-values below 0.05 indicate significant trend.

# Appendix B: Soil indices

## Information regarding the tables in Appendix B

Baseline (1981-2010) is based on observed weather data. The definitions of the different dry days can be found in Table 1. Sowing days in early spring: March 1<sup>st</sup> to April 25<sup>th</sup> and in late spring: April 26<sup>th</sup> to May 20<sup>th</sup>.

## Field indices

#### Wheat

Bad, low WHC	Sowing	Harvest		
	Fall	Jun	Jul	August
Baseline	13.0	13.3	14.8	13.0
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	17.6	12.3	15.4	16.9
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	18.4	12.7	13.8	12.3
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	17.3	13.4	11.9	10.9
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	15.8	11.7	11.9	9.7

Table B1. Mean number of sowing and harvest days for wheat on low WHC soils in Bad Gleichenberg over the different periods.

Bad, mid WHC	Sowing	Harvest		
	Fall	Jun	Jul	Aug
Baseline	0.1	2.0	1.3	1.2
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	4.4	0.0	0.4	5.1
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	2.6	0.1	0.8	1.6
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.8	0.7	1.5	1.5
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	2.2	1.1	0.0	1.3

Table B2. Mean number of sowing and harvest days for wheat on mid WHC soils in Bad Gleichenberg over the different periods.

Krems, low WHC	Sowing	Harvest		
	Fall	Jun	Jul	Aug
Baseline	9.9	10.8	11.3	12.3
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	9.9	9.3	13.1	11.9
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	14.2	9.8	10.5	9.5
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	13.2	10.4	8.6	8.2
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	10.7	7.2	8.5	6.7

Table B3. Mean number of sowing and harvest days for wheat on low WHC soils in Kremsmünster over the different periods.

Krems, mid WHC	Sowing	Harvest		
	Fall	Jun	Jul	Aug
Baseline	0.0	0.3	1.0	0.5
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.5	0.1	0.6	1.0
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.0	0.4	0.9	0.2
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.0	0.2	0.0	0.8
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.4	0.0	0.0	0.4

Table B4. Mean number of sowing and harvest days for wheat on mid WHC soils in Kremsmünster over the different periods.

Poys, low WHC	Sowing	Harvest		
	Fall	Jun	Jul	Aug
Baseline	19.6	18.6	18.6	19.7
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	24.1	18.7	18.2	20.8
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	25.7	17.1	16.4	15.9
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	24.2	17.3	16.2	15.1
RCP8.5. 2060-2089	22.3	16.4	15.5	14.3

Table B5. Mean number of sowing and harvest days for wheat on low WHC soils in Poysdorf over the different periods.

Poysdorf, mid WHC	Sowing	Harvest		
	Fall	Jun	Jul	Aug
Baseline	3.5	7.3	10.6	9.6
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	8.8	6.4	9.7	12.2
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	4.6	6.0	5.0	6.8
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	3.6	6.1	5.0	4.1
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	2.1	7.4	2.2	2.9

Table B6. Mean number of sowing and harvest days for wheat on mid WHC soils in Poysdorf over the different periods.
Bad, low WHC	Sow	ing	Harvest				
	Spring (e)	Spring (I)	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep	
Baseline	15.5	7.0	12.4	17.3	15.6	11.3	
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	13.1	5.8	11.3	18.0	18.1	15.0	
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	15.9	6.1	12.8	16.0	12.8	12.3	
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	16.7	6.2	12.0	15.1	12.8	15.3	
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	13.9	6.8	13.1	14.2	10.1	13.2	

Table B7. Mean number of sowing and harvest days for maize on low WHC soils in Bad Gleichenberg over the different periods. Sowing days are (e) = early spring, and (I) = late spring.

Bad, mid WHC	Sow	ving	Harvest				
	Spring (e)	Spring (I)	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep	
Baseline	0.0	0.0	0.3	4.3	6.4	1.3	
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.0	0.0	0.3	5.6	10.8	7.7	
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.0	0.0	1.4	3.6	5.1	2.0	
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.0	0.0	0.5	4.1	3.4	2.9	
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.0	0.0	1.0	2.3	2.4	0.8	

Table B8. Mean number of sowing and harvest days for maize on mid WHC soils in Bad Gleichenberg over the different periods. Sowing days are (e) = early spring, and (I) = late spring.

Krems, low WHC	Sow	ving	Harvest				
	Spring (e)	Spring (I)	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep	
Baseline	8.0	6.0	8.4	13.1	15.4	11.1	
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	7.5	3.3	8.5	15.5	15.1	12.4	
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	8.8	3.8	9.2	13.0	11.7	9.0	
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	8.4	5.0	9.5	11.9	10.9	9.7	
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	8.1	4.5	9.8	11.2	7.5	7.2	

Table B9. Mean number of sowing and harvest days for maize on low WHC soils in Kremsmünster over the different periods. Sowing days are (e) = early spring, and (I) = late spring.

Krems, mid WHC	Sow	/ing	Harvest				
	Spring (e)	Spring (I)	Jun	Jul	August	Sep	
Baseline	0.0	0.0	0.2	2.1	3.6	1.4	
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.0	0.0	0.0	3.4	6.8	3.5	
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.0	0.0	0.3	2.9	4.4	0.9	
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.0	0.0	0.0	2.0	3.2	0.8	
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.0	0.0	0.5	1.6	0.6	0.3	

Table B10. Mean number of sowing and harvest days for maize on mid WHC soils in Kremsmünster over the different periods. Sowing days are (e) = early spring, and (I) = late spring.

Poys, low WHC	Sov	ving	Harvest				
	Spring (e)	Spring (I)	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep	
Baseline	14.7	14.6	18.8	18.6	18.2	16.1	
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	17.9	8.3	16.2	19.5	21.6	18.8	
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	15.4	9.2	15.8	17.5	17.5	17.4	
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	11.3	7.6	15.8	17.4	18.0	17.3	
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	15.3	8.9	16.8	17.5	14.1	12.9	

Table B11. Mean number of sowing and harvest days for maize on low WHC soils in Poysdorf over the different periods. Sowing days are (e) = early spring, and (I) = late spring.

Poys, mid WHC	Sov	wing	Harvest					
	Spring (e)	Spring (I)	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep		
Baseline	0.0	0.0	1.5	11.5	17.7	12.8		
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.0	0.0	2.1	14.0	19.7	15.0		
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.0	0.0	3.0	11.3	12.3	6.2		
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.0	0.0	1.3	9.2	11.5	7.5		
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.0	0.0	2.8	9.8	6.9	3.1		

Table B12. Mean number of sowing and harvest days for maize on mid WHC soils in Poysdorf over the different periods. Sowing days are (e) = early spring, and (I) = late spring.

# Drought

Bad		Lo	w WH	С			Μ	id WH	С			Н	igh WH	łC	
	Base	4	.5	8.	.5	Base	4.	.5	8.	5	Base	4.	5	8	.5
		1	2	1	2		1	2	1	2		1	2	1	2
Dry															
(intensive)															
JA, w	34.3	47.3	45.6	37.4	48.5	33.8	41.8	28.2	40.7	53.2	33.6	47.2	50.0	47.3	61.3
SN, w	68.0	73.6	67.9	68.8	73.1	71.2	70.0	64.3	74.4	76.7	74.4	78.9	76.4	75.4	83.8
MM, w	13.3	7.1	7.3	6.3	14.2	15.5	5.1	4.3	4.5	12.8	24.9	6.4	6.1	9.1	11.9
JA, m	28.1	34.2	33.5	30.0	41.1	22.5	30.3	30.8	27.7	38.8	18.5	26.0	28.8	24.9	37.4
SN, m	84.8	86.9	86.4	86.6	87.4	88.4	89.6	89.1	88.7	90.0	89.3	90.8	90.4	90.0	90.9
MM, m	88.8	85.8	84.2	86.9	80.3	90.4	87.5	85.2	88.0	80.7	90.8	88.4	86.8	88.8	83.0
Dry															
(extreme)															
JA, w	8.1	18.1	11.6	9.5	9.6	4.4	3.5	0.4	6.4	6.1	2.5	5.8	2.6	3.7	3.8
SN, w	32.3	38.2	30.8	32.9	31.8	37.2	64.5	60.0	35.2	36.5	43.4	50.7	38.4	40.6	46.1
MM, w	0.3	0.1	1.2	0.2	4.0	0.0	2.2	1.8	0.0	1.6	1.3	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.4
JA, m	8.9	18.3	16.0	12.3	18.8	7.1	15.7	15.7	10.3	19.2	6.2	13.3	15.1	11.7	23.8
SN, m	14.3	27.6	21.4	27.4	36.0	23.0	38.8	33.0	37.6	42.9	38.4	55.8	42.6	48.4	66.4
MM, m	40.3	46.1	47.0	53.0	56.0	50.8	55.1	53.4	54.3	60.2	56.0	61.2	64.3	61.5	63.5
Dry (very															
extreme)															
JA, w	1.5	2.7	2.0	1.0	0.9	0.6	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
SN, w	2.3	13.5	5.6	4.9	6.9	3.6	20.3	13.9	6.2	8.4	6.9	11.0	8.4	8.4	11.1
MM, w	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.7	0.4	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
JA, m	2.5	9.8	6.1	2.9	4.3	2.0	7.4	3.9	1.7	2.8	0.6	3.1	0.6	1.0	1.1
SN, m	0.4	12.9	3.3	4.3	3.3	1.0	12.7	3.5	3.1	3.1	0.9	7.3	0.0	0.2	3.0
MM, m	26.3	31.1	31.7	34.9	35.2	27.9	32.9	32.8	35.5	37.0	29.7	34.3	34.3	37.8	39.2

Table B13. Mean number of dry intensive, dry extreme and dry very extreme days in Bad Gleichenberg for low, mid and high WHC soils. JA = June to August, SN = September to November, MM = March to May. '1' = 2030-2059, '2' = 2060-2089, Base = baseline, w = wheat, m = maize

Krems		Lc	w WH	С			Μ	id WH	С			Н	igh WI	HC	
	Base	4	.5	8.	.5	Base	4.	.5	8.	.5	Base	4	.5	8	3.5
		1	2	1	2		1	2	1	2		1	2	1	2
Dry															
(intensive)															
JA, w	22.9	33.5	29.9	23.5	31.7	18.4	30.9	32.4	27.2	40.9	23.2	32.1	42.4	36.3	56.6
SN, w	65.2	69.7	65.5	66.7	69.8	67.4	72.7	70.2	69.0	74.5	74.0	76.6	75.2	76.1	78.5
MM, w	12.3	2.0	3.2	2.5	3.7	16.7	4.6	1.8	4.8	3.0	32.8	14.4	5.4	12.9	3.8
JA, m	22.5	30.2	26.9	20.7	28.1	19.1	26.1	23.8	19.0	27.4	16.5	24.0	22.1	18.6	26.2
SN, m	79.5	85.3	83.6	83.4	88.0	82.0	87.2	85.9	85.5	90.2	81.5	88.2	86.7	84.9	90.7
MM, m	89.1	88.7	87.3	89.3	83.7	90.6	90.0	89.0	90.7	85.5	91.3	90.9	90.1	91.7	87.6
Dry															
(extreme)															
JA, w	4.1	5.4	6.3	3.8	3.7	2.0	3.1	2.6	2.2	2.3	0.8	1.4	2.1	0.1	2.0
SN, w	35.0	33.1	29.3	30.4	33.2	42.2	38.1	33.1	33.7	37.4	47.8	45.9	41.2	44.3	46.1
MM, w	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.0	0.1	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	1.9	0.0	0.0	0.4	0.0
JA, m	7.1	12.7	10.3	6.3	8.1	5.6	9.9	8.8	5.6	9.4	5.4	10.1	9.1	6.5	12.1
SN, m	10.1	15.9	16.9	10.5	22.4	15.4	26.9	25.6	23.3	39.5	33.2	45.5	45.7	37.6	55.2
MM, m	35.5	42.3	42.9	42.7	53.5	40.2	48.2	52.2	49.6	62.2	55.0	63.1	62.1	64.5	70.3
Dry (very															
extreme)															
JA, w	0.4	0.2	1.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.3	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
SN, w	1.5	1.9	3.6	1.7	3.5	1.3	3.9	5.5	2.8	4.3	8.3	8.0	7.1	7.1	11.2
MM, w	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
JA, m	1.5	3.4	2.6	2.2	1.1	1.0	1.9	1.1	1.8	0.3	0.7	1.2	0.6	0.9	0.0
SN, m	0.1	4.6	2.2	1.1	0.4	0.0	3.9	1.7	0.8	0.3	0.0	1.9	0.4	0.6	0.0
MM, m	25.0	30.3	29.9	31.6	35.2	26.5	32.9	32.2	33.0	37.9	28.2	35.0	34.1	34.8	39.1

Table B14. Mean number of dry intensive, dry extreme and dry very extreme days in Kremsmünster for low, mid and high WHC soils. JA = June to August, SN = September to November, MM = March to May. '1' = 2030-2059, '2' = 2060-2089, Base = baseline, w = wheat, m = maize

Poys		Lc	w WH	С			Μ	id WH	С			Hi	igh WF	łC	
	Base	4	.5	8.	.5	Base	4.	5	8	.5	Base	4.	5	8	.5
		1	2	1	2		1	2	1	2		1	2	1	2
Dry (intensive)															
JA, w	66.4	71.7	66.9	60.7	68.6	67.2	69.9	67.7	61.0	72.6	57.3	63.3	68.0	50.7	74.4
SN, w	80.0	82.1	76.7	76.8	78.0	82.0	83.2	81.4	79.3	81.5	82.2	84.6	80.8	78.7	79.9
MM, w	24.5	17.6	16.2	14.2	29.3	22.8	12.9	8.6	9.8	23.0	26.4	14.6	7.3	10.8	18.0
JA, m	83.0	58.9	52.2	48.9	57.4	43.5	51.9	44.7	40.2	48.4	30.7	37.8	31.6	30.6	40.4
SN, m	89.8	90.2	89.1	89.8	89.5	90.9	91.0	90.1	90.4	90.6	90.9	91.0	90.4	90.5	91.0
MM, m	56.9	88.6	88.1	89.3	85.7	90.7	89.5	88.6	89.2	85.3	91.0	90.0	88.5	90.5	86.7
Dry (extreme)															
JA, w	37.9	47.1	33.8	25.5	29.9	32.0	38.7	28.5	20.0	27.6	16.9	23.8	16.2	12.9	20.0
SN, w	53.8	51.5	42.9	44.0	38.4	58.7	57.1	44.8	45.8	41.2	59.3	60.6	51.4	47.7	48.0
MM, w	1.7	3.2	3.9	2.4	11.0	0.3	1.0	0.9	0.8	5.8	0.3	0.2	0.3	0.0	1.6
JA, m	60.7	37.9	32.6	25.3	32.6	22.5	29.3	25.8	19.3	29.5	13.8	20.0	19.7	15.8	25.7
SN, m	32.0	46.6	43.5	45.3	41.2	62.7	60.9	54.2	57.0	56.3	72.1	77.4	57.8	65.1	63.9
MM, m	28.3	49.0	47.6	46.3	58.0	46.0	56.9	51.7	54.8	63.5	55.0	66.3	61.7	59.6	72.5
Dry (very															
	11 1	13.2	64	70	75	63	5.0	22	39	37	04	03	09	0.6	0.2
SN W	12.1	23.2	12 8	13.4	11 4	14.6	23 5	12 3	12.6	10.4	1 <u>4</u> 9	18.1	12.9	10.8	13.4
	0 1	0.0	0.2	0.2	1 2	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0	0.0
IΔ m	24 7	20.1	17.2	9.3	12.9	8.9	14 2	13.0	6.3	9.3	3.2	9.0	5.5	2.9	5.8
SN m	32	28.9	12.0	15 २	8.2	21.2	30.7	13.7	14.4	74	12.7	24.9	10.2	10.4	65
MM. m	17.6	32.6	30.8	32.5	37.3	25.7	33.9	31.7	33.0	38.2	27.0	34.8	32.7	34.6	39.9

Table B15. Mean number of dry intensive, dry extreme and dry very extreme days in Poysdorf for low, mid and high WHC soils. JA = June to August, SN = September to November, MM = March to May. '1' = 2030-2059, '2' = 2060-2089, Base = baseline, w = wheat, m = maize

## Effective growing days

#### Wheat

Bad, low WHC	Mar	Apr	May	June	Jul	
Baseline	1.3	11.2	15.5	12.0	3.4	
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	8.1	17.9	13.0	5.9	2.6	
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	13.5	20.9	13.2	3.6	2.7	
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	11.7	17.2	14.4	6.3	3.4	
RCP8.5. 2060-2089	19.9	15.5	6.0	2.5	3.4	

Table B16. Mean number of effective growing days for wheat on low WHC soils in Bad Gleichenberg over the different periods

Bad, mid WHC	Mar	Apr	May	June	Jul
Baseline	1.1	9.6	18.0	12.4	2.3
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	6.7	19.7	16.1	5.6	1.5
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	11.5	21.2	14.2	2.4	1.1
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	9.2	17.9	16.1	5.1	1.7
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	17.5	14.9	4.9	0.9	0.9

Table B17. Mean number of effective growing days for wheat on mid WHC soils in Bad Gleichenberg over the different periods

Bad, high WHC	Mar	Apr	May	June	Jul
Baseline	0.2	7.2	16.7	12.4	2.2
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	3.6	14.8	20.5	5.0	0.6
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	4.4	16.5	12.6	1.2	0.2
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	6.0	15.4	15.3	3.0	0.4
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	12.0	11.2	3.9	0.1	0.1

Table B18. Mean number of effective growing days for wheat on high WHC soils in Bad Gleichenberg over the different periods

Krems, low WHC	Mar	Apr	May	June	Jul	
Baseline	1.8	10.7	18.3	15.6	7.5	
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	5.8	22.5	25.1	17.6	3.8	
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	11.3	23.5	21.4	10.6	4.3	
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	10.2	21.0	22.7	13.5	4.8	
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	20.3	24.3	14.2	4.0	3.1	

Table B19. Mean number of effective growing days for wheat on low WHC soils in Kremsmünster over the different periods

Krems, mid WHC	Mar	Apr	May	June	Jul	
Baseline	1.1	9.1	19.4	16.7	5.7	
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	4.9	20.5	25.7	15.6	2.5	
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	9.4	23.7	22.5	9.6	1.9	
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	8.6	20.8	24.7	12.6	2.2	
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	17.4	25.1	13.2	2.2	1.2	

Table B20. Mean number of effective growing days for wheat on mid WHC soils in Kremsmünster over the different periods

Krems, high WHC	Mar	Apr	May	June	Jul
Baseline	0.3	3.3	14.9	14.9	6.1
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.7	12.2	25.1	12.6	1.3
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	5.1	17.3	19.2	7.7	0.6
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	3.5	12.5	20.5	11.4	1.6
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	10.0	17.4	12.9	1.4	0.1

Table B21. Mean number of effective growing days for wheat on high WHC soils in Kremsmünster over the different periods

Poys, low WHC	Mar	Apr	May	June	Jul
Baseline	1.2	5.4	10.8	5.3	0.5
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	4.2	9.8	9.5	1.8	0.5
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	6.6	10.2	7.4	1.4	1.0
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	6.5	9.9	7.4	3.3	1.3
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	14.3	7.0	2.6	1.0	1.1

Table B22. Mean number of effective growing days for wheat on low WHC soils in Poysdorf over the different periods

Poys, mid WHC	Mar	Apr	May	June	Jul	
Baseline	1.1	6.3	11.9	5.9	0.4	
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	3.5	9.8	10.2	2.9	0.2	
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	7.2	13.3	7.5	1.1	0.5	
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	6.0	13.8	11.0	2.8	0.9	
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	13.0	8.9	2.6	0.6	0.4	

Table B23. Mean number of effective growing days for wheat on mid WHC soils in Poysdorf over the different periods

Poys, high WHC	Mar	Apr	May	June	Jul	
Baseline	0.1	3.9	12.5	7.7	0.2	
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	1.5	11.6	11.8	2.8	0.0	
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	3.6	10.8	8.9	0.8	0.1	
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	5.6	15.5	12.6	3.0	0.3	
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	11.5	9.2	3.1	0.0	0.0	

Table B24. Mean number of effective growing days for wheat on high WHC soils in Poysdorf over the different periods

#### Maize

Bad, low WHC	May	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep
Baseline	0.2	16.7	15.3	7.1	0.4
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	1.2	17.5	14.3	4.3	0.1
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	1.9	17.2	15.6	2.6	0.3
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	1.1	16.9	15.9	5.9	0.3
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	3.4	15.8	12.4	1.3	0.1

Table B25. Mean number of effective growing days for maize on low WHC soils in Bad Gleichenberg over the different periods

Bad, mid WHC	May	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep
Baseline	0.2	16.4	18.5	7.4	0.0
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	1.0	17.3	16.3	4.5	0.0
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	1.6	19.6	17.2	2.4	0.1
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	1.0	18.5	17.6	5.2	0.0
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	3.4	18.2	12.8	0.5	0.0

Table B26. Mean number of effective growing days for maize on mid WHC soils in Bad Gleichenberg over the different periods

Bad, high WHC	May	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep
Baseline	0.2	16.6	25.1	10.5	0.0
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	1.2	17.4	19.9	3.9	0.0
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	1.5	19.7	20.6	2.6	0.0
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.4	16.3	19.5	5.7	0.1
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	2.1	17.4	13.0	0.3	0.0

Table B27. Mean number of effective growing days for maize on high WHC soils in Bad Gleichenberg over the different periods

Krems, low WHC	May	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep
Baseline	0.1	13.9	21.0	11.2	2.3
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.2	13.8	15.5	8.7	0.9
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	1.0	16.2	19.4	7.3	1.4
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.1	14.9	20.8	12.3	1.9
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	2.3	19.9	18.7	4.5	0.2

Table B28. Mean number of effective growing days for maize on low WHC soils in Kremsmünster over the different periods

Krems, mid WHC	May	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep	
Baseline	0.0	13.6	23.1	11.7	1.9	
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.3	13.8	18.4	10.0	0.8	
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.6	16.3	21.4	7.7	0.8	
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.0	14.5	23.2	13.1	1.9	
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	1.9	21.1	19.7	3.8	0.0	

Table B29. Mean number of effective growing days for maize on mid WHC soils in Kremsmünster over the different periods

Krems, high WHC	May	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep
Baseline	0.0	10.9	24.6	15.0	1.9
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.1	9.0	18.5	10.5	0.7
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.4	15.0	23.8	9.2	1.2
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.0	10.1	23.5	14.1	2.1
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.5	16.8	20.1	4.1	0.0

Table B30. Mean number of effective growing days for maize on high WHC soils in Kremsmünster over the different periods

Poys, low WHC	May	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep
Baseline	0.0	8.1	4.2	1.0	0.0
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.4	7.3	4.9	0.1	0.0
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.5	10.4	6.1	1.3	0.3
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.3	9.6	8.1	1.7	0.1
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.5	9.9	4.7	0.5	0.0

Table B31. Mean number of effective growing days for maize on low WHC soils in Poysdorf over the different periods

Poys, mid WHC	May	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep
Baseline	0.0	11.1	7.0	1.0	0.0
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.2	7.6	5.4	0.2	0.0
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.7	11.5	6.6	1.2	0.1
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.4	11.6	9.5	2.5	0.0
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.8	12.3	5.1	0.5	0.0

Table B32. Mean number of effective growing days for maize on mid WHC soils in Poysdorf over the different periods

Poys, high WHC	May	Jun	Jul	Aug	Sep	
Baseline	0.0	11.7	12.3	2.2	0.0	
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.6	10.6	10.0	1.5	0.0	
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	1.0	15.1	11.5	2.4	0.4	
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.2	11.7	13.9	2.7	0.0	
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.5	10.6	6.7	0.2	0.0	

Table B33. Mean number of effective growing days for maize on high WHC soils in Poysdorf over the different periods

# Appendix C: Yield and statistics

## Information regarding the tables in Appendix C

Baseline is always based on observed weather data. '\*' indicate a significant correlation/test result (p-value < 0.05), '\*\*' indicate a very significant correlation/test result (p-value < 0.01).

Important to note that we only have 30 data points here (yields per year), therefore much higher correlations needed to get significance compared to the bias tests on the weather data where daily data was used (Table A1-A9).

Wheat		Low WHC			Mid WH0	2		High WHC		
	Bad	Krems	Poys	Bad	Krems	Poys	Bad	Krems	Poys	
Baseline	6.59	6.95	4.58	6.98	7.20	5.02	7.20	7.25	5.15	
RCP4.5, 1	8.53	8.83	6.58	8.86	8.91	6.68	8.75	8.92	6.84	
RCP4.5, 2	9.06	9.25	7.60	9.32	9.37	8.08	9.37	9.40	8.37	
RCP8.5, 1	8.88	9.25	7.60	9.19	9.27	8.16	9.26	9.27	8.41	
RCP8.5, 2	10.73	10.97	9.64	10.93	10.98	10.28	10.89	10.98	10.28	
Maize		Low WHO	2		Mid WHC			High WHC		
	Bad	Krems	Poys	Bad	Krems	Poys	Bad	Krems	Poys	
Baseline	9.31	9.26	6.88	9.58	9.37	9.04	9.61	9.38	9.37	
RCP4.5, 1	9.26	9.42	7.68	9.53	9.51	9.16	9.54	9.51	9.52	
RCP4.5, 2	9.36	9.35	8.25	9.46	9.48	9.21	9.51	9.50	9.46	
RCP8.5, 1	9.46	9.54	8.79	9.61	9.57	9.42	9.62	9.57	9.64	
RCP8.5, 2	9.37	9.84	8.79	9.39	9.84	9.42	9.39	9.84	9.47	

### Rainfed yields

Table C1. Mean rainfed wheat and maize grain yields (tonnes/hectare) for low, mid, and high WHC soils in the three study sites over the different periods. '1' = 2030-2059, '2' = 2060-2089

Wheat		Low WHC			Mid WHC	2		High W	НС
	Bad	Krems	Poys	Bad	Krems	Poys	Bad	Krems	Poys
Baseline	7.25	7.25	7.21	7.25	7.25	7.21	7.25	7.25	7.21
RCP4.5, 1	8.96	8.96	8.97	8.96	8.96	8.97	8.96	8.96	8.97
RCP4.5, 2	9.39	9.41	9.38	9.39	9.41	9.38	9.39	9.41	9.38
RCP8.5, 1	9.28	9.30	9.28	9.28	9.30	9.28	9.28	9.30	9.28
RCP8.5, 2	11.02	11.02	11.09	11.02	11.02	11.09	11.02	11.02	11.09
Maize		Low WHC		Mid WHC				High W	НС
	Bad	Krems	Poys	Bad	Krems	Poys	Bad	Krems	Poys
Baseline	9.60	9.37	9.34	9.61	9.38	9.37	9.61	9.38	9.38
RCP4.5, 1	9.54	9.51	9.50	9.54	9.51	9.52	9.54	9.51	9.52
RCP4.5, 2	9.51	9.50	9.45	9.51	9.50	9.46	9.51	9.50	9.46
RCP8.5, 1	9.61	9.57	9.62	9.62	9.57	9.63	9.62	9.57	9.64
RCP8.5, 2	9.39	9.84	9.45	9.39	9.84	9.46	9.39	9.84	9.47

## Irrigated yields

Table C2. Mean irrigated wheat and maize grain yields (tonnes/hectare) for low, mid, and high WHC soils in the three study sites over the different periods. '1' = 2030-2059, '2' = 2060-2089. Based on Net irrigation requirements.

## Net irrigation requirements

Wheat	Low WHC				Mid WHC			High WHC		
	Bad	Krems	Poys	Bad	Krems	Poys	Bad	Krems	Poys	
Baseline	112.9	81.3	204.4	89.9	58.0	186.8	40.8	16.9	153.2	
RCP4.5, 1	78.3	45.9	159.7	58.1	26.3	141.9	18.9	5.1	108.3	
RCP4.5, 2	66.4	41.6	127.4	45.9	27.2	107.0	14.8	9.2	64.7	
RCP8.5, 1	73.0	35.1	130.7	53.7	18.4	110.5	18.3	4.1	69.4	
RCP8.5, 2	49.1	17.3	107.5	32.4	8.5	89.7	9.1	1.8	48.7	

Maize	Low WHC				Mid WHC			High WHC		
	Bad	Krems	Poys	Bad	Krems	Poys	Bad	Krems	Poys	
Baseline	87.4	35.2	150.5	37.1	18.1	117.0	10.6	3.9	45.3	
RCP4.5, 1	63.0	40.8	144.5	40.4	23.7	112.5	12.1	4.9	45.0	
RCP4.5, 2	47.1	34.6	121.1	25.8	16.9	94.4	10.1	5.7	30.5	
RCP8.5, 1	39.2	17.7	91.8	22.4	9.4	63.3	9.2	3.2	21.6	
RCP8.5, 2	26.7	12.7	81.6	13.4	5.6	56.5	6.7	2.7	18.6	

Table C3. Net irrigation requirements (mm) for wheat and maize on low, mid, and high WHC soils over the different periods. '1' = 2030-2059, '2' = 2060-2089.

# Bias test for baseline yields (based on scenario vs. observed weather data) calculated in AQUACROP

#### Wheat

Bad, wheat	Low WHC		Mid	WHC	High WHC	
	RCP4.5	RCP8.5	RCP4.5	RCP8.5	RCP4.5	RCP8.5
Cor	0.06	0.14	0.07	0.19	0.37*	0.33
t-test	0.68	0.61	0.39	0.22	0.40	0.34
RMSE	1.20	1.07	0.80	0.73	0.44	0.48

Table C4. Correlation test, t-test and root mean square (RMSE) for baseline wheat yields (1981-2010) in Bad Gleichenberg (obs. vs. scenario weather data) on low, mid, and high WHC soils

Krems, wheat	Low WHC		Mid	WHC	High WHC	
	RCP4.5	RCP8.5	RCP4.5	RCP8.5	RCP4.5	RCP8.5
Cor	0.14	0.01	0.37*	0.26	0.63**	0.49**
t-test	0.16	0.25	0.42	0.51	0.54	0.64
RMSE	0.74	0.77	0.47	0.51	0.32	0.37

Table C5. Correlation test, t-test and root mean square (RMSE) for baseline wheat yields (1981-2010) in Kremsmünster (obs. vs. scenario weather data) on low, mid, and high WHC soils

Poys, wheat	Low WHC		Mid	WHC	High WHC	
	RCP4.5	RCP8.5	RCP4.5	RCP8.5	RCP4.5	RCP8.5
Cor	0.00	-0.07	0.18	0.20	0.20	0.25
t-test	0.71	0.96	0.85	0.77	0.66	0.63
RMSE	2.60	2.72	2.80	2.79	2.69	2.62

Table C6. Correlation test, t-test and root mean square (RMSE) for baseline wheat yields (1981-2010) in Poysdorf (obs. vs. scenario weather data) on low, mid, and high WHC soils

Bad, maize	Low WHC		Mid	WHC	High WHC	
	RCP4.5	RCP8.5	RCP4.5	RCP8.5	RCP4.5	RCP8.5
Cor	-0.09	-0.02	-0.02	-0.02	0.14	0.06
t-test	0.45	0.93	0.51	0.67	0.55	0.45
RMSE	1.91	1.33	0.65	0.61	0.58	0.58

Table C7. Correlation test, t-test and root mean square (RMSE) for baseline maize yields (1981-2010) in Bad Gleichenberg (obs. vs. scenario weather data) on low, mid, and high WHC soils

Krems, maize	Low WHC		Mid	WHC	High WHC	
	RCP4.5	RCP8.5	RCP4.5	RCP8.5	RCP4.5	RCP8.5
Cor	0.42	0.52	-0.22	-0.06	-0.30	-0.14
t-test	0.79	0.58	0.72	0.48	0.78	0.53
RMSE	0.90	0.84	0.95	0.88	0.96	0.89

Table C8. Correlation test, t-test and root mean square (RMSE) for baseline maize yields (1981-2010) in Kremsmünster (obs. vs. scenario weather data) on low, mid, and high WHC soils

Poys, maize	Low WHC		Mid	WHC	High WHC	
	RCP4.5	RCP8.5	RCP4.5	RCP8.5	RCP4.5	RCP8.5
Cor	0.28	0.60**	-0.19	-0.11	-0.16	-0.23
t-test	1.00	0.89	0.24	0.24	0.61	0.52
RMSE	2.95	2.22	1.39	1.34	0.75	0.73

Table C9. Correlation test, t-test and root mean square (RMSE) for baseline maize yields (1981-2010) in Poysdorf (obs. vs. scenario weather data) on low, mid, and high WHC soils

## Rainfed baseline vs. future yields - testing both mean and variance

#### Wheat

Bad, wheat	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.000** (+)	0.056	0.000** (+)	0.165	0.000** (+)	0.000** (+)
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.000** (+)	0.223	0.000** (+)	0.018-	0.000** (+)	0.500
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.000** (+)	0.838	0.000** (+)	0.924	0.000** (+)	0.041* (+)
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.000** (+)	0.951	0.000** (+)	0.853	0.000** (+)	0.000** (+)

Table C10. Comparison of the means (t-test) and variance (f-test) of future climatic wheat yields compared to baseline yields (obs. weather data) in Bad Gleichenberg on low, mid, and high WHC soils. P-values below 0.05 indicate significance. '+' and '-' indicate the direction of a significant change.

Krems, wheat	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.000** (+)	0.604	0.000** (+)	0.715	0.000** (+)	0.082
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.000** (+)	0.682	0.000** (+)	0.778	0.000** (+)	0.621
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.000** (+)	0.399	0.000** (+)	0.048* (+)	0.000** (+)	0.001** (+)
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.000** (+)	0.788	0.000** (+)	0.077	0.000** (+)	0.001** (+)

Table C11. Comparison of the means (t-test) and variance (f-test) of future climatic wheat yields compared to baseline yields (obs. weather data) in Kremsmünster on low, mid, and high WHC soils. P-values below 0.05 indicate significance. '+' and '-' indicate the direction of a significant change.

Poys, wheat	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.000** (+)	0.111	0.005** (+)	0.098	0.004** (+)	0.055
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.000** (+)	0.778	0.000** (+)	0.405	0.000** (+)	0.924
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.000** (+)	0.302	0.000** (+)	0.585	0.000** (+)	0.586
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.000** (+)	0.362	0.000** (+)	0.735	0.000** (+)	0.148

Table C12. Comparison of the means (t-test) and variance (f-test) of future climatic wheat yields compared to baseline yields (obs. weather data) in Poysdorf on low, mid, and high WHC soils. P-values below 0.05 indicate significance. '+' and '-' indicate the direction of a significant change.

Bad, maize	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.852	0.006** (-)	0.646	0.004** (-)	0.481	0.005** (-)
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.849	0.169	0.367	0.552	0.380	0.694
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.580	0.134	0.793	0.355	0.951	0.303
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.802	0.000** (-)	0.167	0.320	0.103	0.240

Table C13. Comparison of the means (t-test) and variance (f-test) of future climatic maize yields compared to baseline yields (obs. weather data) in Bad Gleichenberg on low, mid, and high WHC soils. P-values below 0.05 indicate significance. '+' and '-' indicate the direction of a significant change.

Krems, maize	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.421	0.098	0.338	0.079	0.368	0.090
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.729	0.169	0.497	0.985	0.468	0.915
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.190	0.579	0.277	0.474	0.303	0.417
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.006**	0.174	0.006**	0.854	0.007**	0.781
	(+)		(+)		(+)	

Table C14. Comparison of the means (t-test) and variance (f-test) of future climatic maize yields compared to baseline yields (obs. weather data) in Kremsmünster on low, mid, and high WHC soils. P-values below 0.05 indicate significance. '+' and '-' indicate the direction of a significant change.

Poys, maize	Low WHC		Mi	Mid WHC		High WHC	
	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test	
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.203	0.333	0.608	0.159	0.193	0.390	
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.026* (+)	0.075	0.507	0.030* (+)	0.493	0.860	
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.002** (+)	0.062	0.121	0.031* (+)	0.064	0.157	
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.002** (+)	0.108	0.047* (+)	0.851	0.522	0.039* (+)	

Table C15. Comparison of the means (t-test) and variance (f-test) of future climatic maize yields compared to baseline yields (obs. weather data) in Poysdorf on low, mid, and high WHC soils. P-values below 0.05 indicate significance. '+' and '-' indicate the direction of a significant change.

## Rainfed vs. irrigated yields statistics

#### Wheat

Bad, wheat	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.002** (+)	0.061	0.374	0.426	0.246	0.000** (-)
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.025* (+)	0.000** (-)	0.475	0.355	0.864	0.924
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.048* (+)	0.022* (-)	0.569	0.566	0.855	0.997
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.139	0.029* (-)	0.548	0.482	0.456	0.108

Table C16. Comparison of the means (t-test) and variance (f-test) of future rainfed wheat yields compared to future irrigated wheat yields (same period and scenario) in Bad Gleichenberg on low, mid, and high WHC soils. P-values below 0.05 indicate significance. '+' and '-' indicate the direction of a significant change.

Krems, wheat	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.280	0.215	0.672	0.539	0.701	0.617
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.201	0.004** (-)	0.646	0.470	0.858	0.988
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.741	0.787	0.851	0.933	0.848	0.944
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.694	0.757	0.764	0.749	0.764	0.749

Table C17. Comparison of the means (t-test) and variance (f-test) of future rainfed wheat yields compared to future irrigated wheat yields (same period and scenario) in Kremsmünster on low, mid, and high WHC soils. P-values below 0.05 indicate significance. '+' and '-' indicate the direction of a significant change.

Poys, wheat	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.000**	0.000**	0.000**	0.000**	0.000**	0.000**
	(+)	(-)	(+)	(-)	(+)	(-)
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.000**	0.000**	0.000**	0.000**	0.005**	0.000**
	(+)	(-)	(+)	(-)	(+)	(-)
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.000**	0.000**	0.001**	0.000**	0.024*	0.000**
	(+)	(-)	(+)	(-)	(+)	(-)
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.000**	0.000**	0.018*	0.000**	0.070	0.000**
	(+)	(-)	(+)	(-)		(-)

Table C18. Comparison of the means (t-test) and variance (f-test) of future rainfed wheat yields compared to future irrigated wheat yields (same period and scenario) in Poysdorf on low, mid, and high WHC soils. P-values below 0.05 indicate significance. '+' and '-' indicate the direction of a significant change.

Bad, maize	Low WHC		Mi	Mid WHC		WHC
	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.053	0.000** (-)	0.872	0.924	0.993	0.996
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.441	0.000** (-)	0.682	0.251	1.000	1.000
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.445	0.007** (-)	0.964	0.941	1.000	1.000
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.905	0.988	0.994	0.996	0.999	0.999

Table C19. Comparison of the means (t-test) and variance (f-test) of future rainfed maize yields compared to future irrigated maize yields (same period and scenario) in Bad Gleichenberg on low, mid, and high WHC soils. P-values below 0.05 indicate significance. '+' and '-' indicate the direction of a significant change.

Krems, maize	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.469	0.080	0.979	0.984	0.999	0.998
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.524	0.002** (-)	0.917	0.822	0.999	0.999
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.900	0.843	0.990	0.992	0.991	0.991
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.992	0.983	1.000	0.998	1.000	1.000

Table C20. Comparison of the means (t-test) and variance (f-test) of future rainfed maize yields compared to future irrigated maize yields (same period and scenario) in Kremsmünster on low, mid, and high WHC soils. P-values below 0.05 indicate significance. '+' and '-' indicate the direction of a significant change.

Poys, maize	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test	t-test	f-test
RCP4.5, 2030-2059	0.000** (+)	0.000** (-)	0.058	0.000** (-)	0.967	0.975
RCP4.5, 2060-2089	0.002** (+)	0.000** (-)	0.280	0.000** (-)	0.978	0.983
RCP8.5, 2030-2059	0.023* (+)	0.000** (-)	0.365	0.002** (-)	0.997	1.000
RCP8.5, 2060-2089	0.082	0.000** (-)	0.812	0.875	0.997	0.998

Table C21. Comparison of the means (t-test) and variance (f-test) of future rainfed maize yields compared to future irrigated maize yields (same period and scenario) in Poysdorf on low, mid, and high WHC soils. P-values below 0.05 indicate significance. '+' and '-' indicate the direction of a significant change.

# Appendix D: Management and mulch runs

#### Wheat

Bad	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	2030-59	2060-89	2030-59	2060-89	2030-59	2060-89
Rainfed	8.88	10.73	9.19	10.93	9.26	10.89
NET	9.28	11.02	9.28	11.02	9.28	11.02
Mulch	9.01	10.79	9.23	10.94	9.26	10.91
Mulch+NET	9.26	10.97				

Table D1. Wheat yields in Bad Gleichenberg for the different management options considered in this study and compared to rainfed yields. NET = irrigated yields based on net irrigation requirements. Everything calculated for the RCP8.5 scenario.

Krems	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	2030-59	2060-89	2030-59	2060-89	2030-59	2060-89
Rainfed	9.25	10.97	9.27	10.98	9.27	10.98
NET	9.30	11.02	9.30	11.02	9.30	11.02
Mulch	9.26	10.97	9.27	10.98	9.27	10.98
Mulch+NET	9.27	10.98				

Table D2. Wheat yields in Kremsmünster for the different management options considered in this study and compared to rainfed yields. NET = irrigated yields based on net irrigation requirements. Everything calculated for the RCP8.5 scenario.

Poys	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	2030-59	2060-89	2030-59	2060-89	2030-59	2060-89
Rainfed	7.60	9.64	8.16	10.28	8.41	10.28
NET	9.28	11.09	9.28	11.09	9.28	11.09
Mulch	8.23	10.08	8.70	10.72	9.05	10.83
Mulch+NET	9.25	11.04				

Table D3. Wheat yields in Poysdorf for the different management options considered in this study and compared to rainfed yields. NET = irrigated yields based on net irrigation requirements. Everything calculated for the RCP8.5 scenario.

Bad	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	2030-59	2060-89	2030-59	2060-89	2030-59	2060-89
Rainfed	9.46	9.37	9.61	9.39	9.62	9.39
NET	9.61	9.39	9.62	9.39	9.62	9.39
Mulch	9.51	9.39	9.62	9.39	9.62	9.39
Mulch+NET	9.62	9.40				

Table D4. Maize yields in Bad Gleichenberg for the different management options considered in this study and compared to rainfed yields. NET = irrigated yields based on net irrigation requirements. Everything calculated for the RCP8.5 scenario.

Krems	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	2030-59	2060-89	2030-59	2060-89	2030-59	2060-89
Rainfed	9.54	9.84	9.57	9.84	9.57	9.84
NET	9.57	9.84	9.57	9.84	9.57	9.84
Mulch	9.40	9.84	9.42	9.84	9.42	9.84
Mulch+NET	9.43	9.84				

Table D5. Maize yields in Bad Kremsmünster for the different management options considered in this study and compared to rainfed yields. NET = irrigated yields based on net irrigation requirements. Everything calculated for the RCP8.5 scenario.

Poys	Low WHC		Mid WHC		High WHC	
	2030-59	2060-89	2030-59	2060-89	2030-59	2060-89
Rainfed	8.79	8.79	9.42	9.42	9.64	9.47
NET	9.62	9.45	9.63	9.46	9.64	9.47
Mulch	9.03	9.24	9.51	9.47	9.64	9.47
Mulch+NET	9.64	9.48				

Table D6. Maize yields in Poysdorf for the different management options considered in this study and compared to rainfed yields. NET = irrigated yields based on net irrigation requirements. Everything calculated for the RCP8.5 scenario.

# Appendix E

#### Information regarding the table in Appendix E

All the indices included in the tables were significantly related to yield. The indices with an underscore were very significantly correlated (p-value < 0.01).

Wheat							
Bad Glei	chenberg	Kremsi	münster	Роу	Poysdorf		
2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089		
<u>CO</u> <sub>2</sub>	<u>CO<sub>2</sub></u>	<u>CO</u> 2	<u>CO2</u>	<u>CO</u> 2	<u>CO<sub>2</sub></u>		
Temp_MAM	Growing season	Temp MAM	Growing season	Temp_MAM	Growing season		
Growing season		Summer days		Growing season			
		Growing season					
		Dry_int_MAM					
Maize							
Bad Glei	chenberg	Kremsmünster		Poysdorf			
2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089	2030-2059	2060-2089		
<u>Temp JJA</u>	Prec JJA	Summer days	<u>Temp JJA</u>	<u>Temp JJA</u>	Growing season		
Growing season	Growing season		Growing season	Growing season	<u>Temp JJA</u>		
Dry ext JJA	<u>Pot JJA</u>		Tropical		Dry_ext_JJA		
	<u>Temp JJA</u>		Effective days				
	<u>Summer days</u>						
	<u>Tropical</u>						
	Pot_MAM						
	Prec_MAM						
	Rain_3days						
	Effective days						

#### Correlations for irrigated yields

Table E1. Significant correlations between agrometeorological indices and irrigated wheat and maize yields for the three study sites on low WHC soils under RCP8.5. Abbreviations: MAM = March to May, JJA = June to August, Temp = temperature, Prec = precipitation, Dry\_int = intensive dry days, Pot = potential water balance, Dry\_ext = extreme dry days, Effective days = effective growing days, Growing season = growing season days

# Appendix F: CO<sub>2</sub>-response for the two crops

## Winter wheat



Figure F1. The effect of increasing ambient  $CO_2$  on biomass water productivity for wheat



Figure F2. The effect of increasing ambient CO2 on biomass water productivity for maize